PUBLICATIONS OF THE UNIVERSITY OF EASTERN FINLAND

Dissertations in Health Sciences



MARIA TENGSTRÖM

POLYMORPHISMS IN THE GENES RELATED TO XENOBIOTIC METABOLISM, OXIDATIVE STRESS, AND DNA REPAIR AND THEIR ASSOCIATION WITH THE OUTCOME OF BREAST CANCER

Polymorphisms in the genes related to xenobiotic metabolism, oxidative stress, and DNA repair and their association with the outcome of breast cancer

To be presented by permission of the Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Eastern Finland for public examination in Medistudia Auditorium MS300, Kuopio, on Friday, February 19th 2016, at 12 noon

> Publications of the University of Eastern Finland Dissertations in Health Sciences Number 329

Department of Oncology and Pathology and Forensic Medicine, Institute of Clinical Medicine, School of Medicine, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Eastern Finland, and Cancer Center of Kuopio University Hospital Kuopio 2016

Grano Jyväskylä, 2016

Series Editors: Professor Veli-Matti Kosma, M.D., Ph.D. Institute of Clinical Medicine, Pathology Faculty of Health Sciences

Professor Hannele Turunen, Ph.D. Department of Nursing Science Faculty of Health Sciences

Professor Olli Gröhn, Ph.D. A.I. Virtanen Institute for Molecular Sciences Faculty of Health Sciences

Professor Kai Kaarniranta, M.D., Ph.D. Institute of Clinical Medicine, Ophthalmology Faculty of Health Sciences

Lecturer Veli-Pekka Ranta, Ph.D. (pharmacy) School of Pharmacy Faculty of Health Sciences

> Distributor: University of Eastern Finland Kuopio Campus Library P.O.Box 1627 FI-70211 Kuopio, Finland http://www.uef.fi/kirjasto

ISBN (print): 978-952-61-2026-3 ISBN (pdf): 978-952-61-2027-0 ISSN (print): 1798-5706 ISSN (pdf): 1798-5714 ISSN-L: 1798-5706

Author's address:	Department of Oncology Institute of Clinical Medicine Faculty of Health Sciences University of Eastern Finland KUOPIO FINLAND
Supervisors:	Docent Vesa Kataja, M.D., Ph.D. Institute of Clinical Medicine Faculty of Health Sciences University of Eastern Finland KUOPIO FINLAND and Central Finland Health Care District Jyväskylä Central Hospital JYVÄSKYLÄ FINLAND
	Associate Professor Arto Mannermaa, Ph. D. Institute of Clinical Medicine, Pathology Faculty of Health Sciences University of Eastern Finland KUOPIO FINLAND
	Professor Veli-Matti Kosma, M.D., Ph.D. Institute of Clinical Medicine, Pathology Faculty of Health Sciences University of Eastern Finland KUOPIO FINLAND
Reviewers:	Docent Johanna Mattson, M.D., Ph.D. Department of Oncology University of Helsinki HELSINKI FINLAND
	Docent Minna Tanner, M.D., Ph.D. Department of Oncology University of Tampere TAMPERE FINLAND
Opponent:	Professor Taina Turpeenniemi-Hujanen, M.D., Ph.D. Department of Oncology University of Oulu OULU FINLAND

Tengström, Maria

Polymorphisms in the genes related to xenobiotic metabolism, oxidative stress, and DNA repair and their association with the outcome of breast cancer

University of Eastern Finland, Faculty of Health Sciences

Publications of the University of Eastern Finland. Dissertations in Health Sciences 329. 2016. 104 p.

ISBN (print): 978-952-61-2026-3 ISBN (pdf): 978-952-61-2027-0 ISSN (print): 1798-5706 ISSN (pdf): 1798-5714 ISSN-L: 1798-5706

ABSTRACT

Breast cancer is the most common cancer suffered by women all around the world. The cornerstone of breast cancer treatment is surgery. However, despite radical surgical treatment, recurrence of the disease occurs in some patients. The adjuvant treatments for breast cancer, e.g. postoperative radiotherapy and medical treatments aim to abolish microscopic disease and decrease recurrences of breast cancer and the resulting mortality.

Genetic factors may influence the effectiveness of breast cancer treatments. The aim of this thesis was to explore single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in genes related to xenobiotic metabolism, oxidative stress, DNA repair and their association with the outcome of breast cancer in different adjuvant treatment groups. The study involved 442 women who participated in the Kuopio Breast Cancer Project (KBCP) during the years 1990-1995. The data on survival and adjuvant treatments were merged with data on the studied genetic polymorphisms. Survival analyses were conducted using Kaplan-Meier statistics and Cox regression analysis.

In the first study, the sulfotransferase 1A1 (*SULT1A1*) rs9282861 variant AA genotype predicted improved overall survival (OS) in the cohort of patients treated with adjuvant chemotherapy or tamoxifen. In addition, the rs9282861 variant AA genotype associated with inferior relapse-free survival (RFS) and OS in the analysis of untreated patients.

In the second study, the variant alleles of nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2 (*NRF*) rs2886162, rs1962142, and rs6721961 were detected to associate with a low level of cytoplasmic NRF2 expression. A statistically significant increase for the risk of breast cancer was detected with the *NRF2* rs6721961 TT, *NRF2* rs2706110 AA and sulfiredoxin (*SRXN1*) rs6053666 CA and CC. The *NRF2* 2886162 variant AA genotype was associated with poorer survival in patients treated with adjuvant chemotherapy or radiotherapy. In addition, the analyses conducted in patients treated with postoperative radiotherapy showed that the *SRXN1* genotypes rs6116929 GG, rs7269823 AA, and rs6085283 CC were associated with statistically significantly improved RFS and breast cancer specific survival (BCSS).

In the third study, the manganese superoxide dismutase (MnSOD) rs4880 variant GG genotype and the xeroderma pigmentosum group D (XPD) rs13181 variant allele C carriage were found to relate to poorer RFS and BCSS in tamoxifen treated patients.

In the fourth study, the homozygous X-ray repair cross-complementing protein 1 (*XRCC1*) rs25487 variant AA genotype was observed to associate with worse BCSS in patients treated with either adjuvant chemotherapy or radiotherapy. Moreover, in the radiotherapy treated patients, this translated into a significant difference in OS.

In conclusion, the polymorphisms in the genes related to mechanisms of action of cancer therapies may modify the individual response and thus influence the patient outcome.

National Library of Medicine Classification: WP 870, QU 475, QU 500, QZ 180, QZ 269

Medical Subject Headings: Breast Neoplasms; Chemotherapy, Adjuvant; DNA Repair; Genotype; Metabolism; Oxidative Stress; Polymorphism, Genetic; Survival Analysis; Radiotherapy; Recurrence; Tamoxifen



Tengström, Maria

Vierasainemetaboliaan, DNA:n korjausmekanismeihin ja oksidatiiviseen stressiin liittyvien geenien polymorfismien vaikutus rintasyövän ennusteeseen Itä-Suomen yliopisto, terveystieteiden tiedekunta

Publications of the University of Eastern Finland. Dissertations in Health Sciences 329. 2016. 104 p.

ISBN (nid.): 978-952-61-2026-3 ISBN (pdf): 978-952-61-2027-0 ISSN (nid.): 1798-5706 ISSN (pdf): 1798-5714 ISSN-L: 1798-5706

TIIVISTELMÄ

Rintasyöpä on maailmanlaajuisesti naisten yleisin syöpä. Paikallisen rintasyövän hoidon kulmakivi on leikkaushoito. Rintasyövän radikaalista leikkauksesta huolimatta sairaus uusii osalla potilaista. Liitännäishoidoilla eli postoperatiivisella sädehoidolla ja lääkehoidoilla pyritään tuhoamaan mikroskooppiset syöpäpesäkkeet ja näin vähentämään syövän uusimisriskiä ja rintasyöpäkuolleisuutta.

Perinnölliset tekijät saattavat vaikuttaa rintasyöpäriskiin sekä rintasyövän hoidon tehoon. Tämän väitöskirjan tavoitteena oli selvittää vierasainemetaboliaan, oksidatiiviseen stressiin ja DNA:n korjausmekanismeihin liittyvien geenien yksittäisten emästen monimuotoisuuden eli polymorfismin vaikutusta rintasyövän ennusteeseen eri liitännäishoitoryhmissä. Tutkimuksen kohteena oli 442 naista, jotka osallistuivat Kuopion Rintasyöpäprojektiin vuosina 1990–1995. Potilaiden elossaolo- ja hoitotiedot yhdistettiin tutkittavien geenien polymorfismitietoihin, ja elossaoloanalyyseissä käytettiin Kaplan-Meierin menetelmää sekä Coxin regressioanalyysiä.

Ensimmäisessä osatyössä havaittiin yhdistetyssä solunsalpaaja- tai tamoksifeenihoitoa saaneiden potilaiden kohortissa tilastollisesti merkitsevästi pidempi kokonaiselossaoloaika homotsygootin *SULT1A1* rs9282861 variantin genotyypin (AA) kantajilla. Lisäksi rs9282861 genotyyppi AA liittyi huonompaan tautivapaaseen elossaoloon ja kokonaiselossaoloon potilailla, jotka eivät saaneet mitään liitännäishoitoja.

Toisessa osatyössä todettiin, että *NRF2*:n variantit alleelit rs2886162, rs1962142 ja rs6721961 liittyivät matalaan sytoplasmiseen NRF2:n ekspressioon. Tilastollisesti kasvanut rintasyöpäriski todettiin genotyypeissä *NRF2* rs6721961 TT, *NRF2* rs2706110 AA sekä *SRXN1* rs6053666 CC ja CT. Homotsygootti *NRF2* rs2886162 variantti genotyyppi (AA) liittyi huonompaan ennusteeseen solunsalpaaja- tai sädehoitoa saaneilla potilailla. Lisäksi sädehoidetuilla potilailla *SRXN1*:n genotyypit rs6116929 GG, rs7269823 AA ja rs6085283 CC olivat yhteydessä pidempään tautivapaaseen ja tautispesifiseen elossaoloon.

Kolmannessa osatyössä havaittiin, että tamoksifeenihoidetuilla potilailla homotsygootti *MnSOD* rs4880 variantti genotyyppi (GG) ja *XPD* rs13181 variantti alleeli C:n kantajuus liittyivät huonompaan tautivapaaseen ja tautispesifiseen elossaoloon.

Neljännessä osatyössä todettiin homotsygootin *XRCC1* rs25487 variantin genotyypin (AA) olevan yhteydessä huonompaan tautispesifiseen elossaoloon solunsalpaajahoitoa tai sädehoitoa liitännäishoitona saaneilla potilailla. Lisäksi sädehoidetuilla potilailla havaittiin merkitsevä ero kokonaiselossaolossa.

Yhteenvetona voidaan todeta, että syöpähoitojen vaikutusmekanismeihin liittyvien geenien monimuotoisuus saattaa muokata yksilöllistä vastetta hoitoihin ja vaikuttaa siten potilaiden ennusteeseen.

Luokitus: WP 870, QU 475, QU 500, QZ 180, QZ 269

Yleinen Suomalainen asiasanasto: rintasyöpä; ennusteet; liitännäishoito; geneettinen muuntelu; oksidatiivinen stressi; DNA; korjaus; lääkehoito; sytostaattihoito; sädehoito

To my family



Acknowledgements

This research was carried out in the Cancer Center of Kuopio University Hospital, the Institute of Clinical Medicine, Pathology, Biocenter Kuopio, and Cancer Center of Eastern Finland, University of Eastern Finland during the years 2008-2015. Many people have helped me during this process, and I would like to thank them for their support.

Foremost, I am deeply grateful to my supervisors Docent Vesa Kataja, MD, PhD, Professor Veli-Matti Kosma, MD, PhD, and Associate Professor Arto Mannermaa, PhD. Vesa, thank you for introducing me to the Kuopio Breast Cancer Project and offering the opportunity to join this research group. You have always provided support and shared your vast know-how in oncology. Veli-Matti, thank you for your valuable comments, generous support, and advice. Arto, thank you for always patiently explaining me so many issues regarding genetics and cancer research. Your contribution as a geneticist has been of the utmost importance in this study. During these years I have encountered some ups and downs but all three of you have managed to encourage and cheer me up, even in the darkest hours of despair.

I thank the reviewers of this thesis, Docent Johanna Mattson, MD, PhD, and Docent Minna Tanner, MD, PhD, for their valuable comments and constructive criticism. I also thank Dr. Ewen MacDonald, PhD, for carefully revising the language.

I thank all the patients who participated in this study. This project would not have been possible without their cooperation.

My sincere gratitude goes to Docent Jaana Hartikainen, PhD, whom I especially want to acknowledge for her excellent skills, experience, and contribution in our research projects. I have learned many things while we have worked together. I am also grateful to Docent Ari Hirvonen, PhD, and Professor, Emeritus Ylermi Soini, MD, PhD, for coauthoring and giving important comments for our articles.

I thank Piia Sillanpää, MD, for the genotyping analyses in the publications I, III, and IV, and Eija Myöhänen, Helena Kemiläinen and Aija Kekkonen for their skillful technical assistance with publication II.

I also acknowledge the following sources of financial support: Special Government Funding (EVO) of Kuopio University Hospital and Vaasa Central Hospital, Northern Savo Cancer Society, Finnish Breast Cancer Group, Research Foundation of Kuopio University Hospital, Finnish Cancer Organisation, Academy of Finland, Finnish Cancer Society, and Cancer Center of University of Eastern Finland.

Päivi Auvinen, I will never forget the moments we have spent in the "attic" during these years. Your support has been crucial. I also wish to thank Kristiina Tyynelä-Korhonen for her valuable advice. I thank Eero Kumpulainen for his important assistance in gathering the data and Tuomas Viren for introducing me to the latest radiotherapy techniques and helping with the SPSS graphics. I also wish to express my gratitude to all my colleagues and co-workers in the department of Oncology and Gynecology, thank you for your kindness and support. If I mentioned everyone by name the list would be quite long – I just want to say it has been a pleasure to work with you.

Thank you for being there for over 20 years, "Happikset": Kati, Katja, Marja, Päivi, Sari, and your spouses! You have helped me to cope with the hard times and have also shared the moments of joy. I hope we'll have plenty of unforgettable gatherings ahead of us. Satu, Laura, Iina, Hanna, Satu & Tommi, and Hanna & Jouni, thank you for your friendship.

I also want to acknowledge my parents, mother Helvi and late father Martti, for their endless support and encouragement. My brothers Kauro, Arje and deceased brother Johannes – thank you for your backing. In addition, I'd like to express my warmest thanks to my parents-in-law, Tuulikki and Juhani. Your help has been extremely important during these years. Finally, I owe a deep debt of gratitude to my dear family: to my husband Panu, and our children Onni and Nea. I admit that at times it has been challenging to combine work, research, and family life. However, you're the dearest ones to me and bring joy and laughter into my life. Panu, I'll never forget those roses... I'm fortunate to share my life with an understanding and supporting person like you.

List of the original publications

This dissertation is based on the following original publications:

- I Tengström M, Mannermaa A, Kosma V-M, Hirvonen A, Kataja V. *SULT1A1* rs9282861 polymorphism–a potential modifier of efficacy of the systemic adjuvant therapy in breast cancer? *BMC Cancer 12: 257, 2012.*
- II Hartikainen J M, Tengström M, Kosma V-M, Kinnula V L, Mannermaa A, Soini Y. Genetic polymorphisms and protein expression of NRF2 and sulfiredoxin predict survival outcomes in breast cancer. *Cancer Research* 72: 5537-5546, 2012.
- III Tengström M, Mannermaa A, Kosma V-M, Soini Y, Hirvonen A, Kataja V. MnSOD rs4880 and XPD rs13181 polymorphisms predict the survival of breast cancer patients treated with adjuvant tamoxifen. Acta Oncologica 53: 769-75, 2014.
- IV Tengström M, Mannermaa A, Kosma V-M, Hirvonen A, Kataja V. *XRCC1* rs25487 polymorphism predicts the survival of patients after postoperative radiotherapy and adjuvant chemotherapy for breast cancer. *Anticancer Research* 34: 3031-7, 2014.

This thesis also includes previously unpublished data. The publications were adapted with the permission of the copyright owners.

Contents

1 INTRODUCTION	1
2 REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	3
2.1 Breast cancer	
2.1.1 Epidemiology	
2.1.2 Etiology	
2.1.3 Clinical features	4
2.1.4 Diagnosis	4
2.1.5 Pathology	5
2.1.5.1 Histopathology	5
2.1.5.2 Histological grade and Ki-67	5
2.1.5.3 Hormone receptors	5
2.1.5.4 Novel molecular classification of breast cancer	5
2.1.6 Staging	6
2.1.7 Prognosis	8
2.1.8 Treatment strategies of breast cancer	8
2.2 Genetic variation	9
2.2.1 Definition of genetic polymorphism	9
2.2.2 Tagging SNPs	9
2.2.3 Effects of SNPs	10
2.3 Tamoxifen	10
2.3.1 Mechanism of action	10
2.3.2 Metabolism of tamoxifen	11
2.3.3 Pharmacogenomics of tamoxifen therapy	11
2.3.3.1 CYP2D6	11
2.3.3.2 SULT1A1	13
2.3.3.3 Other SNPs associated with clinical activity of tamoxifen	14
2.3.4 Tamoxifen in the clinical setting	14
2.4 Chemotherapy	15
2.4.1 Cell cycle	15
2.4.2 Classical chemotherapy: Mechanism of action	16
2.4.3 Chemotherapy in the treatment of breast cancer	16
2.5 Radiotherapy	18
2.5.1 Radiotherapy: Mechanism of action	18
2.5.2 Radiotherapy in the treatment of breast cancer	19
2.5.3 Adverse effects of radiotherapy in breast cancer	19
2.5.4 Radiation genomics	20
2.6 Oxidative stress	20
2.6.1 Oxidative stress and cancer	
2.6.2 Keap1-NRF2 pathway	21
2.6.3 SRXN1	23
2.6.4 MnSOD	23

	05
2.7 DNA repair genes XPD and XKCC1	25
2.7.1 The fole of XPD in DNA repair	
2.7.2 XPD ts13181	25
2.7.3 XRCC1 function	
2.7.4 XRCC1 rs25487 and its clinical implications in breast cancer	28
3 AIMS OF THE STUDY	31
4 MATERIALS AND METHODS	33
4.1 Cases and controls	33
4.1.1 Breast cancer patients	33
4.1.2 Controls	35
4.2 Single nucleotide polymorphism selection for NRF2 and SRXN1	35
4.3 Genotyping analyses	35
4.3.1 Genotyping of SULT1A1, MnSOD, XPD, and XRCC1	35
4.3.2 Genotyping of NRF2 and SRXN1	35
4.4.Breast cancer tumour tissue microarray	36
4.5 Immunohistochemistry of NRF2 and SRXN1	36
4.6 Determination of hormone receptor and HER2 status	38
4.7 Statistical analysis	38
5 RESULTS	39
5.1 General characteristics of the study population	39
5.2. SULT1A1 rs9282861 and survival of breast cancer patients (I)	40
5.2.1 SULT1A1 rs9282861 is not statistically significantly associated with the	
survival of patients treated with chemotherapy	40
5.2.2 SULT1A1 rs9282861 has no statistically significant influence on the	
survival of patients receiving adjuvant tamoxifen	40
5.2.3 SULT1A1 rs9282861 genotype is associated with the OS of the combined	
patient population receiving adjuvant chemotherapy or tamoxifen	40
5.2.4 Prognostic significance of the SULT1A1 rs9282861	40
5.3 Genetic polymorphisms and protein expression of NRF2 and SRXN1	
and their association with the risk and survival of breast cancer (II)	42
5.3.1 NRF2 and SRXN1 genotypes associate with the risk of breast cancer	42
5.3.2 NRF2 and SRXN1 protein expression	43
5.3.3 NRF2 and SRXN1 SNPs and their association with protein expression	43
5.3.4 The prognostic value of NRF2 and SRXN1 genotypes	43
5.3.5 The combined <i>NRF2</i> and <i>SRXN1</i> high-risk genotypes associate with. worse BCSS	43
5.3.6 The influence of the NRF2 and SRXN1 polymorphisms on survival	
according to the adjuvant treatment	44
5.4 Predictive significance of <i>MnSOD</i> and <i>XPD</i> polymorphisms in patients	
treated with adjuvant tamoxifen or chemotherapy (III)	45
5.4.1 MnSOD rs4880 genotype and survival after adjuvant tamoxifen	45
5.4.2 XPD rs13181 genotype associates with survival in patients receiving	
adjuvant tamoxifen or chemotherapy	45

5.4.3 The combined $MnSOD$ rs4880 and XPD rs13181 genotypes influence the	16
survival of patients receiving adjuvant tamoxiten	46
5.5 The effect of the XRCC1 rs25487 polymorphism on the survival of breast	
cancer patients (IV)	48
5.5.1 Prognostic significance of the XRCC1 rs25487	48
5.5.2 XRCC1 rs25487 polymorphism predicts the outcome in patients receiving	
postoperative radiotherapy or adjuvant chemotherapy	48
6 DISCUSSION	51
6.1 Association of the SULT1A1 rs9282861 polymorphism with survival of breast	
cancer patients	51
6.1.1 Predictive role of SULT1A1 rs9282861	51
6.1.2 SULT1A1 as a modifier of tamoxifen metabolism	51
6.1.3 SULT1A1 and the pharmacokinetics of chemotherapy	52
6.1.4 SULT1A1 rs9282861 and radiotherapy	53
6.1.5 SULT1A1 rs9282861 as a prognostic factor	53
6.2 Oxidative stress	53
6.2.1 NRF2: influence on the risk and outcome of breast cancer	54
6.2.2 The association of the SRXN1 polymorphisms on the risk and outcome of	
breast cancer	56
6.2.3 Predictive significance of <i>MnSOD</i> rs4880 in breast cancer patients treated	
with adjuvant tamoxifen	57
6.3 DNA repair mechanisms - XPD and XRCC1	59
6.3.1 XPD rs13181 as a predictive factor for the efficacy of adjuvant tamoxifen	
and chemotherapy	59
6.3.2 Association of the XRCC1 rs25487 with the outcome of breast cancer	60
7 CONCLUSIONS	63
8 REFERENCES	65

APPENDIX: ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS I-IV

Abbreviations

•OH	Hydroxyl radical	CAT	Catalase
2-Cys	2-Cysteine	CDK	Cyclin dependent kinase
4-OH-TAM	4-hydroxy-tamoxifen	CEU	Central European
8-oxo-dG	8-hydroxydeoxyguanine	CGHFBC	Collaborative Group on
А	Adenosine		Hormonal Factors in
ABCC2	ATP-binding cassette sub-		Breast Cancer
	family C member 2	CHEK2	Checkpoint kinase 2
ADP	Adenosine diphosphate	CI	Confidence interval
AI	Aromatase inhibitor	CMF	Cyclophosphamide,
AKT1	V-akt murine thymoma viral		methotrexate, and
	oncogene homolog 1		5-fluorouracil
Ala	Alanine	CNF	Cyclophosphamide,
ANOVA	Analysis of variance		mitoxantrone, and
AP-1	Activator protein 1		5-fluorouracil
APE1	Apurinic/apyrimidinic	CNV	Copy number variation
	endonuclease 1	CSC	Cancer stem cell
APTX	Aprataxin	Cul3	Cullin 3
ARE	Antioxidant response element	CuZnSOD	Copper zinc SOD
Arg	Arginine	CYP450	Cytochrome P450
ATM	Ataxia telangiectasia mutated	C10orf11	Chromosome 10 open reading
	gene		frame 11
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate	DFS	Disease-free survival
BCSS	Breast cancer specific survival	DMF	Dimethyl fumarate
BER	Base excision repair	DMFS	Distant metastasis-free
BMI	Body mass index		survival
bp	Base pair	DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
BRCA	Breast cancer gene	DSB	Double strand break
BRCT	BRCA1 carboxyl-terminal	EBCTCG	Early Breast Cancer Trialists'
С	Cytosine		Collaborative Group

EFS	Event-free survival	GWAS	Genome-wide association
EGFR	Epidermal growth factor		studies
	receptor	Gy	Gray
EM	Extensive metabolizer	HER2	Human epidermal growth
EMA	European Medicines Agency		factor receptor 2
ER	Estrogen receptor	HIF-1	Hypoxia-inducible factor 1
ERCC1	Excision repair cross	His	Histidine
	complementing group 1	H ₂ O	Water
ESE	Exonic splicing enhancer	H_2O_2	Hydrogen peroxide
ESMO	European Society for Medical	HO-1	Heme oxygenase 1
	Oncology	HOCl	Hypochlorous acid
F	Forward primer	hOGG1	Human glycosylase 1
FDA	Food and Drug	HR	Hazard ratio
	Administration	HRR	Homologous recombination
FeSOD	Iron SOD		repair
FGFR1	Fibroblast growth factor	HRT	Hormone replacement
r	eceptor 1		therapy
G	Guanine	HWE	Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium
G0	Quiescent period of cell cycle	IDH1	Isocitrate dehydrogenase 1
G1	Growth 1 phase of cell cycle	IGF-1R	Insulin-like growth factor
G2	Premitotic phase of cell cycle		receptor 1
G6PD	Glucose-6-phosphate	IHC	Immunohistochemistry
	dehydrogenase	IKK	IĸB kinase
Gln	Glutamine	IM	Intermediate metabolizer
GPX	Glutathione peroxidase	IMRT	Intensity modulated
GSH	Glutathione		radiotherapy
GSK3β	Glycogen synthase kinase 3	ISH	In situ hybridization
	beta	Jak1	Janus kinase 1
GST	Glutathione-S-transferase	КВСР	Kuopio Breast Cancer Project
GSTA2	GST A2	Keap1	Kelch-like erythroid cell-
GSTP1	GST P1		derived protein with

хх

	cap'n'collar type homology-	MS	Multiple sclerosis
	associated protein 1	mTOR	Mammalian target of
LD	Linkage disequilibrium		rapamycin
LE	Linkage equilibrium	NADPH	Nicotinamide adenine
Leu	Leucine		dinucleotide phosphate
LIG3	Ligase III	ND-TAM	N-desmethyl-tamoxifen
L-PAM	L-phenylalanine mustard	NER	Nucleotide excision repair
Lys	Lysine	NF-ĸB	Nuclear factor-kappaB
М	Mitotic phase of the cell cycle	NHEJ	Non-homologous
Maf	Musculoaponeurotic		end joining
	fibrosarcoma protein	NQO1	NADPH dehydrogenase
MAPK	Mitogen activated protein		quinone 1
	kinase	NRF2	Nuclear factor erythroid
Maspin	Mammary serine protease		2-related factor 2
	inhibitor	OFS	Ovarion function suppression
MCF-7	ER+,PR+, HER2- breast cancer	OS	Overall survival
	cell line	O₂•-	Superoxide anion
MCF-7-BK	MCF-7 breast cancer cell line	p62	Sequestome 1
	sensitive to tamoxifen	PALB2	Partner and localizer of
MCF-7-	MCF-7 breast cancer cell line		BRCA2
BK-TR	resistant to tamoxifen	PARP	Poly(ADP-ribose)polymerase
MCF-10A	ER-, PR-, HER2- breast cancer	PCNA	Proliferating cell nuclear
	cell line		antigen
Mdm2	Murine double minute	PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
MDR	Multidrug resistance	PERK	Protein kinase RNA-like
ME1	Malic enzyme 1		endoplasmic reticulum kinase
MMR	Mismatch repair	PFS	Progression free survival
MnSOD	Manganase SOD	PI3K	Phosphoinositide-3-kinase
MPO	Myeloperoxidase	PM	Poor metabolizer
MRI	Magnetic resonance imaging	PNKP	Polynucleotide kinase
MRP	Multidrug resistance protein		3'-phosphatase

XXII

$Pol(\beta/\delta/\epsilon)$	Polymerase	TKT	Transketolase
	(beta/delta/epsilon)	TP53	Tumor protein p53
PR	Progesterone receptor	Trp	Tryptophan
PRX	Peroxiredoxin	ТХ	Taxanes
PTEN	Phosphatase and tensin	Ub	Ubiquinol
	homolog gene	UGT	Uridine diphosphate
R	Reverse primer		glucuronosyltransferase
RFLP	Restriction fragment length	UICC	International Union Against
	polymorphism		Cancer
RFS	Relapse-free survival		
RNA	Ribonucleic acid	UM	Ultrarapid metabolizer
ROS	Reactive oxygen species	V	Vinca alkaloids
RPA	Human replication protein A	Val	Valine
RSI	Radiosensitivity index	VMAT	Volumetric modulated arc
S	Synthesis phase of the cell		therapy
	cycle	vt	Variant
SERM	Selective estrogen receptor	wt	Wild type
	modulator	XP (A/B/	Xeroderma pigmentosum
siRNA	Small interfering RNA	D/G/F)	(group A/B/D/G/F)
SNP	Single nucleotide	XRCC1	X-ray repair cross-
	polymorphism		complementing protein 1
SOD	Superoxide dismutase		
SRXN1	Sulfiredoxin		
SSB	Single strand break		
SSRI	Selective serotonin uptake		
	inhibitor		
SULT1A1	Sulfotransferase 1A1		
Т	Thymine		
TagSNP	Tagging SNP		
TALDO1	Transaldolase 1		
TFIIH	Transcription factor IIH		

1 Introduction

Breast cancer poses a substantial burden to all societies: approximately 1.7 million women worldwide are diagnosed with breast cancer every year. In addition, over 500,000 women die every year from breast cancer. The primary curative treatment and staging of early breast cancer comprises breast-conserving surgery or mastectomy and sentinel node biopsy (SNB) or axillary evacuation. The majority of patients are treated postoperatively with adjuvant therapies, e.g. radiotherapy, chemotherapy, hormone therapy, and targeted therapies. The ultimate goal of adjuvant treatments is to eradicate microscopic residual disease, to prevent relapses, and thus to increase breast cancer specific survival (BCSS) and overall survival (OS). However, these adjuvant treatment modalities may reduce the quality of life and cause serious acute and late adverse effects including febrile neutropenia, pulmonary, cardiac, and thromboembolic complications, and even secondary malignancies (Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaborative Group [EBCTCG], 1998; Deitcher and Gomes, 2004; Senkus-Konefka and Jassem, 2007; Yi et al., 2009; Rayson et al., 2012).

Despite the convincing evidence that adjuvant treatments significantly improve the prognosis of breast cancer sufferers, all too many patients experience a recurrence of their disease. In Finland, for example, the five-year and twenty-year up-to-date estimates of relative survival from breast cancer at the time of this study were 83.4 % and 61.8 %, respectively (Brenner and Hakulinen, 2001). Nowadays, the relative five-year survival is 90 % (Finnish Cancer Registry). There is growing evidence that interindividual genetic diversity may partly explain these patterns in survival and as well as the differences in response to adjuvant treatments (Yu et al., 2012a; Jamshidi et al., 2013; Seibold et al., 2013). Therefore, it would be of great importance to identify predictive factors in order to find the most appropriate and effective treatment for each individual patient.

A single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) is the most common type of genetic variation. An SNP occurs when a single nucleotide is substituted by another in the deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) sequence. If this takes place in a coding region or in a regulatory area near a gene, SNPs may alter also the expression of proteins and modify the response to both internal and external pathogens and chemicals, including cancer treatments. SNPs have also been associated with increased susceptibility to breast cancer (Garcia-Closas et al., 2008). Genetic variation has earlier been related to survival differences in breast cancer patients receiving adjuvant therapies (Nowell et al., 2002; Ambrosone et al., 2005; Jaremko et al., 2007). The identification of more accurate markers of an increased risk of recurrence as well as better prediction of response to therapy might assist in allocating the optimal adjuvant treatments to those patients that would most likely receive a real benefit. The other side of the coin would be that certain patients could be spared from ineffectual and potentially harmful therapies.

The present work investigated the predictive value of polymorphisms in genes known to be involved in the response to the DNA damage and drug metabolism, namely sulfotransferase 1A1 (*SULT1A1*), manganese superoxide dismutase (*MnSOD*), xeroderma pigmentosum group D (*XPD*), X-ray repair cross-complementing protein 1 (*XRCC1*), nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2 (*NRF2*), and sulfiredoxin (*SRXN1*). The influence of selected SNPs in the aforementioned genes on breast cancer outcome was analyzed in a cohort of Finnish women with local breast cancer. The survival differences were studied in

the total study population as well as subdivided according to the adjuvant treatments the patients received. In addition, the association of *NRF2* and *SRXN1* SNPs with the breast cancer risk was evaluated.

2 Review of the literature

2.1 BREAST CANCER

2.1.1 Epidemiology

Breast cancer is the most common cancer in females with nearly 1.7 million new cases globally occurring in 2012 (http://www.cancerresearchuk.org/cancer-info/cancerstats/). The global differences in incidence are nearly four-fold. The lowest rate is in Central Africa, 27 cases per 100, 000, whereas in Western Europe the rate is 96 per 100,000 (Bray et al., 2013). In 2013, 4831 Finnish women were diagnosed with breast cancer (Finnish Cancer Registry).

2.1.2 Etiology

Innumerable studies have been conducted to elucidate the molecular and cellular mechanisms leading to carcinogenesis. Estrogens and progesterone have a significant role on the growth and differentiation of several tissues and organs, including the mammary gland (Ceriani et al., 1972; Brisken et al., 1998). Exogenous estrogen has been demonstrated to induce breast cancer in rodents (Noble et al., 1975; Highman et al., 1980). The concept that the development of breast cancer is often dependent on the action of steroidal sex hormones is further supported by the observation that oophorectomy is associated with improved recurrence-free survival and OS in patients with early breast cancer (EBCTCG, 1996). In addition, the incidence of breast cancer can be reduced by blocking the action of estrogen with tamoxifen or aromatase inhibitors (AIs) (Cuzick et al., 2007; Goss et al., 2011).

One of the major pathways for hormone mediated carcinogenesis is the nuclear estrogen receptor (ER)-mediated signaling that enhances cell proliferation, thus leading to an increased risk of mutations in genes associated with tumour suppression, DNA repair, oncogene, and endocrine functions. There are also nongenomic, 17β -estradiol-initiated pathways, which after exposure to estradiol rapidly activate signaling molecules such as insulin-like growth factor receptor 1 (IGF-1R), epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), and mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) (Migliaccio et al., 1996; Filardo et al., 2000; Kahlert et al., 2000). A third potential mechanism in the carcinogenesis of the mammary gland has been postulated to be attributable to the genotoxic effects of cytochrome P450 (CYP450) mediated estrogen metabolism. The metabolic oxidation of estrogen leads to the formation of estrogen-catechol complexes; these then produce electrophilic estrogen o-quinones and reactive oxygen species (ROS), which can generate DNA lesions (Zhang et al., 1999; Chen et al., 2000).

The factors related to lifelong exposure to estrogen, i.e. early age at menarche, late age at first birth, nulliparity, no or little breast feeding, and late age at menopause, are associated with elevated risk of breast cancer (Hsieh et al., 1990; Collaborative Group on Hormonal Factors in Breast Cancer [CGHFBC], 2002; Garcia-Closas et al., 2006). Moreover, higher levels of endogenous estrogen, testosterone, and prolactin have been linked with an increased risk (Key et al., 2002; Tworoger et al., 2007). The use of hormonal contraceptives has been associated with an increased risk for breast cancer (CGHFBC, 1996; Gierisch et al., 2013; Soini et al., 2014). In patients with the breast cancer gene 1 (BRCA1) mutation, the

use of oral contraceptives before the age of 25 has been shown to increase the risk of earlyonset breast cancer (Kotsopoulos et al., 2014). Furthermore, the use of hormone replacement therapy (HRT) was associated with an increased risk of breast cancer (Beral and Million Women Study Collaborators, 2003). This risk seemed to be associated with the duration of HRT and the time since cessation of HRT (CGHFBC, 1997; Beral and Million Women Study Collaborators, 2003). Five years or more after discontinuing HRT use there did not seem to be any excess breast cancer risk (CGHFBC, 1997).

The density of the breast tissue is also a risk factor: the risk is elevated up to four-fold in females with more dense breast tissue (McCormack and dos Santos Silva, 2006). In addition, women with a previous history of breast cancer (Colzani et al., 2014) or a clear family history of this disease are at an increased risk (Pharoah et al., 1997). For the carriers of certain high-risk susceptibility genes, BRCA1 and BRCA2, the life-time risk of breast cancer has been estimated to be 45-85 % (Antoniou et al., 2003; King et al., 2003). In addition, hereditary syndromes like Cowden disease and Li-Fraumeni which are caused by mutations in the phosphatase and tensin homolog gene (*PTEN*), and tumor protein p53 (*TP53*), respectively, have been found to be associated with a high genetic predisposition to breast malignancy (Frebourg et al., 1995; Liaw et al., 1997). Moderate-penetrance breast cancer susceptibility genes such as checkpoint kinase 2 (*CHEK2*), ataxia telangiectasia mutated gene (*ATM*), and partner and localizer of BRCA2 (*PALB2*) confer a modestly increased risk for breast cancer (Meijers-Heijboer et al., 2002; Bernstein et al., 2006; Erkko et al., 2007).

The risk for breast cancer increases with age, and the incidence of breast cancer is higher in women with high socioeconomic status (Braaten et al., 2004). There are also racial differences in the incidence and mortality of breast cancer, with African-American women having a worse prognosis than white women (Silber et al., 2013). Alcohol consumption (Zhang et al., 2007) and a previous history of chest irradiation are also risk factors for breast cancer (Travis et al., 2003), whereas physical exercise has been shown to reduce the risk (Steindorf et al., 2013). Several studies have reported a significant association between elevated body mass index (BMI) and the risk of breast cancer (Cecchini et al., 2012; Gaudet et al., 2014). In addition, some breast cancers may arise in a setting of random mutations.

2.1.3 Clinical features

The most common symptom of breast cancer is a lump in the breast or axilla. Other symptoms are changes in the size and density of the breast, local pain, retraction of the nipple, rash and ulceration of the skin, and discharge from the nipple. Those patients who present with an advanced disease may complain of skeletal pain, dyspnea, and neurological symptoms caused by distant metastases.

2.1.4 Diagnosis

The diagnosis of breast cancer is based on the so-called triple assessment including clinical examination, radiological evaluation and pathological assessment by needle biopsy (Senkus et al., 2013). A diagnostic mammography remains the primary tool for radiological imaging of the breast, complemented by ultrasound for the evaluation of the axillary nodes. Preoperative magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is recommended in cases where there is a discrepancy between the clinical examination and findings in the mammogram or ultrasound, if the breast density hinders reliable mammogram interpretation, or in cases with lobular carcinoma planned to be operated by resection (Sardanelli et al., 2010). A substantial proportion of breast cancer cases are detected by screening mammography (Miller et al., 2014). In 2012, 34 % of new breast cancer cases in Finland had been detected by screening mammography (Finnish Cancer Registry).

2.1.5 Pathology

2.1.5.1 Histopathology

The histopathologic classification of breast cancer is based on the morphological features of the tumour (WHO Classification of Tumours, Volume 4). Approximately 80 % of breast cancers are of ductal or lobular origin (Sihto et al., 2008). There are also less common tumour subtypes such as mucinous, tubular, medullary, or papillary carcinoma.

2.1.5.2 Histological grade and Ki-67

The widely used histologic grading system of breast tumours, Nottingham Grading System, is based on the assessment of three morphological features: First, the degree of gland formation, second, nuclear pleomorphism, and third, mitotic activity (Elston and Ellis, 1991). Grade is divided into three classes: grade 1 represents well differentiated (low grade) cells; grade 2 is associated with moderately differentiated (intermediate grade) cells, and grade 3 features poorly differentiated (high grade) cells. In addition, the proliferative fraction can be assessed by immunohistochemical staining of the Ki-67 antigen. There is some controversy about which value represents the reliable cut-off points for low and high values for Ki-67, however, often the "low" value for Ki-67 is considered as a level of <14% (Cheang et al., 2009).

2.1.5.3 Hormone receptors

Estrogen and progesterone receptors (PRs) are examined with immunohistochemical staining. The threshold for receptor positivity has been lowered to tumours containing 1 % or more of immunoreactive cells (Goldhirsch et al., 2009).

2.1.5.4 Novel molecular classification of breast cancer

The molecular classification of breast cancer with a hierarchical clustering analysis of gene expression profiling has revealed the heterogeneity of breast cancer (Perou et al., 2000; Sorlie et al., 2003). The molecularly defined subtypes, luminal A, luminal B, human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2)-enriched, and basal, have been demonstrated to be of both prognostic and predictive value and have therapeutic implications (Coates et al., 2015). It has been shown that there is concordance between classification defined by molecular evaluation of genetic subtype and traditional immunohistochemical markers ER, PR, HER2, and Ki-67 (Fan et al., 2006). Nowadays, tumours are recommended to be grouped into surrogate intrinsic subtypes for prognostication and treatment decisions (Table 1). However, these subtypes and markers do not overlap completely. For example, not all basal-like cancers fall within the classification of triple negativity (Banerjee et al., 2006).

Approximately 40 % of tumours are of Luminal A type. HER2 gene amplification or over-expression is found in approximately 10 % of luminal B tumours (Cheang et al., 2009). Luminal A tumours tend to have a lower histological grade than luminal B tumours (Engstrom et al., 2013). Approximately 15 % of breast cancers are HER2 enriched with a high expression of HER2, and they are likely to present with high grade and node positivity (Pathmanathan et al., 2012). Tumours of the basal subtype are often triple negative with neither hormone receptors nor HER2 overexpression, and they may display a high expression of basal keratins (Perou et al., 2000). BRCA1 associated breast cancer is often basal-like (Laakso et al., 2005).

A novel strategy to combat cancer involves the DNA sequencing of the tumour. One of the major goals of next generation sequencing (NGS) is to offer broad personalized genomic data which can help in clinical decision-making. Breast cancer is a highly

heterogeneous disease and the individual germline and somatic mutations may affect the prognosis and the treatment. The first report of sequencing of the breast cancer genome sequencing appeared in 2009 (Shah et al., 2009). In breast cancer, there are already several actionable mutations that permit targeted therapies including poly(ADP-ribose)polymerase (PARP) inhibitors, Janus kinase (JAK1) inhibitor ruxolitinib, mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) inhibitor everolimus, v-akt murine thymoma viral oncogene homolog 1 (AKT1) inhibitor MK-2206, and fibroblast growth factor receptor 1 (FGFR1) (Fong et al., 2009; Crown et al., 2012; Andre et al., 2014; Piccart et al., 2014).

However, there are several challenges in implementing NGS profiling into clinical practice. There may be significant genetic variation between the primary tumour and the metastases as well as between the metastases in different sites. Furthermore, more knowledge is needed to assess the causative and functional role of specific mutations. At the moment, genomic testing is usually performed with a limited approach, directed at the specific alterations which can be targeted by the approved drugs whereas NGS is mainly applied in the trial settings.

Table 1. Surrogate definitions of intrinsic subtypes of breast cancer. ER, estrogen receptor; HER2, human epidermal growth factor receptor 2; PR, progesterone receptor. Modified from Maisonneuve et al., 2014 and Coates et al., 2015.

Intrinsic subtype	Clinicopathologic surrogate definition
Luminal A	'Luminal A-like'
	ER+, HER2-, Ki-67 < 14 % or ER+, HER2-, PR \geq 20 %, Ki-67 14-19 %
Luminal B	'Luminal B-like (HER2-negative)'
	ER+, HER2-, Ki-67 \geq 20 % or ER+, HER2-, PR< 20 %, Ki-67 14-19 %
	'Luminal B-like (HER2-positive)'
	ER+, HER2+, any PR, any Ki-67
HER2 overexpression	'HER2-positive (non-luminal)'
	ER-, PR-, HER2+
'Basal-like'	'Triple-negative'
	ER-, PR-, HER2-

2.1.6 Staging

Staging of breast cancer is based on the UICC TNM-classification which describes the size of the tumour (T), lymph node involvement (N), and presence of distant metastasis (M). T and N are assessed in the pathological examination of a surgical specimen. Asymptomatic distant metastases are infrequent. In our Kuopio Breast Cancer Project (KBCP) material, only 3.4 % of patients presented with distant metastases at the time of breast cancer diagnosis. Radiological staging with thoracic X-ray, an abdominal ultrasound, and a bone scan or body computed tomography scan are recommended in patients with \geq 4 metastatic axillary nodes, large tumour (T3-4) or symptoms suspicious of distant metastasis. The current clinical classification and stage grouping are depicted in Table 2.

Table 2. International pTNM pathologic classification and staging of breast tumours

Prin	nary tumour (T)
ΤХ	Primary tumour cannot be assessed
Т0	No evidence of primary tumour
Tis	Carcinoma in situ
T1a	Tumour > 1 mm but \leq 5 mm in greatest dimension
T1b	Tumour < 5 mm but \leq 10 mm in greatest dimension
T1c	Tumour > 10 mm but \leq 20 mm in greatest dimension
T2	Tumour > 20 mm but \leq 50 mm in greatest dimension
Т3	Tumour > 50 mm in greatest dimension
T4	Tumour of any size with direct extension to chest wall and/or to skin
Reg	ional lymph nodes (N)
NX	Regional lymph nodes cannot be assessed
N0	No regional lymph node metastasis
N1	Micrometastases or metastasis in 1-3 axillary or internal mammary lymph nodes

- N2 Metastasis in 4-9 axillary or internal mammary lymph nodes
- N3 Metastasis in \geq 10 axillary lymph nodes or in infraclavicular or ipsilateral supraclavicular lymph nodes

Distant metastasis (M)

- M0 No distant metastasis
- M1 Distant metastasis

Stage grouping				
Stage 0	Tis	N0	M0	
Stage IA	T1	N0	MO	
Stage IB	T0, T1	N1mi	M0	
Stage IIA	T0, T1	N1	M0	
	Т2	N0	M0	
Stage IIB	Т2	N1	M0	
	Т3	N0	M0	
Stage IIIA	T0, T1, T2	N2	M0	
	Т3	N1,N2	M0	
Stage IIIB	T4	N0, N1, N2	M0	
Stage IIIC	Any T	N3	M0	
Stage IV	Any T	Any N	M1	

Modified based on TNM Classification of Malignant tumours, 7th edition, International Union Against Cancer, 2009.

2.1.7. Prognosis

The prognosis of breast cancer depends on the histopathological and clinical variables including tumour stage (Jatoi et al., 1999; Elkin et al., 2005), age, (Host and Lund, 1986; Kroman et al., 2000) and comorbidities (Land et al., 2012). In addition, histopathological and molecular features such as grade (Rakha et al., 2008), Ki-67 (de Azambuja et al., 2007), HER2 overexpression (Slamon et al., 1987; Ross and Fletcher, 1998), and lymphovascular invasion (Lee et al., 2006; Song et al., 2011) have an influence on the outcome. The effect of hormone receptor status seems to vary over time. During the first five years after diagnosis, those patients with ER positive (ER+) disease have a smaller risk of recurrence than patients with ER negative (ER-) breast cancer, but subsequently, i.e. 5-9 years from diagnosis the risk becomes higher in the ER+ population (Bentzon et al., 2008; Yu et al., 2012b).

It has also been noted that the histological type of breast cancer may associate with the prognosis. For example, tubular and cribriform carcinomas often have a favorable outcome (Colleoni et al., 2012), whereas metaplastic carcinomas tend to behave aggressively (Bae et al., 2011). Molecular subtyping with gene expression profiles also offers prognostic information (Wirapati et al., 2008). The poorest survival is found in basal and HER2 enriched subtypes, whereas the luminal A subtype has the most favourable outcome. Multi-gene assays such as Oncotype DX (Genomic Health) and Mammaprint (Agendia) have been developed to assist in tailoring treatments to each individual patient, mainly aiming to avoid chemotherapy in ER-positive breast cancer subjects. Their role in routine practice will become clearer when the results of ongoing prospective trials are published.

2.1.8 Treatment strategies of breast cancer

The primary treatment of choice for breast cancer is surgery, either breast-conserving surgery or mastectomy. For patients operated with mastectomy, immediate or delayed breast reconstruction should be available. In addition, some axillary nodes or all nodes are removed by sentinel node biopsy or axillary node dissection in order to investigate the nodal involvement (Senkus et al., 2013).

Moreover, the majority of the patients are allocated to adjuvant therapy, e.g. chemotherapy, postoperative radiotherapy, hormone therapy, or targeted therapy. The purpose of the adjuvant therapies is to eradicate microscopic residual disease and ultimately to improve relapse-free survival (RFS), BCSS, and OS. The established clinical or biological characteristics that predict the response to adjuvant therapies, i.e. predictive factors, include age, tumour size, axillary node status, tumour grade, and comorbidities (Ravdin et al., 2001; Land et al., 2012).

Furthermore, hormone receptors and HER2 amplification are factors that predict the response to hormonal therapies and anti-HER2 drugs, respectively. Traditionally, breast cancer has been divided into three main classes according to ER and PR status, i.e. highly endocrine responsive, those not endocrine responsive, and those with uncertain endocrine responsiveness.

The molecular profiling of breast cancer with genomic expression analyses has created a new classification of breast cancer subtypes which is described in the chapter 2.1.5.4. (Perou et al., 2000). Due to the uneven access to genomic profiling, the cost of these analyses, and variability in the current levels of evidence, it has been suggested that hormone receptors, HER2 status, and Ki-67 could act as surrogate markers for intrinsic subtypes of breast cancer, and be applied in choosing the most appropriate adjuvant therapies (Senkus et al., 2015).

At the moment, patients with ER and/or PR-positive breast cancer are treated with adjuvant hormone therapy with a minimum duration of 5 years. For premenopausal patients, the drug of choice has traditionally been tamoxifen (Goldhirsch et al., 2013). However, recent results suggest that suppression of ovarian function combined with either tamoxifen or an AI may be an option for young premenopausal patients (Pagani et al., 2014; Francis et al., 2015).

In postmenopausal patients, the choice can be made between tamoxifen or an AI. Tamoxifen and AI can also be used sequentially, 2-3 years of each for a total of five years. After 5 years of tamoxifen therapy, it is recommended to continue hormonal treatment beyond 5 years in cases of nodal positivity (Coates et al., 2015).

Patients with breast cancer overexpressing HER2 benefit from adjuvant trastuzumab therapy (Dahabreh et al., 2008). The St Gallen International Expert Consensus in 2015 recommended adjuvant chemotherapy for patients with grade 3 tumours, high Ki-67, low hormone receptor staining, extensive lymphovascular invasion, HER2 overexpression, triple negativity, more than three positive nodes, and a high-risk grouping in gene profiling tests (Coates et al., 2015).

2.2 GENETIC VARIATION

2.2.1 Definition of genetic polymorphism

The genetic code for producing proteins in living organisms resides in the DNA, packed in codons formed by three nucleotides. A nucleotide consists of a five-carbon sugar, one or more phosphate groups and a nucleobase. The nucleobases are divided into two groups: the purines, adenosine (A) and cytosine (C), and the pyrimidines, thymine (T) and guanine (G). Each sequence of the three nucleotides specifies a single amino acid. Since there are 64 different possible codons and only 20 different amino acids, some amino acids are coded by several different codons. In addition, there are specific start and stop codons that signal the initiation and termination of translation.

Mutations result from random changes in the sequence of base pairs in the DNA. These changes include substitution of a single base pair, insertion, deletions, or relocation of a segment of base pairs. The substitution, insertion, or deletion of a single base is also called a point mutation.

The most common form of genetic variation among humans is a single nucleotide polymorphism, SNP, where one single nucleotide is substituted by another. The more frequent form is usually referred to as a common or wild type allele, and the more uncommon allele is assigned as the uncommon or variant allele. By definition, a SNP is a genetic allelic variation that is present in ≥ 1 % of the population (Brookes, 1999). Thus, a point mutation presenting with a smaller frequency is not considered a SNP. According to the NCBI dbSNP Build 146 database updated in November 2015, approximately 32 million SNPs exist in the human genome. The frequency of a particular SNP may differ between populations, however within a population, the frequency tends to remain unchanged.

2.2.2 Tagging SNP

Two loci are in linkage equilibrium (LE) when they are inherited independently. If their inheritance is a non-random event, the loci are said to be in linkage disequilibrium (LD). A group of alleles of different loci on a single chromosome in high LD is called a haplotype. A haplotype can be recognized by a representative SNP, termed a tagging SNP (tagSNP). This enables identifying genetic variation without genotyping every SNP in a

chromosomal region. Haplotypes and patterns of LD may vary between different populations, and this should be taken into account when performing association studies and selecting tagSNPS (Teo and Sim, 2010). There are several methods for haplotype and tagSNP selection (Hung et al., 2015).

2.2.3 Effects of SNPs

Currently the specific functional impact remains undetermined for the majority of the SNPs. However, several SNPs have been shown to cause functional changes *in vitro* or *in vivo*. A SNP may occur in a coding region of a gene, in the non-coding sequence of a gene, or in the area between genes. A synonymous SNP produces the same polypeptide sequence. Non-synonymous SNPs are of two types: missense or nonsense. A missense change generates a distinct amino acid, whereas a nonsense change leads to a termination codon and a prematurely abbreviated protein. SNPs that are not within protein-coding regions may still affect gene splicing, transcription factor binding, messenger ribonucleic acid (RNA) degradation, the sequence of non-coding RNA, or other regulatory elements.

SNPs may lead to altered stability or function of the proteins for which they code. These changes may modulate susceptibility to diseases and exert an influence on the drug metabolism and response towards internal and external agents including pathogens, xenobiotics, and radiation. The efficacy of cancer therapies depends on several genetic and non-genetic factors, and distinct SNPs may make their own contribution, either negatively or positively, to the outcome. The field of pharmacogenomics studies investigates how genetics influences drug metabolism and regulates the absorption, distribution, and excretion of pharmaceutical compounds.

There are also several studies suggesting that polymorphisms may lead to altered efficiency of cancer treatments or increase the risk of adverse effects, such as neuropathy and myelosuppression (Azzato et al., 2010; Baldwin et al., 2012; Custodio et al., 2014; Tulsyan et al., 2014).

2.3 TAMOXIFEN

2.3.1 Mechanism of action

Tamoxifen is a selective estrogen receptor modulator (SERM) that has been used in the treatment of breast cancer for decades (Cosman and Lindsay, 1999). There are two types of estrogen receptors: ER α and ER β . The human ER α gene codes for a 595 amino acid protein composed of six domains (Kumar et al., 1987), whereas the human ER β is 530 amino acids long (Ogawa et al., 1998a). ERs are ligand-activated transcription factors and members of the family of nuclear receptors, which regulate the transcription of their target genes.

ER α is considered to be the main target for endocrine breast cancer therapies, whereas the role of ER β in breast cancer still remains unclear. ER β has several isoforms (Mosselman et al., 1996; Ogawa et al., 1998b), which have been studied principally in cultured cell lines and animal models. The putative proapoptotic and antiproliferative properties of ER β have been difficult to elucidate, perhaps because the presence or absence of ER α seems to influence the function of ER β (Tonetti et al., 2003; Paruthiyil et al., 2004). The current ER testing in breast cancer is based on the expression of the ER α .

As a SERM, tamoxifen has distinct, tissue-specific effects. In breast tissue tamoxifen acts as an antiestrogen but behaves as an agonist in the uterus and bone. The cellular responses to SERMs are determined by the cell type- and promoter-specific factors, as well as the availability of co-activators and co-repressors (Shang and Brown, 2002). Tamoxifen competitively inhibits the binding of estrogen to the ER and evokes a reversible blockade at the G1 phase, thus slowing cell proliferation (Osborne et al., 1984). Tamoxifen causes disturbance in the ligand-binding domain of ER, resulting in an abnormal conformation of the receptor and disrupting the binding of the coactivators to the domain (Shiau et al., 1998). Co-repressor molecules are subsequently enrolled to the receptor and these maintain the receptor in an inactive form (Shibata et al., 1997).

Originally, the therapeutic action of tamoxifen was thought to be mediated solely by blocking the binding of estrogen to the ER. Interestingly, tamoxifen has been associated with antitumour activity also in cancers not expressing ERs, including ovarian, pancreatic, and breast cancer, malignant glioma, and melanoma (Gelmann, 1997). There are several mechanisms which may be involved with this ER-independent antitumour activity of tamoxifen: up-regulation of *c-myc* expression (Kang et al., 1996), inhibition of protein kinase C (PKC) (O'Brian et al., 1985), and secretion of IGF-1 (Huff et al., 1988), reduction in plasma levels of IGF-1 (Corsello et al., 1998), calcium channel blocking activity (Lopes et al., 1990), or ROS-associated apoptosis.

Tamoxifen increases ROS production and induces apoptosis in ER negative T-leukaemic Jurkat and ovarian cancer cells *in vitro* (Ferlini et al., 1999). However, in another *in vitro* experiment tamoxifen was found to stimulate ROS formation only in the ER+ cell lines (Razandi et al., 2013). Tamoxifen was shown to be genotoxic in ER+ MCF-7 cells by generating oxidized purines and pyrimidines through the production of ROS (Wozniak et al., 2007). Tamoxifen may also promote cellular senescence by ROS production as well as stabilizing tumour suppressor protein p53 (Lee et al., 2014).

2.3.2 Metabolism of tamoxifen

Tamoxifen is converted via a cytochrome P450 (CYP) pathway into a series of compounds that bind with varying affinities to the ER. The primary phase I metabolites are 4-hydroxy-tamoxifen (4-OH-TAM), N-desmethyl-tamoxifen (ND-TAM), and 4-hydroxy-N-desmethyl-tamoxifen (endoxifen). The N-demethylation of tamoxifen is mainly catalyzed by cytochrome CYPA4 and CYP3A5, whereas 4-hydroxylation of tamoxifen takes place predominantly via the CYP2D6 enzyme (Desta et al., 2004). 4-OH-TAM and ND-TAM are further converted into endoxifen by CYP3A4 and CYP2D6, respectively (Stearns et al., 2003) (Figure 1). Endoxifen and 4-OH-TAM are the most potent metabolites of tamoxifen, with endoxifen being present at greater concentrations than 4-OH-TAM (Lim et al., 2005).

The effect of tamoxifen is not only dependent on the phase I metabolism but also on its phase II metabolism, namely glucuronidation and sulfation reactions. 4-OH-TAM and ND-TAM are conjugated by the uridine diphosphate glucuronosyltransferases (UGTs), whereas human SULT1A1 is mainly involved in the elimination of 4-OH-TAM (Nishiyama et al., 2002; Sun et al., 2007) (Figure 1). The activity of tamoxifen and its metabolites is modified by the coordinated actions of the several enzymes involved in this metabolic pathway.

2.3.3 Pharmacogenomics of tamoxifen therapy

2.3.3.1 CYP2D6

There are several studies exploring the pharmacogenomics of tamoxifen, most of them investigating the role of the highly polymorphic enzyme CYP2D6. Based on the genotypes and their ability to metabolize CYP2D6 substrates there is a current division into four CYP2D6 phenotypes: extensive metabolisers (EMs), intermediate metabolisers (IMs), poor metabolisers (PMs), and ultrarapid metabolisers (UMs) (Table 3). In Caucasians, the frequency of PMs is approximately 3-7 % (Sachse et al., 1997; Gjerde et al., 2008).

Approximately 6 % of the Finnish population lack totally or have a very weak activity of CYP2D6 (Hirvonen et al., 1993), whereas some 1 % are in the UM category (Ingelman-Sundberg, 2005). It has been shown that poor metabolisers have lower serum levels of endoxifen (Murdter et al., 2011).

However, the results from the clinical studies investigating the outcome of tamoxifen therapy according to the allelic variants of *CYP2D6* have been conflicting (Goetz et al., 2005; Schroth et al., 2009; Rae et al., 2012; Regan et al., 2012). These discrepancies may be explained by differences in study populations and end points, length of follow-up, and DNA sources. A meta-analysis of 25 studies investigating the CYP2D6 genotype and breast cancer outcomes did not support the hypothesis that CYP2D6 was a predictive factor for tamoxifen efficacy (Lum et al., 2013). At the moment, the scientific and clinical communities are still debating about the relevance of *CYP2D6* testing for the prediction of tamoxifen treatment efficacy.



Figure 1. Metabolism of tamoxifen (TAM) illustrating the pathways and enzymes involved. GC, Glucuronide; 4-OH-TAM, 4-hydroxy-tamoxifen; SC, Sulphate conjugate; SULT1A1, sulfotransferase 1A1; UGT, Uridine diphosphate glucuronosyltransferase. Modified from Gjerde et al. 2008.
CYP2D6 alleles	Predicted CYP2D6 phenotype
>2 copies of any of the following functional alleles: *1, *2, *33, *35	Ultrarapid metabolizer (UM)
2 copies of any of the following functional alleles: *1, *2, *33, *35	Extensive metabolizer (EM)
2 copies of any of the following reduced function alleles: *9, *10, *17, *29, *36, *41	
OR	
1 copy of any of the following non-functional alleles: *3, *4, *5, *6, *7, *8, *11, *12, * 13, *14, *15, *16, *19, *20, *21, *38, *40, *42 AND 1 copy of any of the functional alleles: *1, *2, *33, *35	Intermediate metabolizer (IM)
OR	
1 copy of any of the following non-functional alleles: *3, *4, *5, *6,	
*7, *8, *11, *12, * 13, *14, *15, *16, *19, *20, *21, *38, *40, *42 AND	
1 copy of any of the following reduced function alleles: *9, *10, *17,	
*29, *36, *41	
2 copies of any of the following non-functional alleles: *3, *4, *5,	Poor metabolizer (PM)
*6, *7, *8, *11, *12, * 13, *14, *15, *16, *19, *20, *21, *38, *40*42	

Table 3. CYP2D6 alleles and their predicted phenotypes. Modified from Lum et al. 2013.

2.3.3.2 SULT1A1

SULT1A1 enzyme is a member of the sulfotransferase family mainly expressed in the liver (Zhu et al., 1993) which sulfates exogenous phenolic compounds and endogenous estrogen (Falany et al., 1993; Ozawa et al., 1995). A functional polymorphism (rs9282861G>A) in exon 7 of *SULT1A1*, results in an arginine to histidine (Arg213His) amino acid change at position 213. The variant A allele is associated with lower catalytic activity and poorer thermostability compared with the wild type G allele (Raftogianis et al., 1999). Hence, it has been hypothesized that the elimination of 4-OH-TAM could be slower in individuals carrying the variant A allele and this might lead to better response. Nevertheless, clinical studies on patients receiving adjuvant tamoxifen have shown the opposite results (Table 4). There are also studies showing no association between the *SULT1A1* rs9282861 genotype and the outcome of breast cancer patients.

Moreover, SULT1A1 is capable of generating reactive species by sulfation of N-hydroxy heterocyclic and aromatic amines (Williams et al., 2001) which may lead to DNA injury and carcinogenesis. Meta-analyses on the *SULT1A1* rs9282861 and breast cancer risk have yielded discordant results: two meta-analyses found no overall association, while a third meta-analysis suggested that carrying the variant homozygous AA genotype slightly increased the breast cancer risk (Jiang et al., 2010; Wang et al., 2010; Lee et al., 2012). In a case-control study this effect was synergistically increased by a high intake of smoked meat (Lee et al., 2012). The variant A allele has also been associated with an increased risk of male breast cancer (Ottini et al., 2014). The hyperestrogenism due to the decreased elimination of circulating estrogen might lead to an increased risk of breast cancer.

2.3.3.3 Other SNPs associated with clinical activity of tamoxifen

CYP2C19 enzyme is involved with N-demethylation and 4-OH-hydroxylation of tamoxifen (Crewe et al., 2002). A polymorphism in the *CYP2C19* gene (rs4244285G>A) was associated with survival of postmenopausal breast cancer patients treated with adjuvant tamoxifen for 1-3 years (Table 4). In addition, the rs3740065 in the adenosine triphosphate (ATP)-binding cassette sub-family C member 2 (*ABCC2*) gene and the rs10509373 in the chromosome 10 open reading frame 11 (*C10orf11*) gene, have also been associated with the clinical outcome in breast cancer patients receiving tamoxifen (Table 4).

Gene, SNP	Functional consequences	Prognostic/predictive impact	References
SULT1A1,	Variant allele A associated	Variant AA genotype associated	Raftogianis et al., 1999;
rs9282861G>A	with lower catalytic activity	with poorer OS	Nowell et al., 2002
	and poorer thermostability		
		Trend of association of the variant	Wegman et al. 2005
		A allele with poorer RFS	
		No association with survival	Choi et al. 2005, Knechtel et al. 2010
CYP2C19,	Lack of enzyme activity	The variant A allele associated	Scott et al, 2012;
rs4244285G>A	within the variant allele	with improved RFS	Beelen et al., 2013
<i>ABCC2</i> ,	Not known	Variant GG genotype associated	Kiyotani et al., 2010
<i>C10orf11</i> , rs10509373T>C	Not known	Variant CC genotype associated with improved RFS	Kiyotani et al., 2012

Table 4. SNPs associated with outcome of breast cancer patients treated with adjuvant tamoxifen

2.3.4 Tamoxifen in the clinical setting

Tamoxifen has been used in the clinical treatment of ER+ breast cancer since the early 1970s. In the United States, tamoxifen is also approved by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) for chemoprevention of breast cancer in high-risk women, likewise by the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) in the United Kingdom for moderate and high risk women with certain conditions. Due to its mechanism of action, tamoxifen can be used in premenopausal, perimenopausal, and postmenopausal ER+ women, and in men, in contrast to AIs, which can only be used in the postmenopausal hormone environment.

It has been estimated that 5 years of adjuvant tamoxifen reduces the 15-year breast cancer recurrence and mortality by at least a third (EBCTCG, 2011a). The benefit of extended adjuvant tamoxifen for up to 10 years was shown in the Adjuvant Tamoxifen: Longer Against Shorter (ATLAS) trial. The patients continuing tamoxifen after 5 years had improved RFS, BCSS, and OS compared with the patients stopping at 5 years (Davies et al., 2013). The Arimidex, Tamoxifen, Alone or in Combination (ATAC) trial compared 5 years of adjuvant tamoxifen and the AI, anastrozole, in postmenopausal breast cancer. Anastrozole was more favorable in terms of disease-free survival (DFS), but there were no

significant differences in OS after a median follow-up of 10 years (Cuzick et al., 2010). However, a recent meta-analysis of randomized studies indicated that 5 years of AI or switching to AI after 2-3 years of tamoxifen was more efficient than 5 years of tamoxifen in terms of 10-year breast cancer mortality. In addition, the OS favored 5 years of AI compared with 5 years of tamoxifen (EBCTCG, 2015).

Tamoxifen has long been the primary adjuvant endocrine therapy for premenopausal women (Goldhirsch et al., 2013) and male breast cancer patients (Fentiman et al., 2006). However, recent studies have revealed that ovarian function suppression (OFS) combined with an AI or tamoxifen may also be an option especially in young premenopausal women (Pagani et al., 2014; Francis et al., 2015). The St Gallen International Expert Consensus recommends AI/tamoxifen and OFS for premenopausal patients \leq 35 years, with N2-3 nodal status, or premenopausal estrogen levels persisting after adjuvant chemotherapy (Coates et al., 2015). However, due to the contradictory results from studies in which premenopausal patients had received a combination of AI and OFS, the current Clinical Practice Guidelines of European Society for Medical Oncology (ESMO) take a more cautious stance and recommend the combination of AI and OFS only in cases where tamoxifen is contraindicated (Gnant et al., 2009; Pagani et al., 2014; Senkus et al., 2015).

In postmenopausal women, tamoxifen alone is a suitable option for some patients. However, inclusion of an AI at some point is preferable in patients with N2-3 nodal status, high Ki-67, or grade 3 tumour (Coates et al., 2015). In node-positive disease, it is recommended to continue the endocrine therapy for 10 years after 5 years of tamoxifen regardless of menopausal status (Coates et al., 2015). The choice between different endocrine therapies is also influenced by potential adverse effects (Senkus et al., 2015). Tamoxifen is known to increase the risk of endometrial cancer and thromboembolic complications (Deitcher and Gomes, 2004; Chen et al., 2014).

2.4 CHEMOTHERAPY

2.4.1 Cell cycle

A normal cell cycle is divided into four phases illustrated in the Figure 2. The first three steps, G1, S, and G2 phases are collectively called interphase. During the G1 phase, the cell grows in size and accelerates intracellular processes before entering the synthetic phase (S). The replication of the genome takes place during the S phase. Between the S phase and mitosis (M), there is a gap, G2, which is required for cell growth and preparing for mitosis in which the cell divides into two daughter cells (Malhotra and Perry, 2003).

The cell cycle is regulated mainly by two classes of molecules, cyclins and cyclin dependent kinases (CDKs). In addition, there are several checkpoints during the cell cycle for monitoring the cellular processes and interrupting the cell cycle if necessary. Entering the next phase is not allowed if the cell does not meet certain requirements, with the main checkpoints being the G1/S and G2/M checkpoints. The G1/S checkpoint, also called the restriction point, verifies intrinsic processes and enables repair of DNA damage. Cells not entering the S phase may move into a quiescent or senescent non-replicating state, G0 phase. The DNA repair processes are completed by the G2/M checkpoint.

The progress of the cell cycle is also influenced by the tumor suppressor proteins, such as p53, and oncogenes. Normally, this complex and explicitly structured network of signals ensures flawless progress of the cell cycle. Dysregulation of the cell cycle may inhibit both cell cycle arrest and apoptosis, leading to the genesis of cancerous cells that replicate interminably. Mitosis results in the formation of two daughter cells which may continue proliferating and dividing or move into senescence. Some cells are terminally differentiated and non-dividing. These subpopulations are found both in the normal and cancer cells (Hayflick, 1965; Di Micco et al., 2006).



Figure 2. The cell cycle and processes involved in the cell division. Modified from http://www.nature.com/scitable/content/the-cell-cycle-14707478.

2.4.2 Classical chemotherapy: Mechanism of action

The majority of the chemotherapeutic agents act by hindering mitosis. Cytotoxicity is caused by damage to the DNA or impairment of the machinery for cellular division. Anticancer drugs can be classified by their cell-cycle-phase-specificity or chemical structure and mechanism of action. Classical chemotherapy agents can be categorized as alkylating agents, antimetabolites, anti-microtubule agents, topoisomerase inhibitors, and antitumor antibiotics (Table 5).

2.4.3 Chemotherapy in the treatment of breast cancer

In 1946, a study showing effectiveness of nitrogen mustard in treating lymphomas was published (Goodman and Wintrobe, 1946), and soon also patients with advanced solid tumours were treated with gradually evolving chemotherapeutic agents. In the 1960s it was also realized that surgery and radiotherapy alone did not cure all the patients even those with a local malignancy but a remarkable proportion of patients died due to recurrent disease that was most probably resulting from seemingly radical, but microscopically ineffective locoregional treatments. The first studies on the adjuvant chemotherapy of breast cancer were published in 1975 and 1976, using L-phenylalanine mustard (L-PAM) alone and the CMF regimen (cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, and 5-flurouracil), respectively (Fisher et al., 1975; Bonadonna et al., 1976).

Incorporation of polychemotherapy into postoperative treatment of breast cancer has improved RFS, BCSS, and OS independent of age, nodal status, tumour size, or ER status (EBCTCG, 2012). The standard CMF reduces the 10-year breast cancer mortality 6.1% and the overall mortality by 4.7 %. With the newer taxane-containing regimens, the proportional 10-year risk of breast cancer death has been reduced by roughly a third compared with the patients receiving no chemotherapy. However, the absolute gain depends on the primary absolute risk level. Therefore, the benefits should be weighed against the absolute risks of recurrence or death and the risk of adverse reactions and toxicities should be carefully considered.

Table 5. Classification and examples of chemotherapeutic agents according to their mechanism of action. Modified from Payne and Miles, 2007.

Class of chemotherapy	Mechanism of action
Inhibitors of DNA, RNA, and	Form covalent bonds by linking an alkyl group or a heavy metal
protein synthesis	complex to DNA, RNA, and proteins, thus interfering the replication
Alkylating agents	process.
Cytotoxic antibiotics	
Platinum agents	
Antimetabolites	Compete with the natural substrate for an essential enzyme or
5-Fluorouracil (5-Fu)	receptor, interfering with DNA synthesis and resulting in cell death.
Methotrexate (MTX)	5-Fu mimics pyrimidine analogues. MTX is a folate antagonist.
Microtubule agents	Interfere mitosis.
Taxanes (TX)	Inhibit cell division by stabilizing tubulin in the microtubule (TX).
Vinca alkaloids (V)	Bind to tubulin and inhibit further assembly of the spindle, resulting
Eribulin	in impaired mitotic spindle formation in the M phase (V).
Topoisomerase inhibitors	Stabilize the complex between topoisomerase I/II and DNA. This
Topotecan	generates breaks in DNA strands and ultimately inhibits DNA
Irinotecan	replication.
Anthracyclines	

2.5 RADIOTHERAPY

2.5.1 Radiotherapy: Mechanism of action

Radiotherapy has been used in the treatment of cancer since the end of the 19th century, shortly after Roentgen discovered X-rays in 1895. The biological basis for the cell death caused by radiotherapy has been studied actively, and the double strand breaks of nuclear DNA are considered as the most important cellular mechanism of radiation induced cellular lethality (Vilenchik and Knudson, 2006). However, the therapeutic action of radiotherapy is largely mediated by the indirect actions of ionizing radiation. The radiolysis of cellular water leads to the formation of free radicals and ROS. These agents disrupt the covalent bonds of the DNA, thus interfering with the cell cycle and cell proliferation. The accumulation of DNA damage may lead to irreversible loss of the reproductive integrity or programmed cell death, apoptosis. The damage can be sublethal, potentially lethal, or lethal.

The classical 5 R's of radiobiology that influence the cell survival are repair, redistribution, reoxygenation, repopulation, and intrinsic radiosensitivity. There are several mechanisms by which cells may repair the damage caused by ionizing radiation. Single strand breaks (SSBs) and injuries to the bases induced directly by radiation or indirectly by ROS are mainly repaired by base excision repair (BER) (Dianov and Lindahl, 1994). Nucleotide excision repair (NER) is activated after the recognition of the distortion caused by DNA damage. Instead of repairing a single base, a short single stranded segment containing the damaged lesion is removed. DNA polymerase uses the undamaged single strand DNA as a template for building a complementary sequence (Josse et al., 1961), and DNA ligase completes the NER by joining the DNA strands together (Olivera and Lehman, 1967).

Homologous recombination repair (HRR) is a repair mechanism in which nucleotide sequences are exchanged between two similar or identical molecules of DNA. It is used in double strand break (DSB) sites and takes place in the S and G2 phases of the cell cycle. In non-homologous end joining (NHEJ), a similar template is not required but short homologous DNA sequences are used to guide repair (Valerie and Povirk, 2003). NHEJ occurs most actively in the G1 phase of the cell cycle during which homologous templates are not available. Mismatch repair (MMR) system rectifies errors generated during DNA replication (Kunz et al., 2009).

The cellular susceptibility to DNA damage induced by radiotherapy depends largely on the phase of the cell cycle. Cells in the late S-phase are most resistant whereas mitosis is the most sensitive phase for DNA injuries (Biade et al., 1997). In fractionated radiotherapy the time between fractions allows radiation resistant cells to redistribute and synchronize from the S-phase into the more sensitive phases of cell cycle (Withers, 1975).

Malignant tumours are often hypoxic. As irradiation kills cancer cells capillaries reach new areas and hypoxic areas are exposed to oxygen. This reoxygenation process can sensitise the surviving cancer cells to radiotherapy. It is also important to note that the proliferation of malignant cells can continue during irradiation. There is evidence that this process of repopulation can lead to radiation resistance and exert a negative impact on the clinical outcome of radiotherapy (Kim and Tannock, 2005; Gao et al., 2013). Intrinsic radiation sensitivity represents the variability in sensitivity to irradiation in different tumour types (Leith et al., 1994).

There is also evidence that certain gene signatures specific for cellular radiation sensitivity may predict individual radiation sensitivity and clinical outcome in breast cancer subjects (Eschrich et al., 2012). Patients classified as radiation sensitive by the

radiation sensitivity index (RSI) had a superior 5-year RFS or distant metastasis-free survival (DMFS) in two independent datasets in univariate analyses. RSI was an independent predictor of better DMFS in multivariate analysis of radiotherapy-treated ER+ patients in the other of the datasets. The RSI based on an assay of 10 genes (*AR*, *cJun*, *STAT1*, *PKC*, *RelA*,*cABL*, *SUMO1*, *CDK1*, *HDAC1*, *and IRF1*) did not predict survival in the cohort of patients not treated with radiotherapy.

2.5.2 Radiotherapy in the treatment of breast cancer

In the early 20th century radiotherapy for breast cancer was delivered mainly to those patients with extensive disease or who were too frail to undergo surgery. Gradually the techniques evolved and trials were conducted comparing the outcome of radical mastectomy against that with conservative surgery and radiotherapy.

Nowadays, postoperative radiotherapy is indicated after breast-conserving surgery. In women treated with breast-conserving surgery, it has been estimated that postoperative radiotherapy nearly halves the risk of any recurrence, and reduces breast cancer mortality by about a sixth (EBCTCG, 2011b). An additional boost of up to 10-16 Gray (Gy) delivered in 2 Gy daily fractions to the tumour bed is recommended for patients with risk factors including age < 50 years, grade 3 tumours, extensive DCIS, vascular invasion or focal non-radical tumour excision. Nodal irradiation is indicated in patients with lymph node involvement (Senkus et al., 2015). Radiotherapy after mastectomy reduces both the risk of recurrence and death from breast cancer in women with nodal positivity, and is also recommended for patients with large T3-T4 tumours irrespective of nodal status or involved margins (EBCTCG, 2014; Senkus et al., 2015). In addition, post-mastectomy radiotherapy should be considered in patients with certain risk factors such as young age or vascular invasion (Senkus et al., 2015).

After breast-conserving surgery radiotherapy is planned to target the whole breast and the scar, and is usually delivered from two tangential fields. An analogical approach is used in post-mastectomy radiotherapy with a slightly different technique. In case there is lymph node involvement, irradiation is also delivered to the regional lymph nodes, e.g. axillary and supraclavicular regions. Three-dimensional planning techniques should be utilized to guarantee safe and anatomically individual implementation of radiotherapy.

The historical standard of fractionation in the radiotherapy of breast cancer, 50 Gy in 25 fractions, is still an option for all patients and it is the recommended fractionation in postmastectomy radiotherapy. Recent trials of hypofractionated radiotherapy (39-41.6 Gy in 13 fractions over 5 weeks) with nearly 10 years of follow-up have shown that the hypofractionation is as effective as the traditional fractionation in terms of locoregional control (Haviland et al., 2013). Moreover, normal tissue effects, such as telangiectasia, breast oedema, and breast induration were less common in the patients treated with hypofractionated radiotherapy. Hypofractionation is currently widely accepted as the standard of care following breast sparing surgery, especially in patients without mastectomy and/or nodal involvement (Coates et al., 2015; Senkus et al., 2015).

2.5.3 Adverse effects of radiotherapy in breast cancer

Radiotherapy may cause acute, delayed, and late toxicity. In the course of radiotherapy, there may be visible local dermal irritation and redness of the skin which usually resolves within a few weeks. Subacute lung reactions diagnosed by radiological imaging can be detected in approximately 45 % of patients (Jarvenpaa et al., 2006). Symptomatic pneumonitis with cough, mild fever, and dyspnea is a fairly rare event in breast cancer patients, with an incidence ranging from 1 to 13 percent (Lingos et al., 1991; Kwa et al., 1998).

The chronic complications of radiotherapy of breast include cardiac toxicity, lung fibrosis, and arm lymphoedema. There is evidence that the risk of major cardiac events increases linearly with the mean dose delivered to the heart, beginning within 5 years of treatment and continuing for at least twenty years (Darby et al., 2013). The risk seems to be accentuated in patients with preexisting cardiac risk factors, e.g. history of ischemic heart disease, diabetes, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, smoking, and among women with high BMI values. The rate of cardiac complications is also higher in women with irradiation to the left breast than in women having the right breast irradiated (Darby et al., 2013).

Secondary malignancies after radiotherapy for breast cancer are fortunately rare but should they occur, they are recognized as being severe late adverse effects. They usually arise in the organs that lie in the close vicinity of radiation fields. Breast irradiation has been associated with an increased risk of lung cancer and angiosarcoma of the breast or thoracic region, (Huang and Mackillop, 2001; Darby et al., 2005). Special techniques have been developed and evaluated to decrease the doses and volumes of irradiation of adjacent organs (Aziz et al., 2011; Pignol et al., 2011). For example, intensity modulated radiotherapy (IMRT), respiratory gating, and volumetric modulated arc therapy (VMAT) have already been implemented in clinical practice in order to reduce the doses delivered to cardiac and pulmonary tissues.

2.5.4 Radiation genomics

Radiation genomics studies the associations between germ line genotypic variations and the toxities caused by radiation. A substantial proportion of radiotherapy-treated cancer patients are long-term survivors. Hence, it would be important to find individual predictive factors especially for late and serious adverse effects. The dosing and fractionation schedules of radiotherapy are usually designed in order to minimize the risk of severe toxicities in all patients. Usually the radiotherapy dosing is based on the risk level of the patients who are radiosensitive. Consequently, patients who have a low risk of adverse effects may be undertreated. However, the radiosensitivity of normal tissues may not be related to the radiosensitivity of the tumor (Park et al., 2012).

Several candidate genes and their SNPs have been postulated to be involved with variability in radiation sensitivity (Rosenstein, 2011). However, the results have been difficult to replicate (Barnett et al., 2012a; Barnett et al., 2012b). Lately, genome-wide association studies (GWAS) with large patient datasets have reported some associations between common genetic variants and late adverse effects (Barnett et al., 2014).

2.6 OXIDATIVE STRESS

2.6.1 Oxidative stress and cancer

Reactive oxygen species, ROS, are highly reactive molecular endogenous products of normal aerobic metabolism. ROS are ions or molecules that have a single unpaired electron in their outermost shell of electrons. They include the superoxide anion ($O_2 \bullet -$), hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂), and hydroxyl radicals (\bullet OH). Oxidative stress and its implications in human diseases have been the subject of expanding research since the free radical theory of aging was first presented in the 1950s (Harman, 1956).

The most important intrinsic sources of ROS are mitochondrial aerobic metabolism and the extramitochondrial nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH) oxidase pathway (Cadenas and Davies, 2000; Arnold et al., 2001). It has been estimated that 1-2 %

of the total oxygen consumed during normal mitochondrial respiration is not converted to water (Cadenas and Davies, 2000). Ionizing radiation, several chemotherapeutic drugs, tobacco smoke, and other air pollutants serve as exogenous sources of ROS (Kovacic and Osuna, 2000; Spitz et al., 2004; Huang et al., 2005; Lodovici and Bigagli, 2011). Mammals have developed various antioxidant enzyme systems like catalase (CAT), glutathione peroxidase (GPX), peroxiredoxins (PRXs), and superoxide dismutases (SODs) in order to combat excess oxidative stress and maintain the cellular redox balance.

ROS play an important role in cell signaling (Forman, 2009), but they are also able to kill cancer cells by triggering apoptosis (Ozben, 2007). On the other hand, oxidative stress predisposes DNA to mutations and alters gene expression, thus exposing cells to carcinogenesis (Klaunig et al., 2010). In addition, oxidative stress is responsible for protein and lipid oxidation which may also play a role in the pathogenesis of malignancies including breast cancer (Mannello et al., 2009; De Luca et al., 2010).

ROS promote tumorigenesis by regulating several signaling cascades including MAPK, phosphoinositide-3-kinase (PI3K)/Akt, and IkB kinase (IKK)/nuclear factor-kappaB (NFkB) pathways (Burdick et al., 2003; Ruffels et al., 2004; Ruiz-Ramos et al., 2009). Moreover, alterations in mitochondrial DNA, oxidative phosphorylation, and energy metabolism result in constitutively expressed levels of ROS in tumour cells and a shift to a prooxidative state. This has been demonstrated in *in vitro* studies comparing ROS levels of human tumour cells and non-transformed cells (Szatrowski and Nathan, 1991; Okamoto et al., 1994). Since a drastic increase in oxidative stress might be harmful, also cancer cells have to manage ROS levels carefully in order to survive.

Breast cancer patients have been reported to have elevated levels of 8hydroxydeoxyguanine (8-oxo-dG), the most abundant and studied oxidative DNA lesion (Malins and Haimanot, 1991). Furthermore, metastatic tumour DNA from breast cancer patients has been reported to exhibit > 2-fold increase in the amount of •OH damage compared with nonmetastastic tumour DNA, suggesting that the DNA phenotypes generated by ROS could have increased the potential for metastases (Malins et al., 1996).

2.6.2 Keap1-NRF2 pathway

Nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2 (NRF2) is a transcriptional factor that plays a crucial role in activating expression of several cytoprotective genes in response to oxidative stress. Kelch-like erythroid cell-derived protein with cap'n'collar type homology-associated protein 1 (Keap1) is crucially involved in regulating the activity of NRF2. NRF2 and Keap1 form a complex that controls cellular responses against oxidative stress mediated by extrinsic and intrinsic insults. Under basal conditions, two Keap1 molecules bind to NRF2 which is subsequently polyubiquitylated by the Cullin 3 (Cul3)-based E3 ligase complex. As a result, NRF2 is rapidly degraded by the proteasome (Sekhar et al., 2002).

Under stress conditions, Keap1 is inactivated and consequently, newly synthetized NRF2 is stabilized and translocated from cytoplasm into the nucleus where it binds to the antioxidant response element (ARE) and induces the expression of detoxification and antioxidant genes (Itoh et al., 2004) (Figure 3). Thus, the balance between degradation and stabilization of NRF2 has a substantial influence on the reactions combatting oxidative and electrophilic stress.

However, NRF2 seems to have a dual role in cancer. In normal and premalignant cells, NRF2-Keap1 pathway yields protection from carcinogenic stimuli. Animal studies investigating the chemopreventive features of NRF2 revealed that NRF2 deficiency was associated with larger gastric and colorectal tumours in mice exposed to various carcinogenic agents compared with the wild type mice (Ramos-Gomez et al., 2001; Khor et

al., 2008). A human SNP of *NRF2*, rs6721961, has been predicted to lead to attenuation of antioxidant responses (Marzec et al., 2007) and has been associated with an increased risk of non-small cell lung cancer in carriers of homozygous variant genotype (Suzuki et al., 2013).



Figure 3. The Keap1-NRF2 signaling pathway. Under normoxic conditions NRF2 and Cullin3 (Cul3) bind to the Keap1 in the cytoplasm, resulting in the ubiquitination (Ub) of NRF2. Proteasome 26S further degrades the NRF2. Upon exposure to reactive oxygen species (ROS), NRF2 is released from Keap1 and translocates into the nucleus. NRF2 forms heterodimer with small musculoaponeurotic fibrosarcoma proteins (Mafs) and binds to the antioxidant response element (ARE). Subsequently, ARE-driven gene expression of antioxidative and detoxifying genes is upregulated, including glutathione-S-transferases (GSTs), superoxide dismutases (SODs), and sulfiredoxin (SRXN1). Upon restoration of redox homeostasis, Keap1 moves independently into the nucleus and mediates postinduction repression of NRF2 by dissociating NRF2 from ARE. The Keap1-NRF2-complex is then transported out of the nucleus. Modified from Lau et al. 2008.

On the other hand, there is growing evidence that sustained activation of NRF2 provides a survival advantage to cancer cells and leads to chemoresistance and radiation resistance. In A459 lung cancer cells, NRF2 has been shown to directly activate glucose-6phosphate dehvdrogenase (G6PD), phosphogluconate dehvdrogenase (PGD), transketolase (TKT), transaldolase 1 (TALDO1), malic enzyme 1 (ME1), and isocitrate dehydrogenase 1 (IDH1) by binding to their respective AREs (Mitsuishi et al., 2012). These proteins are important in building DNA and RNA and inducing proliferation in malignant cells as they are involved in glucose flux and purine generation. NRF2 has also been shown to promote glutamine (Gln) metabolism, especially in the presence of active PI3K-Akt signaling (Mitsuishi et al., 2012). Reprogramming of these metabolic activities enhance anabolic pathways and contribute to aggressive proliferation of malignant cells.

Several mechanisms have been identified as being involved in the induction of the NRF2 activity in cancer. Somatic mutations in *Keap1* and *NRF2* have been discovered in lung, gallbladder, and breast cancer (Padmanabhan et al., 2006; Sjoblom et al., 2006; Shibata et al., 2008). Furthermore, epigenetic hypermethylation inhibits *Keap1* gene expression, followed by the accumulation of NRF2. Aberrant promoter methylation of *Keap1* gene has been detected in breast cancer patients (Barbano et al., 2013). *Keap1* promoter methylation was associated with inferior OS in patients with triple negative breast cancer, whereas in patients treated with adjuvant epirubicin/cyclophosphamide and docetaxel *Keap1* methylation predicted enhanced apoptosis.

2.6.3 SRXN1

Peroxiredoxins (PRXs) are a family of enzymes that catalyze the reduction of H_2O_2 to water. A subgroup of PRXs, the typical 2-Cysteine (2-Cys) PRXs, contain a conserved C-terminal cysteine residue which is oxidized to sulfinic acid during enzymatic reduction of H_2O_2 . The PRXs are inactivated by hyperoxidation in highly oxidative conditions, rendering them resistant to reduction by thioredoxin. This inactivation was considered irreversible until sulfiredoxin (SRXN1) was found and it was shown to have Mg^{2+} and ATP-dependent sulfinic acid reductase activity towards PRXs (Biteau et al., 2003). H_2O_2 has been demonstrated to induce the expression of SRXN1, whereas deletion of SRXN1 lead to reduced tolerance to H_2O_2 (Biteau et al., 2003). SRXN1 has been reported to be induced by NRF2 in neurons and glia (Soriano et al., 2008) (Figure 3), and it is also a target gene for the activator protein 1 (AP-1), a transcription factor that influences several cellular functions including proliferation and apoptosis.

Glutathione (GSH) is one of the reductants utilized in H₂O₂ catalysis. Glutathionylation may lead either to an inhibition or an induction of enzymatic activity (Manevich et al., 2004; Takata et al., 2013). The precise functional consequences of this process in the 2-Cys PRXs have not yet been fully elucidated. However, it has been shown that SRXN1 is capable of catalyzing deglutathionylation of proteins in response to oxidative stress, including 2-Cys PRXs (Findlay et al., 2006; Park et al., 2009). Hence, SRXN1 has been designated as a novel antioxidant that protects cells from the oxidative stress caused by H_2O_2 and reverses glutathionylation. On the other hand, there is evidence in experiments on mice that SRXN1 may promote skin and colon tumorigenesis (Wei et al., 2013; Wu et al., 2014c).

2.6.4 MnSOD

There are three major families of superoxide dismutases (SODs) in mammals, i.e., manganese SOD (MnSOD), copper zinc SOD (CuZnSOD), and iron SOD (FeSOD). The SODs catalyze the dismutation of O_2 to H_2O_2 , which is subsequently converted to water by CAT. The proper functioning of these scavenging enzymes seems to be an essential

biochemical process. Genetic deletion of *MnSOD* in mice leads to early post-natal lethality associated with neuronal degeneration and severe cardiomyopathy (Lebovitz et al., 1996).

MnSOD has a critical antioxidative role in establishing cellular redox balance. The MnSOD precursor synthesized in the cytosol is imported to the mitochondria (Pfanner and Geissler, 2001) (Figure 4). A substitution of valine (Val) to alanine (Ala) at codon 16 in exon 2 (rs4880A>G) results in a SNP with functional consequences. The 16Val-containing precursor is less abundant in the mitochondria and has 30-40 % reduced enzymatic activity (Sutton et al., 2003).

MnSOD is induced by several transcription factors including NF- κ B, and PKC (Xu et al., 1999; Chung et al., 2011). On the other hand, MnSOD in turn affects the activity of several transcription factors, such as mammary serine protease inhibitor (maspin) (Li et al., 1998a), and p53 (Drane et al., 2001). The overexpression of MnSOD inhibits the transcriptional activity of NF- κ B in MCF-7 breast cancer cells (Li et al., 1998b).



Figure 4. The role of MnSOD in the mitochondrial antioxidant defence system. During periods of oxidative stress the MnSOD precursor is transported from the cytosol into the mitochondria where it catalyzes the conversion of superoxide anion ($O_2 \bullet -$) into water (H_2O) and hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_{2}). H_2O_2 is further detoxified by catalase (CAT), glutathione peroxidase (GPX), or glutathione-S-transferases (GSTs). Alternatively, reactions catalyzed by myeloperoxidase (MPO) may generate highly reactive hypochlorous acid (HOCI) and hydroxyl radicals (\bullet OH). Modified from Amaro-Ortiz et al. 2014.

In support of MnSOD's putative activity as a tumor suppressor protein, it has been shown that increased MnSOD expression inhibits breast cancer cell growth *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Li et al., 1995; Weydert et al., 2006). A meta-analysis of fourteen studies investigating the association between the *MnSOD* rs4880 polymorphism and the risk of breast cancer found no significant interaction (Liu et al., 2012). However, a subgroup analysis showed that the risk of breast cancer was increased in premenopausal women carrying the variant G allele. A similar effect was noted in patients with certain lifestyle factors: history of smoking, use of oral contraceptives, and a higher BMI. These results are contradictory to the proposal that the more active rs4880 variant G allele might confer protection from carcinogenic stimuli.

MnSOD activity may also influence tumour cell survival by modulating the response to ROS. For example, breast cancer cells with an increased MnSOD expression have been shown to display resistance *in vitro* to the ROS producing compound, doxorubicin (Park et al., 2004). In view of the functional consequences of the rs4880 polymorphism, it could be postulated that patients carrying the rs4880 A allele might enjoy a survival advantage from an inferior capacity to protect cancer cells from the oxidative stress generated by cancer treatments.

However, the results from clinical studies on the *MnSOD* rs4880 and breast cancer have been conflicting (Ambrosone et al., 2005; Bewick et al., 2008; Glynn et al., 2009; Yao et al., 2010; Hubackova et al., 2012; Cronin-Fenton et al., 2014). Carrying the variant G allele has been associated with worse DFS and BCSS in patients receiving adjuvant cyclophosphamide-containing chemotherapy (Glynn et al., 2009; Yao et al., 2010), whereas no association was found between *MnSOD* genotype and RFS in Danish patients with early breast cancer after cyclophosphamide-based adjuvant chemotherapy (Cronin-Fenton et al., 2014). On the contrary, carrying the homozygous wild type AA genotype predicted worse progression free survival (PFS) and BCSS in patients with metastatic breast cancer treated with high dose chemotherapy and autologous stem cell transplantation (Bewick et al., 2008).

2.7 DNA REPAIR GENES XPD AND XRCC1

2.7.1 The role of XPD in DNA repair

The Xeroderma pigmentosum group D (XPD) protein is an essential component in the human NER pathway. XPD functions as a 5'-3' helicase within the transcription factor IIH (TFIIH) complex that is involved in the regulation of transcription and NER pathway (Sung et al., 1993; Hoeijmakers et al., 1996). This unwinding helicase function results in lengthening the unpaired region and allows binding of additional NER factors (Figure 5). In addition, XPD seems to have a substantial role in identifying DNA damage (Mathieu et al., 2013). Mutations in the human *XPD* gene disabling the NER system may result in severe disorders including xeroderma pigmentosum characterized with extreme sensitivity to sunlight and cancer predisposition, and progeroid diseases Cockayne syndrome and trichothiodystrophy (Lehmann, 2003).

2.7.2 XPD rs13181

One of the best known polymorphisms in the human *XPD* gene is the *XPD* lysine (Lys) 751Gln of exon 23 (rs13181A>C). Data from *in vitro* studies investigating the functional effect of the rs13181 polymorphism have been controversial. A comet assay of human lymphocytes observed significantly higher levels of SSBs in individuals carrying the rs13181 wild type A allele (Vodicka et al., 2004). In a study examining 31 individuals, one

of them with a previous history of breast cancer, the homozygous rs13181 wild type AA genotype was associated with a reduced repair of X-ray induced DNA breaks and gaps in lymphocytes (Lunn et al., 2000). Another study with healthy donors failed to detect any significant association with the correction of X-ray induced DNA injury but revealed an increased rate of DNA damage after exposure to ultraviolet light for the rs13181 AC and CC genotypes (Au et al., 2003). The homozygous rs13181 wild type AA genotype correlated with superior capacity to repair DNA in a host cell reactivation assay obtained from lung cancer patients (Spitz et al., 2001).



Figure 5. Simplified nucleotide excision repair (NER) pathway. Upon identification of DNA damage repair proteins including xeroderma pigmentosum group C and A (XPC and XPA), human replication protein A (RPA), and transcription factor IIH (TFIIH) complex are recruited to the damaged site. Subsequently, helicases XPD and XPB unwind the DNA. The damaged DNA is removed by incisions made by endonucleases XPF, excision repair cross complementation group 1 (ERCC1), and XPG. The gap is filled by DNA polymerases (Pol), and the repair process is completed by DNA ligase (LIG). Modified from Masters et al. 2003.

A meta-analysis of statistically powerful case-control studies showed null associations for the rs13181 polymorphism with risk of breast cancer (Pabalan et al., 2010). However, a subanalysis including studies of individuals exposed to aromatic adducts detected a significant risk for breast cancer in carriers of rs13181 variant C allele (Pabalan et al., 2010).

The *XPD* rs13181 variant CC genotype was associated with a smaller risk of severe erythema after breast conserving radiotherapy in patients with large breasts (Raabe et al., 2012), while several studies have reported no significant influence of the rs13181 genotype on the acute or late dermal side effects of breast irradiation (Chang-Claude et al., 2005; Chang-Claude et al., 2009; Zschenker et al., 2010; Mangoni et al., 2011; Terrazzino et al., 2012).

There are few publications on the *XPD* rs13181 polymorphism and the clinical outcome of breast cancer. Two clinical studies have reported better outcomes for patients with metastatic breast cancer treated with chemotherapy carrying the rs13181 wild type A allele (Chew et al., 2009; Bewick et al., 2011), whereas this SNP did not affect the outcome in early breast cancer patients receiving adjuvant anthracycline-based chemotherapy (Castro et al., 2014).

2.7.3 XRCC1 function

X-ray repair cross-complementing protein (XRCC1) is a 70 kilodalton DNA repair protein involved in the BER and repair of SSBs (Figure 6). It has no known enzymatic function of its own but acts as a scaffold protein interacting with the multiple enzymes required for BER and SSB repair such as polymerase β (Pol β), PARP, apurinic/apyrimidinic endonuclease-1 (APE1), human glycosylase (hOGG1), and ligase III (LIG3) (Ginsberg et al., 2011). One important feature of XRCC1 protein is its interaction with two BRCA1 carboxyl-terminal (BRCT) domains, BRCT I and BRCT II (Bork et al., 1997; Callebaut and Mornon, 1997). APE1, hOGG1, and PARP bind to the region of BRCT I domain, whereas LIG3 binds to the C-terminus BRCT II domain (Ginsberg et al., 2011). In addition, XRCC1 seems to participate in DSB repair (Audebert et al., 2004; Levy et al., 2006).

Animal studies have demonstrated the importance of XRCC1 in embryonal development. The embryos of *XRCC1* null mice were unable to survive until midgestation (Tebbs et al., 1999). In addition, *XRCC1* deficient cells were found to have reduced levels of LIG3 activity.

A SNP of the XRCC1 in codon 399 of exon 10 (rs25487G>A) results in an amino acid change from Arg to Gln. This SNP is located within the BCRT I domain that interacts with PARP (Masson et al., 1998). It has been proposed that the variant rs25487 AA genotype is associated with a 3-4 fold reduction in the DNA repair capacity (Slyskova et al., 2007). In line with this observation, chromosomal deletions have been found to be more frequent in irradiated lymphocytes of nonsmoking individuals carrying the variant A allele compared with the rs25487 GG genotype (Au et al., 2003). Another study compared the homozygous rs25487 wild type and homozygous variant type lymphocytes from two individuals exposed to the reactive intermediate of vinyl chloride capable of generating pro-mutagenic DNA adducts. The repair of DNA adducts was four times more efficient in the homozygous wild type cells compared with the homozygous variant cells (Li et al., 2006). Similarly, the rs25487 wild type GG genotype was associated with a reduced number of DNA breaks in X-ray exposed lymphocytes from colon carcinoma patients (Gdowicz-Klosok et al., 2013). On the contrary, no association between the rs25487 polymorphism and efficiency of DNA damage repair was found in two studies where whole blood samples from breast cancer patients were irradiated in vitro (Sterpone et al., 2010; Zschenker et al., 2010).

2.7.4 XRCC1 rs25487 and its clinical implications in breast cancer

Several studies have investigated the *XRCC1* rs25487 polymorphism and risk of breast cancer. The results have been inconclusive as the variant A allele has been associated with an increased risk (Duell et al., 2001; Moullan et al., 2003; Metsola et al., 2005; Sterpone et al., 2010) as well as having no effect on the breast cancer risk (Smith et al., 2003; Zhang et al., 2006; Zipprich et al., 2010; Przybylowska-Sygut et al., 2013).



Figure 6. Global pathways of single-strand break (SSB) repair pathway. SSBs may arise indirectly during base-excision repair (BER) by enzymatic incision at an apurinic-apyrimidinic (AP) site by AP endonuclease (APE1). Direct SSBs may arise by reactive oxygen species (ROS)-induced sugar damage. Direct SSBs are detected by poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase 1 (PARP). BER-induced SSBs are repaired by APE1, polynucleotide kinase 3'-phosphatase (PNKP), aprataxin (APTX) and polymerase β (POL β). Direct SSBs are repaired by APE1, PNKP, and APTX. End processing is followed by gap filling. POL β is essential in the short-patch repair. Sugar damage cannot be repaired by POL β alone but requires gap filling extended for ~ 2-12 nucleotides by POL δ and POL ϵ (POL δ/ϵ). The removal of the damaged 5'-terminus is stimulated by PARP and proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA). Short-patch repair sites are primarily ligated by DNA ligase 3 (LIG3), and long-patch repair sites are mainly ligated by DNA ligase 1 (LIG1). Modified from Caldecott 2008. The question of whether there is an association between the *XRCC1* polymorphisms and the normal tissue complications in breast cancer patients after postoperative radiotherapy has been addressed in a number of studies. Carrying the *XRCC1* rs25487 wild type G allele in combination with the carriage of *XRCC1* rs1799782 (Arg194tryptophan[Trp]) variant allele was linked with a significantly increased risk of severe acute dermal reactions (Mangoni et al., 2011). The wild type G allele associated with an increased risk of acute skin reactions in patients with normal weight (Chang-Claude et al., 2005), whereas this did not apply for late normal tissue toxicity (Chang-Claude et al., 2009) There are also other studies reporting null effects (Andreassen et al., 2005; Raabe et al., 2012; Terrazzino et al., 2012).

The results from clinical studies exploring the rs25487 and the outcome of breast cancer have been inconclusive. Homozygosity for the wild type G allele has been associated with improved BCSS in a study of 95 patients with metastatic breast cancer treated with chemotherapy (Bewick et al., 2006), and with superior DFS in a study of 84 patients receiving adjuvant chemotherapy (Castro et al., 2014). On the other hand, possessing the rs25487 AA variant genotype has been correlated with better DFS or OS in early breast cancer patients treated with chemotherapy or radiotherapy (Jaremko et al., 2007; Ye et al., 2012; Przybylowska-Sygut et al., 2013). There are also studies that did not detect any significant differences in survival according to the rs25487 genotype (Costa et al., 2008; Syamala et al., 2009).

3 Aims of the Study

The prognosis of breast cancer depends on several tumour-related factors including the stage of the disease at diagnosis, hormone receptor and HER2 status, and the molecular subtype of the tumour. In addition, personal genetic differences in the activity of detoxifying enzymes and DNA repair may influence survival. More precise prognostic and predictive markers are required before one can introduce personalized therapies i.e. finding the most effective and least toxic therapy for each patient.

The aim of this thesis was to investigate the role of genetic components in xenobiotic metabolism, oxidative stress response, and DNA repair on the survival of breast cancer patients. The outcome was specifically assessed according to different adjuvant treatments, e.g. chemotherapy, tamoxifen treatment, and postoperative radiotherapy.

The specific aims of this thesis were:

- 1. To study the prognostic and predictive value of the *SULT1A1* rs9282861 polymorphism in patients with early breast cancer
- 2. To assess the influence of polymorphism in ROS-responsive genes *NRF2*, *SRXN1*, and *MnSOD* with the outcome of breast cancer
- 3. To evaluate the association of *NRF2* and *SRXN1* polymorphisms with the breast cancer risk and to analyze their patterns of protein expression
- 4. To investigate the association of DNA repair gene polymorphisms *XPD* rs13181 and *XRCC1* rs25487 with the survival of breast cancer patients



4 Materials and Methods

4.1 CASES AND CONTROLS

4.1.1. Breast cancer patients

The Kuopio Breast Cancer Project (KBCP) is a prospective population-based case-control study conducted in 1990-1995. Women entering Kuopio University Hospital due to breast symptoms were invited to take part in the study at their first visit to the hospital. The subjects provided written informed consent for participation in the study. Altogether 520 women out of 1,919 were eventually diagnosed to have breast cancer. Data were collected from the patients with regard to medical history, family history of breast cancer, socioeconomic background, alcohol use, and cigarette smoking. All patients were ethnic Finns. Hospital registries were used to collect information concerning clinico-pathological features of the breast cancer, surgical and oncological treatments, and follow-up.

Only patients who had an operated primary local invasive breast cancer and known TNM status were included in the survival analyses (n=442).

Adjuvant tamoxifen was given to 91 patients, and four of them received also adjuvant chemotherapy. The daily doses of tamoxifen were 20 mg or 40 mg. The median duration of tamoxifen treatment was 36.0 months (range 0.5 -79.0 months). Patients who received tamoxifen for less than 3 months or had negative hormone receptor status were excluded from the tamoxifen subgroup analyses.

The regimens used in the adjuvant chemotherapy were intravenous CMF (cyclophosphamide 500 mg/m2, methotrexate 40 mg/m2, 5-fluorouracil 500 mg/m2) and CNF (cyclophosphamide 500 mg/m2, mitoxantrone 10 mg/m2 and 5-fluorouracil 500 mg/m2). CMF was allocated to 81 patients, whereas 6 patients received CNF. The median number of chemotherapy cycles was six (range 2-8).

A total of 263 patients received postoperative radiotherapy. In 46 patients the target of radiotherapy was the breast, and in 182 patients the radiotherapy was delivered to the breast or chest wall and also to the axillary node region. One patient received irradiation of the regional lymph nodes only. An additional external booster was given to seven patients, and 26 patients were treated with an internal (brachy) booster. One patient was treated with internal booster only. The median dose of external radiotherapy delivered was 50 Gy (range 28-56 Gy). In the radiotherapy subgroup analyses, only patients with \geq 44 Gy of external radiotherapy to the breast or breast and regional lymph nodes were included. An additional booster was also allowed.

The demographic characteristics of 442 breast cancer patients are depicted in Table 6. Due to the varying availability of genotype data the number of patients in different treatment subgroups varies depending on the polymorphism in question.

The KBCP has been approved by Kuopio University Hospital Board on Research Ethics and the Ethical Committee of the University of Eastern Finland. All patients gave written informed consent to participate in the study.

Characteristics	No. of patients (%)					
Age at diagnosis, years						
≤ 39	40 (9.0)					
40-49	104 (23.5)					
50-59	114 (25.8)					
60-69	70 (15.8)					
≥ 70	114 (25.8)					
T stage (UICC)						
1	233 (52.7)					
2	172 (38.9)					
3	25 (15.7)					
4	12 (2.7)					
Nodal status						
NO	263 (59.5)					
N1	166 (37.6)					
N2	13 (2.9)					
Stage (UICC)						
Ι	180 (40.7)					
II	220 (49.8)					
III	42 (9.5)					
ER status						
positive	325 (73.5)					
negative	95 (21.5)					
unknown	22 (5.0)					
PR status						
positive	259 (58.6)					
negative	159 (36.0)					
unknown	24 (5.4)					
HER2 status						
positive	51 (11.5)					
negative	348 (78.7)					
unknown	43 (9.7)					
Surgery						
Mastectomy	345 (78.1)					
Resection	97 (21.9)					
Adjuvant treatment						
Tamoxifen	91 (20.6)					
Chemotherapy	87 (19.7)					
Radiotherapy	263 (59.5)					

Table 6. Patient characteristics (n=442)

Abbreviations: UICC, International Union Against Cancer; Fourth, Fully Revised Edition.

4.1.2 Controls

The controls (publication II) were selected from of a group of subjects drawn from the National Population Registry living in the same catchment area. The controls were individually matched with the breast cancer cases by age (\pm 5 years) and the long term area of residence (rural/urban) (Mannisto et al., 1999).

4.2 SINGLE NUCLEOTIDE POLYMORPHISM SELECTION FOR *NRF2* AND *SRXN1*

TagSNPs for *NRF2* and *SRXN1* were chosen using the HapMap Genome Browser release 2 as of February 24 and November 8, 2010. TagSNPs for regions chr2:177799989-177853228 and chr20:573580-583579 were selected for the Central European (CEU) population using the Tagger multimarker algorithm with r^2 cutoff at 0.8 and minor allele frequency cutoff at 0.05. Two functional polymorphisms located in the *NRF2* promoter region were picked up based on previous publications (Yamamoto et al., 2004; Marzec et al., 2007).

4.3 GENOTYPING ANALYSES

4.3.1 Genotyping of SULT1A1, MnSOD, XPD, and XRCC1

One hundred ng of DNA extracted from peripheral blood lymphocytes were used as a template in the genotyping analyses using standard polymerase chain reaction (PCR)based restriction fragment length polymorphism (RFLP) assays. Samples with known genotypes and nontemplate samples were used as positive and negative internal controls, respectively. Duplicates of 10 % of the samples were blindly analyzed for quality control with fully concordant results. The primer sequences, restriction enzymes and the allele-specific fragments from each genotyping analysis are shown in Table 7.

Table 7. Primers, enzymes, and the allele-specific fragment sizes in the genotyping analyses of *SULT1A1*, *MnSOD*, *XPD*, and *XRCC1*.

Variation	PCR Primer sequence	Enzyme	Fragment size (wt/vt)
SULT1A1 rs9282861	F: GGTTGAGGAGTTGGCTCTGC	Bsp143II	104+77 bp/281 bp
	R: ATGAACTCCTGGGGGACGGT		
MnSOD rs4880	F: ACCAGCAGGCAGCTGGCGCCGG	NgoMIV	107 bp/89+19 bp
	R: GCGTTGATGTGAGGTTCCAG		
XPD rs13181	F: ATCCTGTCCCTACTGGCCATTC	PstI	220+104 bp/157+104+63 bp
	R: TGTGGACGTGACAGTGAGAAAT		
XRCC1 rs25487	F: TTGTGCTTTCTCTGTGTCCA	MspI	221+374 bp/615 bp
	R: TCCTCCAGCCTTTTCTGATA		

wt, wild type allele; vt,variant type allele; bp, base pairs; F, forward primer; R, reverse primer.

4.3.2 Genotyping of NRF2 and SRXN1

Genomic DNA was isolated from peripheral blood lymphocytes of both cases and controls using standard procedures (Vandenplas et al., 1984). Genotyping of 6 *NRF2* and 8 *SRXN1* TagSNPs and 2 *NRF2* functional SNP was performed by MassARRAY (Sequenom, Inc.) and iPLEX Gold (Sequenom, Inc.) on 384-well plate format. Spectra acquisitions from the

SpectroCHIP were done with MassARRAY mass spectrometer. Data analysis and genotype calling were conducted using TyperAnalyzer Software version 4.0.3.18 (Sequenom, Inc.). A minimum of 8 non-template controls were included in each 384-well plate. Duplicate analysis was performed for 6.7 % of the samples for quality control. Genotyping of the *NRF2* TagSNP rs2886162 was conducted with the 5'-nuclease assay (Taqman) using the Mx3000P Real-Time PCR System (Stratagene) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Primers and probes for the rs2886162 were obtained from Applied Biosystems as TaqMan Genotyping Assays. Reactions were performed in $10-\mu$ L volume in 96-well format as previously described (Kauppinen et al., 2010). The primer sequences for other *NRF2* and *SRXN1* genotyping assays are depicted in Table 8.

4.4 BREAST CANCER TUMOUR TISSUE MICROARRAY

Paraffin-embedded tumour tissue from the primary tumour was obtained in the breast cancer surgery from all breast cancer patients participating in the KBCP. In the present study, tissue samples from 377 invasive breast carcinomas were available in a tissue microarray format. All the materials had been fixed in 10 % buffered formalin and embedded in paraffin. The array blocks were constructed with an MTA-1 Manual Tissue Arrayer instrument (Beecher Instruments, Inc., Sun Prairie, WI, USA). The sample diameter of the tissue core in the array block was 1000 μ m. Each block was produced in triplicate (three biopsies from each sample).

4.5 IMMUNOHISTOCHEMISTRY OF NRF2 AND SRXN1

Deparaffinized and rehydrated sections were heated in a microwave oven in citrate buffer (pH 6.0) for 3 x 5 min, incubated in the citrate buffer for 18 min, and washed with PBS for 2 x 5 min. Endogenous peroxidase activity was blocked with 5 % hydrogen peroxide for 5 min and then the sections were washed with PBS for 2×5 min. Nonspecific binding was blocked with 1.5 % normal serum in PBS for 25 min at room temperature. The primary antibodies [rabbit polyclonal anti-human NRF2 (sc-722, Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Inc., Santa Cruz, CA, USA) and rabbit polyclonal anti-human sulfiredoxin (14273-1-AP, Protein Tech Group, Chicago, IL, USA)] were diluted with 1 % bovine serum albumin in PBS to 1:200 and 1:500 working solutions, respectively, and incubated on the slides overnight at 4°C. The negative control was incubated with 1 % BSA in PBS instead of the primary antibody. The slides were washed with PBS for 2 x 5 min and incubated with the biotinylated secondary antibody (anti-mouse IgG; ABC Vectastain Elite kit, Vector Laboratories, Burlingame, CA) for 35 min at room temperature. After this, the slides were washed with PBS for 2 x 5 min, incubated for 45 min in preformed avidin-biotinylated peroxidase complex (ABC Vectastain Elite kit, Vector Laboratories) and washed twice for 5 min with PBS. The colour was developed with diaminobenzidine tetrahydrochloride (DAB) substrate (Sigma, St. Louis, MO). The slides were counterstained with Mayer's haematoxylin, washed, dehydrated, cleared and mounted with DePex (BDH, Poole, UK). The NRF2 immunostaining was evaluated separately in tumour cell nuclei and cytoplasm. For SRXN1, only the cytoplasmic immunoreactivity was evaluated. The results for NRF2 were semi-quantified as follows: 0 % – 5 %, negative; >5 % to 25 %, weak positivity; >25 % to 75 %, moderate positivity; and >75 % to 100 %, strong positivity. For the analyses, NRF2 expression was dichotimized by the assessment of the pathologist into two groups: low extent (<25 %) and high extent (>25 %) expression. For SRXN1, the presence (>1 %) or absence of cytoplasmic expression was recorded.

Table 8.	Primer	sequences	for	genotyping	of	NRF2	and	SRXN1.	
----------	--------	-----------	-----	------------	----	------	-----	--------	--

Variation	PCR primer sequence*	Extension primer sequence*
NRF2		
rs6721961	F: 1-CCCTGCCTAGGGGAGATGT	GGGAGATGTGGACAGC
	R: 1-GCGTTCAGGGTGACTGCGA	
rs1806649	F: 1-CAGTCTTAGAGGAACTCATA	AGAGGAACTCATATCCTAAG
	R: 1-ATCCCCCTTGAGGGACATTt	
rs1962142	F: 1-TTGAGAGCAAAGGCACAGTC	TTTCCTTCTCCAACCC
	R: 1-TTCAGAGGACTTTCCTTCTC	
rs2364722	F: 1-CAGAAAACATACCATTAGC	gggGCAATTGAATAAATCTTGGCCTAT
	R: 1-TAAGCGCCAACAAACATTt	
rs10183914	F: 1-GTCTTCGTTTATTGCCCAGC	CAGCTGGCTCTTTACT
	R: 1-ACCCATTTGCTGCAAGTATC	
rs2706110	F: 1-GTGAGAAATTACAAATTTCA	GTCATGGCATAGTTGAGA
	R: 1-CAAGAGAAATGAACACTTGG	
rs13035806	F: 1-AGCCTCCCACCTGGGATTAC	gagaaACCACACCCGGCCCTGAA
	R: 1-gacacttgaGAACTTGAAAA	
rs6706649	F: 1-AGCTCGTGTTCGCAGTCACC	CGCAGTCACCCTGAACGC
	R: 1-GACCTGAGCTTAGGAGAATG	
SRXN1		
rs6085283	F: 1-GATCTCATGTGCTCACCTTC	CGGGGGAAGGGGACACAA
	R: 1- AGAACAGGTGTCAGGTTAGG	
rs13043781	F: 1- TGAGAAACGACAAGGCAGAG	GAGATAGAAGAGGTTCTCAAC
	R: 1- ATCTGCCATGCATGCCCTGT	
rs6076869	F: 1-ATAGACAGGAATGGGTAGAC	cAGGTTACAGAACAAGAGC
	R: 1- GAGTCTGGAGTTCAGGTTCT	
rs6053666	F: 1- GCAAAAGGATCCAAGACGTG	TTGGTTCAACAACTCCACG
	R: 1- CTGGAGATGGGTGGCTAATG	
rs2008022	F: 1- TAAAACATCCTAGAGGGCTG	CCACTAATGCCCGGTAG
	R: 1- CTTAGTGCTCCACTAATGCC	
rs6116929	F: 1- GAAGCTTCTTGGAGGAGGTA	tGAGGAGGTACCACCTTT
	R: 1- CCATTCCTGTCTATACTGGG	
rs7269823	F: 1- CAGGTGGAGAGTAGGTCATC	tGAGAGTAGGTCATCCTCTAA
	R: 1- TCTCCCCAGAGTGCTCTAC	
rs6053728	F: 1- AACCCTGCAAGGAAGGTATG	ACTGTTATTCCCATTTTACAGA
	R: 1- ATCACTTAAACCTGTGTCTC	

F, Forward primer; R, Reverse primer; 1, non-templated prime tag ACGTTGGATG. *bases in lower case letters are non-templated bases

4.6 DETERMINATION OF HORMONE RECEPTOR AND HER2 STATUS

ER and PR hormone receptors were classified as positive if the percentage of positive cells with nuclear staining was ≥ 10 %, higher than the threshold value today (1 %).

HER2 status assessment was conducted by immunohistochemistry (IHC). Samples with IHC score 2+ or 3+ were classified as HER2 positive (HER2+).

4.7 STATISTICAL ANALYSES

Statistical analyses were conducted using SPSS version 17.0. in publications I and III (SPSS Inc. Released 2008. SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 17.0. Chicago: SPSS Inc.), SPSS version 14.0. in publication II (SPSS Inc. Released 2006. SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 14.0. Chicago: SPSS Inc.), and SPSS version 19.0. in publication IV (IBM Corp. Released 2010. IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 19.0. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp.).

RFS was assessed as time from diagnosis to time of first relapse (locoregional relapse, contra-lateral breast cancer or metastatic disease) or the end of follow-up. The cause of death was categorised either as being caused by breast cancer or by other causes. OS and BCSS were computed from the date of diagnosis to the last follow-up date or date of death.

The impact of the studied genotypes on RFS, BCSS, and OS were analyzed by the univariate Kaplan-Meier method with the log-rank test. The P-values, and the hazard ratios (HRs) and their 95 % confidence intervals (CIs) were calculated using Cox proportional hazards models adjusted for potential confounders including age, stage, ER and PR status, and adjuvant treatments. The P-values ≤ 0.05 were considered to be statistically significant. The survival was estimated by using both the dominant model (the homozygous carriers of the wild type allele compared with the carriers of the variant allele) as well as the recessive model (homozygous carriers of the variant allele). All study cohorts and treatment subgroups were tested for Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium (HWE) using a standard χ^2 test.

In publication II, analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used to compare continuous data. When the ANOVA analyses indicated a difference between groups, 2-tailed tests were used in the *post hoc* comparisons. Categorical data were compared using Fisher's exact test. The significance levels for comparisons of the genotype frequencies between cases and controls and for the association between the genotypes and protein expression and clinical variables (including tumour grade and size, histologic type, nodal status, ER status, PR status, and HER2 status) among the cases were computed using the Armitage trend test.

5 Results

5.1 GENERAL CHARACTERISTICS OF THE STUDY POPULATION

Information on study subjects' vital status at the data cut-off in February 2011 is provided in Figure 7. The median follow-up in the total study population was 11.8 years (range 0.1-20.4 years). A significant proportion (159) out of the total of 442 subjects experienced a relapse during the follow-up. Of the 28 women who were alive with recurrence of breast cancer, five patients were alive with a locoregional recurrence only, and 14 patients had been diagnosed with a new primary cancer in the contralateral breast. One patient had a locoregional recurrence and a new primary cancer in the other breast. Eight patients were alive with metastatic disease.



Figure 7. Flow chart describing the study subjects' vital status at the data cut-off in February 2011. BC, breast cancer.

5.2 *SULT1A1* RS9282861 AND SURVIVAL OF BREAST CANCER PATIENTS (I)

5.2.1 *SULT1A1* rs9282861 is not statistically significantly associated with the survival of patients treated with adjuvant chemotherapy

Adjuvant chemotherapy was the only systemic adjuvant treatment for 76 patients. The chemotherapy regimens used were CMF (n=70) and CNF (n=6). The median number of chemotherapy cycles was 6 (range 2-6). In the univariate Kaplan-Meier analysis, the homozygous rs9282861 variant AA genotype (n=14) was associated with improved OS compared with the AG and GG genotypes (n=62) (P_{log-rank}=0.045). The multivariate Cox regression analysis adjusted for age, stage, radiotherapy, and hormone receptor status detected no statistically significant differences in OS (HR=0.33, 95 % CI=0.10-1.09, P=0.068) (Figure 8A). The dominant model did not show any survival differences.

5.2.2 *SULT1A1* rs9282861 has no statistically significant influence on the survival of patients receiving adjuvant tamoxifen

Sixty five patients were treated with adjuvant tamoxifen only. The Kaplan-Meier and Cox regression analysis failed to reveal any statistically significant association between the *SULT1A1* rs9282861 genotype and survival in the dominant or recessive model. In the Cox regression analysis there was a non-significant trend for superior OS in 18 patients with the variant AA genotype (HR=0.53, 95 % CI=0.27-1.08, P=0.079) (Figure 8B). Other covariates were age, stage, and radiotherapy.

5.2.3 *SULT1A1* rs9282861 genotype is associated with the OS of the combined patient population receiving adjuvant chemotherapy or tamoxifen

There were a total of 145 patients with *SULT1A1* genotype available who were treated with adjuvant tamoxifen (n=65), chemotherapy (n=76), or with both tamoxifen and chemotherapy (n=4). The univariate analysis detected a significant association between the homozygous rs9282861 variant AA genotype (n=33) and superior OS, and this association persisted in the Cox multivariate analysis (HR=0.50, 95 % CI=0.29-0.88, P=0.015) (Figure 8C). There were no statistically significant differences in BCSS (HR=0.53, 95 % CI=0.26-1.05, P=0.069) or RFS (HR=0.50, 95 % CI=0.29-0.88, P=0.091) with respect to the rs9282861 genotype. Adjustments were made for age, stage, radiotherapy, and hormone receptor status.

5.2.4 Prognostic significance of the SULT1A1 rs9282861

In the univariate analysis of the 140 patients who did not receive any kind of adjuvant treatment, there were trends towards statistically significant differences in survival (RFS $P_{log-rank}=0.053$, BCSS $P_{log-rank}=0.074$, and OS $P_{log-rank}=0.081$). In the multivariate analysis adjusted for age and stage, the rs9282861 variant AA genotype was statistically significantly associated with inferior RFS (HR=0.49, 95 % CI=0.24-0.99, P=0.048) (Figure 9A) and OS (HR=0.57, 95 % CI=0.34-0.96, P=0.034) (Figure 9C). The association with the variant AA genotype and inferior BCSS was not statistically significant (HR=0.44, 95 % CI=0.18-1.08, P=0.073) (Figure 9B).

The effect of the rs9282861 genotype on the survival of the total study population (n=412) was also examined. The univariate analyses did not reveal any significant associations in the survival outcomes according to the rs9282861 genotype (RFS $P_{log-rank}=0.40$, BCSS $P_{log-rank}=0.38$, and OS $P_{log-rank}=0.50$). In addition, the rs9282861 genotype did not influence the survival in the patient population not receiving any medical adjuvant

treatment (n=230) (RFS $P_{log-rank}=0.30$, BCSS $P_{log-rank}=0.35$, and OS $P_{log-rank}=0.32$) or in the patients receiving only postoperative radiotherapy (n=90) (RFS $P_{log-rank}=0.64$, BCSS $P_{log-rank}=0.61$, and OS $P_{log-rank}=0.88$).



C) OS: Adjuvant chemotherapy or tamoxifen



Figure 8. The association of *SULT1A1* rs9282861 genotype with the survival in breast cancer patients in the Cox regression analysis. The OS of 76 patients receiving adjuvant chemotherapy (A), 65 patients receiving adjuvant tamoxifen (B), and the combined patient population (n=145) receiving adjuvant chemotherapy or tamoxifen (C).



Figure 9. The Cox regression models for RFS (A), BCSS (B), and OS (C) according to the *SULT1A1* rs2886162 genotype in 140 patients not receiving any kind of adjuvant treatment.

5.3 GENETIC POLYMORPHISMS AND PROTEIN EXPRESSION OF NRF2 AND SRXN1 AND THEIR ASSOCIATION WITH THE RISK AND SURVIVAL OF BREAST CANCER (II)

5.3.1 NRF2 and SRXN1 genotypes associate with the risk of breast cancer

Genomic DNA was available for genotyping in 452 breast cancer patients and 370 control subjects from the KBCP samples. Two functional SNPs (rs6721961 and rs6706649) and six TagSNPs (rs1806649, rs2886162, rs1962142, rs2364722, rs10183914, rs2706110, rs13035806) were analyzed for the *NRF2* gene. The eight TagSNPs analyzed for *SRXN1* were rs6085283, rs13043781, rs6076869, rs6053666, rs2008022, rs6116929, rs7269823, and rs6053728. The genotypes were in concordance with the HWE except for a slight deviation from HWE of *NRF2* rs6706649 in controls (P=0.029).

An association with breast cancer risk was observed in breast cancer cases with *NRF2* rs6721961 and rs2706110 and *SRXN1* rs6053666 genotypes. The variant homozygous genotypes of *NRF2* rs6721961 (TT) and rs2706110 (AA) were associated with an increased risk of breast cancer whereas carrying the variant allele C was protective in *SRXN1*

rs6053666. There was a trend towards decreased risk of breast cancer for the *NRF2* rs13035806 variant allele G.

5.3.2 NRF2 and SRXN1 protein expression

Tumour material for tissue microarrays was available for 373 breast cancer cases. Cytoplasmic NRF2 positivity of high extent (>25 %) was observed in 66 % (237/361) of cases, whereas high extent nuclear positivity was seen in 26 % (96/365) of the samples. The breast tumours with lobular histology were more commonly expressing nuclear NRF2 with high extent (47 %) than ductal breast tumours (20 %) (P=0.001).

Positive cytoplasmic expression of SRXN1 was found in 23 % of breast tumour samples (82/363). The nuclear and cytoplasmic NRF2 expressions were associated with the SRXN1 expression (P=0.003 and P=0.008, respectively).

5.3.3 NRF2 and SRXN1 SNPs and their association with protein expression

The variant alleles of *NRF2* rs1962142 and rs6721961 were associated with low extent (< 25 %) cytoplasmic NRF2 expression and negative SRXN1 protein expression. In addition, the variant allele of *NRF2* rs2886162 was associated with low extent cytoplasmic NRF2 expression.

The *SRXN1* rs6076869 variant allele T associated with high extent cytoplasmic NRF2 expression (OR=1.927, 95 % CI=1.217-3.051, P=0.005) and with lobular histology (OR=1.83, 95 % CI=1.092-3.066, Pallele-specific=0.022).

5.3.4 The prognostic value of NRF2 and SRXN1 genotypes

In the Kaplan-Meier analyses, the homozygous *NRF2* rs2886162 variant AA genotype, homozygous *SRXN1* rs6116929 variant GG genotype, homozygous *SRXN1* wild type genotypes rs7269823 AA and rs6085283 CC, and *SRXN1* variant allele carriers rs2008022 CA and AA were associated with better survival ($P_{log-rank}=0.017$, $P_{log-rank}=0.063$, $P_{log-rank}=0.030$, $P_{log-rank}=0.015$, $P_{log-rank}=0.012$, respectively). However, only the *NRF2* rs2886162 polymorphism remained as a significant covariant in the multivariate Cox analyses (HR=1.687, 95 % CI =1.047-2.748, P=0.032).

5.3.5 The combined NRF2 and SRXN1 high-risk genotypes associate with worse BCSS

The influence of the combined effect of the *NRF2* and *SRXN1* genotypes on the prognosis was also examined. Based on the Kaplan-Meier curves in the prognostic survival analyses the *SRXN1* rs6116929, rs2008022, rs7269823, and rs6085283 risk alleles were designated as A, C, G, and T, respectively. The patients were divided into two groups: 0-3 risk alleles and 4-8 risk alleles. The Kaplan-Meier analysis showed that the patients with 4-8 risk alleles had a greater risk of dying from breast cancer than patients with 0-3 *SRXN1* risk alleles (P_{log-rank}=0.009).

When also the *NRF2* rs2886162 was included in the univariate combined risk factor analyses, a survival difference emerged between the strata defined by the rs28861612 genotype. Carriage of rs2886162 variant allele A was associated with inferior BCSS in patients with 4-8 *SRXN1* risk alleles ($P_{log-rank}=0.010$) whereas no survival difference was visible among patients homozygous for the wild type G allele.

In the multivariate analysis including also tumour grade, nodal status, ER and PR status, histological type, tumour size, and HER2 status, only nodal and HER2 status and the *NRF2* rs2886162 genotype remained statistically significantly associated with survival. Patients with the homozygous rs2886162 AA variant genotype had an inferior BCSS (HR=1.667, 95 % CI=1.054-2.637, P=0.029). Since also *NRF2* cytoplasmic and nuclear expression and SRXN1 protein expression were included in the multivariate analysis,

similar results were obtained: *NRF2* rs2886162 AA genotype associated with worse BCSS (HR=1.693, 95 % CI =1.040-2.758, P=0.034).

5.3.6 The influence of the *NRF2* and *SRXN1* polymorphisms on the survival according to the adjuvant treatment

In the multivariate analyses, the homozygous *NRF2* rs2886162 variant AA genotype was predictive of inferior RFS and BCSS in patients receiving adjuvant chemotherapy (n=16) compared with the carriers of the wild type G allele (n=63) (HR=2.83, 95 % CI=1.43-5.61, P=0.003, and HR=2.43, 95 % CI=1.16-5.08, P=0.019, respectively) (Figure 10A and 10B). A similar effect was seen in 247 patients treated with postoperative radiotherapy as the rs2886162 AA genotype predicted worse RFS (HR=1.68, 95 % CI=1.07-2.64, P=0.025) (Figure 10C). The *NRF2* rs2886162 genotype did not influence survival in patients who did not receive any kind of adjuvant treatment (n=137).







Figure 10. The association of the *NRF2* rs2886162 genotype on the RFS (A) and BCSS (B) of patients treated with adjuvant chemotherapy (n=79) and on the RFS (C) of patients treated with postoperative radiotherapy (n=247) in the Cox regression model.

The carriage of the *SRXN1* rs6116929 wild type allele A, or variant allele G of *SRXN1* rs7269823, or *SRXN1* rs6085283 variant allele T predicted a worse RFS (HR=1.96, 95 % CI=1.17-3.27, P=0.010, HR=1.72, 95 % CI=1.16-2.54, P=0.007, and HR=1.72, 95 % CI=1.08-2.75, P=0.022, respectively) and BCSS (HR=1.74, 95 % CI=1.00-3.00, P=0.049, HR=1.56, 95 % CI=1.01-2.41, P=0.045, and HR=1.75, 95 % CI=1.04-2.95, P=0.036, respectively) in patients treated with postoperative radiotherapy. In the same adjuvant treatment group, homozygosity for the variant allele C of *SRXN1* rs6053666 predicted worse RFS (HR=1.62, 95 % CI=1.06-2.46, P=0.026) and the homozygous *SRXN1* rs2008022 wild type CC genotype was associated with inferior BCSS (HR=1.73, 95 % CI=1.09-2.74, P=0.020). The rs2008022 CC genotype was related with the worse BCSS also in patients not receiving adjuvant treatments (HR=3.39, 95 % CI=1.13-10.14, P=0.029).

5.4 PREDICTIVE SIGNIFICANCE OF *MNSOD* AND *XPD* POLYMORPHISMS IN PATIENTS TREATED WITH ADJUVANT TAMOXIFEN OR CHEMOTHERAPY (III)

5.4.1 MnSOD rs4880 genotype and survival after adjuvant tamoxifen

There were 64 patients who received adjuvant tamoxifen in the cohort analyzed for the rs4880 genotype. The univariate Kaplan-Meier survival curves showed better RFS ($P_{log-rank}=0.014$) and BCSS ($P_{log-rank}=0.026$) for patients carrying the wild type A allele. The multivariate analyses adjusted for age, stage, and radiation therapy detected a significant difference in RFS and BCSS favoring patients with the AA or AG genotype (HR=0.36, 95 % CI=0.14-0.91, P=0.030 and HR=0.33, 95 % CI=0.12-0.91, P=0.032, respectively) (Figure 11A and 11B). The *MnSOD* rs4880 had no effect on OS.



Figure 11. The Cox regression model survival curves for RFS (A) and BCSS (B) according to the *MnSOD* rs4880 genotype in 64 patients treated with adjuvant tamoxifen.

5.4.2 *XPD* rs13181 genotype associates with survival in patients receiving adjuvant tamoxifen or chemotherapy

In the univariate analysis, the *XPD* rs13181 genotype had a significant effect on OS in 65 patients receiving adjuvant tamoxifen (P_{log-rank}=0.036), whereas there was no statistically significant association for RFS or BCSS (P_{log-rank}=0.11 and P_{log-rank}=0.16, respectively).

In the multivariate analysis of tamoxifen treated patients adjusted for age, stage, and radiotherapy, the homozygous rs13181 wild type AA genotype was predictive for improved RFS (HR=0.36, 95 % CI=0.13-1.00, P=0.049) (Figure 12A), and BCSS (HR=0.30, 95 % CI=0.10-0.95, P=0.040) (Figure 12B). Differences in the OS were nearly statistically significant favoring patients with the rs13181 variant AA genotype (HR=0.48, 95 % CI=0.23-1.00, P=0.051) (Figure 12C).

In the multivariate analysis of patients receiving adjuvant chemotherapy (n=74), the *XPD* rs13181 AA and AC genotypes were associated with better RFS (HR=0.42, 95 % CI=0.19-0.94, P=0.034) (Figure 12D). Adjustments were made for age, stage, radiotherapy, and hormone receptor status.

A) RFS: Adjuvant tamoxifen





Figure 12. XPD rs13181 genotype and Cox regression model survival curves for RFS (A), BCSS (B), and OS (C) in 65 patients receiving adjuvant tamoxifen, and for RFS in 74 patients receiving adjuvant chemotherapy (D).

5.4.3 The combined *MnSOD* rs4880 and *XPD* rs13181 genotypes influence the survival of patients receiving adjuvant tamoxifen

Based on the analysis of the survival curves, HR's, and 95 % CIs, 58 cases out of 64 tamoxifen treated patients were designated to carry at least one genotype associated with favorable survival outcome, e.g., *MnSOD* rs4880 AA, *MnSOD* rs4880 AG, and *XPD* rs13181 AA. In the multivariate analysis, the carriage of at least one low-risk genotype was

associated with improved RFS (HR=0.20, 95 % CI=0.07-0.58, P=0.003), BCSS (HR=0.20, 95 % CI=0.06-0.65, P=0.008), and OS (HR=0.28, 95 % CI=0.10-0.76, P=0.012) in patients receiving adjuvant tamoxifen (Figures 13A, 13B, and 13C, respectively).

Carrying both the *MnSOD* rs4880 A allele and the *XPD* rs13181 AA genotype (n=14) seemed to be favorable in terms of BCSS, but the difference was not quite statistically significant in the multivariate analysis (HR=0.29, 95 % CI=0.08-1.02, P=0.054) (Figure 13D).

In the tamoxifen treated patients, the median overall survival was 12.3 years in patients with both the *MnSOD* rs4880 and *XPD* rs13181 low-risk genotypes, 8.0 years in patients with one low-risk genotype, and only 3.3 years in patients carrying no low-risk genotypes.

The studied *MnSOD* and *XPD* genotypes did not associate with survival in the total study population (n=396) or in the patients who did not receive adjuvant treatments (n=133).



Figure 13. The Cox regression model survival curves for the combined *MnSOD* rs4880 and *XPD* rs13181 according to the carriage of low-risk genotypes (rs4880 AA, rs4880 AG, or rs13181 AA) in the tamoxifen treated patient population (n=64). The RFS, BCSS, and OS in patients carrying at least one low-risk genotype were compared with survival of patients carrying no low-risk genotypes (A, B, and C, respectively). (D) The BCSS curves for carrying the low-risk *MnSOD* rs4880 A allele and *XPD* rs13181 AA genotype versus carrying 0-1 low-risk genotypes.

5.5 THE EFFECT OF THE *XRCC1* RS25487 POLYMORPHISM ON THE SURVIVAL OF BREAST CANCER PATIENTS (IV)

5.5.1 Prognostic significance of the XRCC1 rs25487

In the cohort of all eligible patients (n=411) the univariate and multivariate analyses detected inferior BCSS for patients carrying the homozygous *XRCC1* rs255487 variant AA genotype (log-rank=0.032, HR=1.95, 95 % CI=1.15-3.32, P=0.014) (Figure 14A). RFS and OS did not differ significantly, neither were there any significant survival differences according to the rs25487 genotype in the subgroup of patients who did not receive any kind of adjuvant treatment.

5.5.2 *XRCC1* rs25487 polymorphism predicts the outcome in patients receiving postoperative radiotherapy or adjuvant chemotherapy

The homozygous rs25487 variant AA genotype was associated with worse BCSS (HR=2.03, 95 % CI=1.07-3.85, P=0.031) (Figure 14B) and OS (HR=1.85, 95 % CI=1.06-3.24, P=0.030) (Figure 14C) in the multivariate analysis of 238 patients treated with postoperative radiotherapy. HRs were adjusted for age, stage, chemotherapy, and hormonal treatment.

In addition, carrying the rs25487 AA genotype emerged as a negative predictor of BCSS (HR=2.79, 95 % CI=1.01-7.67, P=0.047) (Figure 14D) in patients who received adjuvant chemotherapy (n=75). Adjustments in the multivariate analysis were made for age, stage, and radiotherapy. The rs25487 genotype did not influence the survival of patients treated with adjuvant tamoxifen.


Figure 14. The Cox regression model survival curves according to the XRCC1 rs25487 genotype. (A) The BCSS in the total study population (n=411). (B) and (C): The BCSS and OS in patients receiving postoperative radiotherapy (n=238), respectively. (D) The BCSS in patients treated with adjuvant chemotherapy (n=75).

B) BCSS: Postoperative radiotherapy

6 Discussion

The purpose of this work was to study polymorphisms in the genes involved in drug metabolism, oxidative stress, and DNA repair and to examine the influence of this genetic diversity on the outcome of patients with early breast cancer. During the median follow-up of 11.8 years 45 % of patients in the study cohort have died due to breast cancer.

It should be borne in mind that 20 years ago the treatment of breast cancer was different from the current practice. In the 1990s, breast cancer was operated most often with mastectomy and adjuvant chemotherapy and hormonal therapies were given more infrequently. In Kuopio University Hospital, the implementation of postoperative radiotherapy was rather similar to the current practice. For example, in the present study, the majority of patients who had been operated with ablative surgery and had N1 status received locoregional radiotherapy (122 out of 142 patients). Even though the prognosis has improved gradually due to more efficient adjuvant therapies, the recurrence of the malignancy still remains a clinical challenge.

6.1 ASSOCIATION OF THE *SULT1A1* RS9282861 POLYMORPHISM WITH SURVIVAL OF BREAST CANCER PATIENTS

6.1.1 Predictive role of SULT1A1 rs9282861

SULT1A1 is a phase II enzyme that facilitates the elimination of tamoxifen. Hence, alterations in the excretion of active metabolites of tamoxifen might influence the effectiveness of adjuvant hormonal therapy.

The purpose of the first study (publication I) was to analyze whether the *SULT1A1* rs9282861 polymorphism influences the outcome of breast cancer patients. The results suggest that the homozygous *SULT1A1* rs9282861 variant AA genotype is associated with improved OS of patients treated with adjuvant chemotherapy or tamoxifen when compared with patients carrying the wild type G allele. The result was statistically significant only in the combined analysis of these two adjuvant treatment groups, while separate analyses of patients receiving either adjuvant tamoxifen or chemotherapy did not reveal statistically significant associations. The relatively small number of patients in the separate treatment groups might explain why the difference between OS did not reach statistical significance in these analyses.

6.1.2 SULT1A1 as a modifier of tamoxifen metabolism

The present results are consistent with the hypothesis that the homozygous *SULT1A1* rs9282861 variant AA genotype is associated with lower catalytic activity and poorer thermostability of the enzyme compared with the wild type allele G (Raftogianis et al., 1999). Reduced elimination of active metabolites of tamoxifen by phase II metabolism could lead to improved clinical efficacy. However, previous studies have yielded inconsistent results (Nowell et al., 2002; Choi et al., 2005; Nowell et al., 2005; Wegman et al., 2007). In the study of Wegman et al., there was a trend towards a lower risk of distant recurrence among carriers of the rs9282861 wild type GG genotype in the group of patients receiving tamoxifen (Wegman et al., 2005). Another study reporting improved OS of breast cancer patients carrying the rs9282861 wild type G allele treated

with tamoxifen suggested this result was attributable to the reabsorption of the sulfated form of 4-OH-TAM in the kidney. Further desulfation of this compound in the breast tumour by steroid sulfatase might extend the duration of action of the active metabolite, 4-OH-TAM (Nowell et al., 2002). Another possible explanation was that the high-activity allele induces global expression of the SULT1A1 enzyme, followed by increased elimination of other potentially harmful substrates, including estrogenic compounds. A subsequent study suggested that these findings, contradictory to the previous hypothesis, might be explained by the observation that sulfated tamoxifen mediates apoptosis in breast cancer cell lines expressing SULT1A1 (Mercer et al., 2010).

The gene copy number variation (CNV) may represent an additional source of variability in the metabolic activity of an enzyme. There are studies reporting that an increasing number of *SULT1A1* copies correlates with elevated SULT1A1 activity (Hebbring et al., 2007; Yu et al., 2013). However, in two studies investigating mainly Caucasian breast cancer patients the SULT1A1 CNV was not found to influence the levels of tamoxifen and its metabolites or to associate with the DFS of patients receiving adjuvant tamoxifen (Gjerde et al., 2008; Moyer et al., 2011).

The outcome of tamoxifen therapy is probably not solely determined by a single SNP but instead by a combination of several genetic factors. In addition to sulfation by SULTs, glucuronidation of tamoxifen is a route of substrate elimination through the bile. Glucuronidation is probably the most effective way to excrete tamoxifen and its derivatives (Lien et al., 1989). In fact, the *UGT2B15* high activity genotype has been associated with an increased risk of recurrence and poorer survival in a group of tamoxifen treated patients (Nowell et al., 2005). Furthermore, several other UGTs (UGT1A4, UGT2B7, UGT1A8 and UGT1A10) have been reported to be active against 4-OH-TAM (Sun et al., 2006; Sun et al., 2007).

It is noteworthy that in the studies of Nowell et al. and Wegman et al. (Nowell et al., 2002; Wegman et al., 2005), the genotyping was made from tumour tissue, which may carry a risk of genotype misclassification. However, the most plausible reasons for the discordant results between different studies are heterogeneity in the study populations and a lack of statistical power due to small sample sizes.

Polymorphisms associated with the CYP genes, especially *CYP2D6*, may also have a substantial impact on the outcome of tamoxifen therapy; CYP2D6 contributes to the formation of 4-OH-TAM in human liver (Dehal and Kupfer, 1997). Moreover, tamoxifen is metabolized to ND-TAM in a CYP-dependent pathway by CYP3A4 and secondarily to endoxifen by CYP2D6, and decreased CYP2D6 enzyme activity has been associated with worse event-free survival (EFS) and disease-free survival in patients treated with adjuvant tamoxifen (Schroth et al., 2009), although contradictory results have also been reported (Wegman et al., 2005). This complexity of tamoxifen metabolism may partly explain the conflicting results in different studies.

There was no specific data on the other medications used by the patients available in our study. For example, concomitant use of CYP2D6 inhibitors, including selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor (SSRI) antidepressants, especially the highly potent CYP2D6 inhibitor, paroxetine, may reduce the efficacy of tamoxifen (Jin et al., 2005; Kelly et al., 2010). However, the influence of this potential confounding factor is likely to be minor since the use of SSRIs was uncommon in the 1990s.

6.1.3 SULT1A1 and the pharmacokinetics of chemotherapy

Cyclophosphamide is an alkylating agent metabolized via the CYP450 enzymes into 4hydroxycyclophosphamide and aldophosphamide (Zhang et al., 2005). These are further β -eliminated by albumin and other proteins to form two active metabolites, acrolein and phosphoramide mustard. Subsequently, an alkyl group is added to the guanine base of DNA which leads to an inhibition of DNA replication. The cytotoxic effects of cyclophosphamide are in part mediated by ROS generation (Sulkowska and Sulkowski, 1997; O'Toole et al., 2009).

There do not appear to be any studies which have investigated the role of *SULT1A1* polymorphism in the pharmacokinetics of chemotherapeutic regimens, and the mechanism of this potential association is unclear. It is known that heterocyclic amines are activated by SULTs (Glatt, 2000). The sulfonate group is often transferred to oxygen, which is frequently in the form of a hydroxyl group (Glatt, 2000). In theory, 4-hydroxy-cyclophosphamide might serve as a substrate for SULT1A1 and possessing the high-activity *SULT1A1* allele would increase the rate of elimination of cyclophosphamide, thus decreasing the individual's exposure to its cytotoxic effects. However, none of the chemotherapeutic drugs given in the CMF regimen are known to act as substrates to SULT1A1. In addition, to date there are neither pharmacokinetic nor *in vitro* data available to support this hypothesis.

6.1.4 SULT1A1 rs9282861 and radiotherapy

Locoregional radiotherapy was given to 77 patients (95.1 %) receiving chemotherapy and to 47 patients (72.3 %) treated with tamoxifen. In the univariate analysis, the rs9282861 genotype was not associated with any differences in survival among patients who were given adjuvant radiotherapy but no adjuvant chemotherapy or hormonal therapy (n=90).

6.1.5 SULT1A1 rs9282861 as a prognostic factor

The multivariate analyses for survival in patients with no adjuvant treatment suggest that this polymorphism might also have a prognostic effect. There were statistical significant differences in RFS and OS, while the difference in BCSS did not quite reach statistical significance. The rs9282861 variant AA genotype was associated with worse outcome, the opposite of that found in patients receiving adjuvant tamoxifen or chemotherapy.

By a strict definition, a prognostic factor is a measurable clinical or biological characteristic that defines the natural course of a disease in an untreated individual. For example, HER2 amplification is both a prognostic and predictive factor in breast cancer. In untreated patients, HER2-positivity is associated with inferior survival (Slamon et al., 1987). On the other hand, HER2-targeted therapies greatly improved the survival of patients with HER2 amplification (Joensuu et al., 2009; Swain et al., 2015).

In the present study, the improved survival of untreated patients carrying the highactivity wild type G allele might reflect their more efficient capacity to detoxify deleterious chemicals and hormonal compounds, including endogenous estrogen (Falany et al., 1993; Ozawa et al., 1995).

6.2 OXIDATIVE STRESS

Oxidative stress seems to play an important role in the origin and progression of cancer. On the other hand, ROS formation is an important mechanism of tumour cell destruction mediated by radiotherapy and other types of cancer treatments. In theory, antioxidative mechanisms may act undesirably in the context of malignant disease as they are able to neutralize the ROS produced by cancer treatments. In the present study, several polymorphisms involved with pathways of oxidative stress were associated with breast cancer risk and survival.

6.2.1 NRF2: influence on the risk and outcome of breast cancer

Under basal redox conditions, the antioxidative transcriptional factor NRF2 is bound by the repressor protein Keap1. NRF2 is then polyubiquitylated by Cul3 and is further degraded through the ubiquitin proteasome pathway. In conditions of oxidative stress, Keap1 becomes inactivated and NRF2 will be translocated into the nucleus. Binding of NRF2 to the ARE activates several antioxidant and detoxifying genes, one of which is *SRXN1*, a member of the antioxidant protein family.

NRF2 seems to be an important regulator of the cellular antioxidant defense systems. There are few previous studies examining the *NRF2* and *SRXN1* polymorphisms and their association with breast cancer risk and outcome. It was found that homozygosity for the *NRF2* rs6721961 variant allele T associated with an increased risk for breast cancer. The rs6721961 variant allele T also associated with low-extent cytoplasmic NRF2 protein expression and negative SRXN1 expression. In line with this result, rs6721961 has been predicted to affect ARE-like promoter binding sites and basal level expression of NRF2 which ultimately results in attenuated gene transcription (Marzec et al., 2007). These features coupled with down-regulation of other NRF2 target genes could lead to increased cancer susceptibility. In support of the present findings, this SNP has also been linked with an increased risk of lung cancer (Suzuki et al., 2013).

In addition, the variant homozygous genotype of rs2706110 was associated with an increased risk of breast cancer. The functional consequences of this polymorphism have not been fully clarified. Carrying the variant rs2706110 allele has been associated with reduced Keap1 expression in human olfactory neurosphere-derived (hONS) cells of patients with Parkinson's disease (Todorovic et al., 2015). However, there were no differences in cellular viability between the wild type and variant type cells after exposing these cells to the ROS generating agent, rotenone.

Estrogen exposure is an established risk factor of breast cancer (Yager and Davidson, 2006). Treatment of MCF-10A immortalized breast stem cells with estrogen metabolite 4-hydroxyestradiol has been shown to decrease the NRF2 transcript and induce mutations. This effect was significantly reduced as the cells were treated with NRF2 inducer shikonin (Zhang et al., 2014). In addition, estrogen has been reported to up-regulate NRF2 and heme oxygenase 1 (HO-1) through the PI3K/glycogen synthase kinase 3 beta (GSK3 β) pathway in MCF-7 cells (Wu et al., 2014b).

NRF2 is believed to be one of the key regulators of resistance to radiation and chemotherapy. Oncogenic gain-of-function mutations in *NRF2* and loss-of-function mutations in *Keap1* lead to a sustained up-regulation and nuclear accumulation of NRF2. NRF2 subsequently increases the expression of genes known to be involved with radiation sensitivity including *HO-1*, NADPH dehydrogenase, quinone 1 (*NQO1*), *PRX-1*, and murine double minute (*Mdm2*). In addition, cross-talk of NRF2 with other genes related to radiation resistance including hypoxia-inducible factor 1 (*HIF-1*), *NF-* κ *B*, CDK inhibitor *p21*^{Cip1/WAF1}, and *ATM* may contribute to the decreased sensitivity to radiotherapy.

It was observed that the *NRF2* rs2886162 variant allele A was associated with low-extent cytoplasmic NRF2 expression. The homozygous rs2886162 variant AA genotype was also associated with worse RFS and BCSS in patients receiving adjuvant chemotherapy and inferior RFS in patients treated with postoperative radiotherapy. As the patients who underwent only the operative treatment of breast cancer were analyzed, there were no differences in survival with respect to the *NRF2* rs2886162 status. At the moment, it is not known what consequences the rs2886162 polymorphism may evoke on the NRF2 activity. In theory, a low cytoplasmic level of NRF2 might reflect the response to oxidative stress as NRF2 moves to the nucleus under conditions of oxidative stress.

One reason for cancer recurrence after surgery and adjuvant therapies is the existence of resistant cancer stem cells (CSCs). In comparison with non-stem cells, CSCs are associated with lower levels of ROS, contributing to radiation resistance in *in vitro* and *in vivo* breast cancer models (Diehn et al., 2009). NRF2 is an essential protein in promoting homeostasis of intestinal and hematopoietic stem cells (Hochmuth et al., 2011; Tsai et al., 2013). The substrate adaptor sequestome 1 protein, p62, is a linker that induces the dissociation of the NRF2-Keap1 complex. In a study investigating the NRF2 pathways in CSC-enriched mammospheres, it was found that silencing of p62 suppressed the NRF2 activation. Moreover, NRF2 knockdown resulted in increased cell death and prevented the development of chemotherapy resistance. It was also observed that attenuation of NRF2 activity led to decreased expression of efflux transporters compared with the control mammospheres (Ryoo et al., 2015). In support of NRF2 involvement in drug resistance, the MCF-7 cell lines resistant to doxorubicin (MCF-7/DOX) have been found to have elevated levels of NRF2, HO-1, and NQO1. This resistance could be partially reversed by the *NRF2* small interfering RNA (siRNA) (Zhong et al., 2013).

Resistance to tamoxifen treatment has been linked with an increased expression of NRF2-dependent antioxidative proteins *in vitro* but this effect was not coupled with the deregulation of the ER (Kim et al., 2008). However, no associations were observed here between the *NRF2* genotype and the outcome of tamoxifen treated patients.

It has also been suggested that there is a direct interaction between HER2 and NRF2. There is evidence that constitutively activated HER2 enhances the NRF2 pathway in MCF-7 breast cancer cells, and HER2 and NRF2 cooperatively up-regulate the expression of various detoxifying and chemotherapy resistant enzymes including glutathione-S-transferases A2 and P1 (GSTA2/GSTP1), CYP3A4, HO-1, and multidrug resistance proteins 1 and 5 (MRP1/MRP5) (Kang et al., 2014).

HER2 status was included in the present multivariate analysis examining the prognostic influence of the studied *NRF2* and *SRXN1* polymorphisms, and it was significantly associated with BCSS. As described previously, the cases with IHC score 2+ or 3+ were regarded as HER2+. However, an IHC score 2+ for HER2 is considered as equivocal and it is recommended to confirm the results by in situ hybridization (ISH) (Wolff et al., 2013). This shortcoming should be taken into account while evaluating the present results. HER2 status was not included in the survival analyses for adjuvant treatment subgroups. In addition, HER2-targeted therapies were not available in the adjuvant setting at the time of this study.

The NRF2-induced antioxidant machinery is a complex network of genes and proteins. Not only the NRF2 itself but also Keap1, the adaptor protein Cul3, and the reactions mediated by NF- κ B, for example, may exert a remarkable influence on the responses to oxidative stress. Loss-of-function mutations in Keap1 may lead to elevations in the cellular antioxidant level (Singh et al., 2006). Indeed, polymorphisms in Keap1 have been associated with risk and survival of breast cancer (Hartikainen et al., 2015).

Overexpression of Cul3 has been reported to associate with depleted levels of NRF2 expression in breast cancer cell lines, and the Cul3-siRNA-silenced MCF-7 cell lines were more resistant to both doxorubicin and paclitaxel (Loignon et al., 2009). However, that study only examined the NRF2 expression from nuclear or cytoplasmic extracts without specifying the messenger RNA (mRNA) and protein level results according to the subcellular location (Loignon et al., 2009).

In the present cohort of breast cancer patients, 66 % of cases had high extent cytoplasmic positivity for NRF2. High nuclear positivity was found in 26 % of cases, this being significantly more common in lobular subtypes. In the literature, there is inconsistency regarding the NRF2 expression level in breast tumour cells (Loignon et al., 2009; Syed

Alwi et al., 2012; Funes et al., 2014). Different methods applied in the immunohistochemical analyses and their interpretation may in part account for the variability in the results of the studies reporting protein expressions.

Several studies have also shown that molecular subtypes of breast cancer have unique patterns and pathways of gene expression. It has been observed that NRF2 is constitutively residing and activated in the nucleus of dedifferentiated, basal type breast cancer cells, leading to increased ROS scavenging and multidrug resistance (MDR) (Del Vecchio et al., 2014). The protein kinase RNA-like endoplasmic reticulum kinase (PERK) seems to activate NRF2 and its downstream signaling even in the absence of oxidative stress. In support of this *in vitro* finding, in xenograft models of basal type tumours with MDR, it has been that the PERK inhibition reduced the expression of antioxidant proteins and significantly reduced the size of the tumours when applied in combination with doxorubicin. On the other hand, the PERK inhibition did not exert any effect on the efficacy of chemotherapy in the tumours of luminal type.

It should also be acknowledged that the protein expression analyses of tumour specimens biopsied at the time of diagnosis or surgery do not necessarily correlate reliably with the protein expression after exposure to ROS generating cancer therapies. Oxidative stress may also modulate the subcellular localization of NRF2 and thereby alter the redox balance.

Considering the mounting evidence that NRF2 has a distinct role both in the evolution of malignancy as well as resistance to cancer therapies, pharmacological modulators have been developed to address these issues. Some NRF2 activators are plant-derived phytochemicals such as curcumin, lycopene, and garlic organosulfur compounds (Kensler and Wakabayashi, 2010). The synthetic NRF2 activators include oltipraz and dimethyl fumarate (DMF). These have already been tested for chemoprevention and treating various diseases in animal models and in humans, but with inconclusive results (Kensler et al., 1998; Kelley et al., 2005; Ashrafian et al., 2012; Gold et al., 2012). DMF has been approved by the FDA and European Medicines Agency (EMA) for the treatment of multiple sclerosis (MS) after it was observed to decrease the annual rate of MS relapses (Gold et al., 2012).

Interestingly, following promising results emerging from a study investigating the activity of DMF in several glioma models (Ghods et al., 2013), a phase I study is recruiting patients with newly diagnosed glioblastoma multiforme to be treated with DMF, temozolomide and radiotherapy (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT02337426). In the study of glioma cell lines, it was also observed that DMF suppressed the activation of NF- κ B (Ghods et al., 2013). While it could seem unreasonable to expect therapeutic tumour responses by activating NRF2 and other antioxidant proteins, the favorable effects may be explained by NRF2-independent, NF- κ B-mediated mechanisms of action.

Several molecules have been found to inhibit NRF2, including brusatol, ascorbic acid, and all-trans retinoic acid (Tarumoto et al., 2004; Wang et al., 2007; Ren et al., 2011). Brusatol, a component of *Brucea javanica* seeds, has been shown to sensitize cancer cells to several chemotherapeutic agents both in vivo and in vitro (Ren et al., 2011). However, it should be taken into account that while NRF2 inhibitors might enhance the destruction of tumour cells, they also may increase the vulnerability of the non-target normal cells.

6.2.2 The association of the *SRXN1* polymorphisms on the risk and outcome of breast cancer

SRXN1 is considered mainly as an antioxidant. In the present analyses for breast cancer risk, the *SRXN1* rs6053666 variant allele C was protective. In addition, carrying the rs6053666 variant allele C was associated with worse RFS in patients receiving adjuvant

radiotherapy. The rs6053666 has been predicted to participate in splicing regulation. No exonic splicing enhancer (ESE)-binding sites have been predicted for the wild type T allele, whereas three ESE-binding sites are predicted for the variant allele C (FastSNP). In theory, defects in splicing might disturb the correct translation of RNA for a normally functioning SRXN1 protein. As SRXN1 has anti-oxidative actions, a reduced capacity to tolerate oxidative stress caused by radiation might explain the superior RFS of breast cancer patients carrying the rs6053666 wild type TT genotype compared with patients carrying the variant C allele.

Four *SRXN1* polymorphisms (rs6085283, rs2008022, rs6116929, and rs7269823) associated with BCSS in all patients with invasive breast cancer in the univariate analysis. The same polymorphisms were independently associated with BCSS in the Cox regression analysis of patients treated with postoperative radiotherapy. When analyzing the patients who did not receive any kind of adjuvant treatment, only the rs2008022 associated statistically significantly with a lowered risk of breast cancer death. Thus, the influence of *SRXN1* 2008022 on BCSS appeared to be prognostic whereas the improved BCSS associated with the other *SRXN1* genotypes in the whole study population might reflect the tumour response to radiotherapy. Interestingly, an *in vivo* study has shown that proton-irradiation of mice significantly up-regulated the SRXN1 expression in liver whereas no changes were discovered after electron therapy (Gridley et al., 2011). However, the biological functions of the studied *SRXN1* polymorphisms still remain to be elucidated.

6.2.3 Predictive significance of MnSOD rs4880 in breast cancer patients treated with adjuvant tamoxifen

MnSOD is one of the most important defense enzymes combatting oxidative stress. As far is known, there were no previous clinical studies investigating the influence of *MnSOD* rs4880 genotype on the survival of breast cancer patients treated with tamoxifen monotherapy. In the present study, tamoxifen treated patients carrying the rs4880 wild type AA genotype had improved RFS and BCSS compared with the patients carrying the rs4880 variant G allele. These results have been corroborated by a subgroup analysis of Norwegian patients receiving adjuvant cyclophosphamide-based chemotherapy. The rs4880 wild type A allele was associated with improved 10-year BCSS in ER+ patients receiving both adjuvant chemotherapy and tamoxifen (Glynn et al., 2009). These parallel findings are supported by the data showing that the G-MnSOD precursor results in 30-40 % higher activity of human MnSOD in comparison with the A-MnSOD precursor (Sutton et al., 2003), although no significant differences in survival were observed in the other treatment subgroups.

In addition to its antiestrogenic effects in breast tissue, tamoxifen has been shown to induce ROS formation in ER+ breast cancer cells in vitro (Kallio et al., 2005). It has also been postulated that ER β engagement by tamoxifen may regulate the intrinsic apoptosis process (Razandi et al., 2013). Tamoxifen is known to bind to the mitochondrial ER β as an antagonist in MCF-7-BK (tamoxifen sensitive) cells and to increase ROS production and apoptosis. Interestingly, tamoxifen seemed to act as an agonist at mitochondrial ER β in MCF-7-BK-TR (tamoxifen resistant) cells. It is unclear why tamoxifen acts as an ER β agonist in these cells. Furthermore, MnSOD knockdown in the presence of tamoxifen caused a 15-fold increase in the number of cells undergoing apoptosis in MCF-7-BK-TR cells, indicating that MnSOD activity can be associated with tamoxifen resistance.

Inhibition of MnSOD could offer a compelling way to overcome resistance against tamoxifen. Indeed, in a study investigating silencing of MnSOD by siRNA-delivering nanoparticles and tamoxifen treatment, the combination of gene silencing and hormonal therapy restored cellular apoptosis induced by tamoxifen *in vitro* and attenuated tumour progression in an *in vivo* model of nude mice (Cho et al., 2013). Tamoxifen has also been demonstrated to target liver mitochondria in an ER-independent manner (Moreira et al., 2006) and it has induced ROS production and apoptosis in ER- ovarian cancer cells (Ferlini et al., 1999).

MnSOD does not work alone but is a part of a chain of antioxidative enzymes. As MnSOD catalyzes O_2 into the less toxic H_2O_2 , this compound's effects may be still be damaging unless H_2O_2 is rapidly removed by CAT or GPX. On the other hand, H_2O_2 can be converted into highly deleterious hydroxyl radicals via myeloperoxidase (MPO). Thus, MnSOD seems to have a pivotal role as it both generates and catabolizes ROS and the balance between these opposite actions may be affected by the activities of CAT and MPO. Interestingly, the *MnSOD* GG genotype has been observed to increase breast cancer risk alone or in combination with the *GPX* homozygous variant TT genotype (leucine198leucine) (Cox et al., 2006; Liu et al., 2012).

The effect of *MnSOD*, *GSTP1*, and *MPO* polymorphisms on the outcome was studied in 95 patients with metastatic breast cancer (Bewick et al., 2008). The *MnSOD* rs4880 wild type AA genotype was associated with worse PFS and BCSS, and this effect was further accentuated when the *GSTP1* rs1695 was included in the analyses. It was postulated that the more favourable outcome in patients with the variant G allele might derive from the increased DNA damage caused by H₂O₂ and hydroxyl radicals. In another study evaluating the association between *MnSOD* rs4880, *CAT* rs1001179, and *MPO* rs2333227 polymorphisms and the outcome of 279 women including also patients with metastatic breast cancer, there was a non-significant trend towards better OS among patients with the homozygous rs4880 GG genotype carriage compared with those with at least one A allele (Ambrosone et al., 2005). Moreover, the patients with combined homozygous *MnSOD* rs4880 GG and high-activity *MPO* GG genotypes and thereby capable of generating higher levels of ROS had a significantly reduced risk of death compared with patients carrying other genotype combinations.

Resistance to anoikis (apoptosis resulting from loss of cell-matrix interactions) has been proposed to be one of the mechanisms promoting metastases. The glucose consumption was decreased and levels of ROS were elevated in human mammary epithelial cells cultured under non-adherent conditions (Schafer et al., 2009). These changes leading to cell death could be prevented by anti-oxidants. Interestingly, MnSOD expression has been found to be higher in human breast cancer metastases compared with primary tumours (Kamarajugadda et al., 2013). Matrix detachment of suspended human mammary epithelial cells was shown to activate NF-κB which in turn induced MnSOD expression, whereas inhibition of NF-κB or MnSOD enhanced anoikis (Kamarajugadda et al., 2013). It was hypothesized that detachment-induced MnSOD was counteracting the accumulation of ROS in the mitochondria and inhibiting anoikis.

The present study did not include analyses of MnSOD protein expression. However, in two previous reports, the *MnSOD* transcript levels or MnSOD protein levels did not associate with PFS or OS of breast cancer patients treated with adjuvant chemotherapy (Sgambato et al., 2009; Hubackova et al., 2012).

The influence of tamoxifen on the apoptotic process may depend on the concentration of tamoxifen. Tamoxifen has been reported to induce either proliferation or apoptosis in ER-negative cells in vitro, depending on the dose (Ferlini et al., 1999). Low concentrations (0.1 μ M) of tamoxifen resulted in a slight proliferative effect whereas a high concentration (10 μ M) evoked increased cell death. An increase in ROS production was observed at both concentrations. In addition, tamoxifen has been shown to induce apoptosis in both ER-positive and ER-negative breast cancer cell lines at a concentration of 5 μ M (Mandlekar et

al., 2000). Mean intra-tumoral concentrations of tamoxifen in patients treated with 20 mg/day for at least three months have been reported to be approximately 4 μ M (MacCallum et al., 2000). The clinical benefit of adjuvant tamoxifen of 20 mg/day has been shown to be equivalent to higher doses (30-40 mg/day) (EBCTCG, 1998).

6.3 DNA REPAIR MECHANISMS - XPD AND XRCC1

6.3.1 *XPD* rs13181 as a predictive factor for the efficacy of adjuvant tamoxifen and chemotherapy

XPD is involved in the transcription-coupled NER and identifies damaged DNA (Sung et al., 1993; Hoeijmakers et al., 1996; Mathieu et al., 2013). It was demonstrated that homozygosity for the *XPD* rs13181 wild type allele A associated with better RFS and BCSS in patients treated with tamoxifen. In addition, carrying the rs13181 wild type A allele predicted improved RFS in chemotherapy treated patients, suggesting that the homozygous rs13181 variant CC genotype results in a more efficient repair of DNA damage generated by cancer therapies. These findings are parallel with the results of two studies on metastatic breast cancer patients which both detected better survival for patients with the *XPD* rs13181 wild type A allele compared with those carrying the variant C allele in patients treated with chemotherapy (Chew et al., 2009; Bewick et al., 2011). On the other hand, the rs13181 genotype was not found to influence DFS or OS in breast cancer patients receiving adjuvant anthracycline-based adjuvant chemotherapy (Castro et al., 2014).

NER is the main repair pathway for removing the bulky DNA adducts formed by cisplatin and cyclophosphamide (Andersson et al., 1996; Altaha et al., 2004). In patients with metastatic pancreatic cancer treated with cisplatin-gemcitabine, the *XPD* rs13181 variant CC genotype associated with worse PFS and OS. Furthermore, an *in vitro* analysis of lymphocytes from healthy volunteers revealed that the DNA repair was significantly more efficient in the rs13181 CC genotype after exposure to cisplatin or cisplatin-gemcitabine (Avan et al., 2013). NER also participates in the repair of DNA damage induced by oxidative stress (Gopalakrishnan et al., 2010).

The DNA adducts formed by tamoxifen have been shown to act as substrates for the human NER pathway (McLuckie et al., 2005). Tamoxifen is able to generate DNA adducts in human endometrium (Hernandez-Ramon et al., 2014). This may contribute to the risk of endometrial cancer associated with the use of tamoxifen. However, a comparison of breast tissue biopsies from a breast cancer patient who had taken tamoxifen for 24 months with another woman with no breast cancer did not detect any evidence of DNA adducts in either breast tissue samples (Beland et al., 2004). Even though the effects of tamoxifen are most likely tissue specific, no definitive conclusions can be drawn based on this study with only two individuals.

The influence of genetic polymorphisms of the *XPD* gene remains a subject of some controversy. *In vitro* assays conducted with various methods have generated conflicting results (Lunn et al., 2000; Spitz et al., 2001; Au et al., 2003; Laine et al., 2007; Wlodarczyk and Nowicka, 2012). It has also been predicted that the *XPD* rs13181 is located outside the catalytic sites and a regulatory domain (Bienstock et al., 2003; Dubaele et al., 2003). Thus, the rs13181 may not be detrimental for the helicase activity or stability of TFIIH complex required in the repair process. However, experimental *in vitro* assays do not necessarily represent the processes of repair *in vivo*, where multiple transcriptional factors and structural DNA modifications may alter the consequences.

6.3.2 Association of the XRCC1 rs25487 with the outcome of breast cancer

XRCC1 protein does not possess any enzymatic activity on its own but is thought to act by recruiting and coordinating other DNA repair enzymes (Ginsberg et al., 2011). It is crucially involved in the processes of SSB repair and BER. XRCC1 is also involved with the NHEJ repair of DSBs as it reinforces the function of Lig3 but it is dispensable for this process (Soni et al., 2014).

It was found that homozygosity for the *XRCC1* rs25487 variant A allele associated with worse BCSS and OS in patients treated with postoperative radiotherapy. Likewise, the rs25487 variant AA genotype was associated with worse BCSS in patients who received adjuvant chemotherapy as well as in the analyses conducted in the whole study population. However, this particular SNP did not emerge as a significant factor for outcome in patients who did not receive any adjuvant treatments.

The present findings are contradictory to the *in vitro* study reporting that the variant AA genotype would be associated with reduced capacity to repair DNA damage (Slyskova et al., 2007). In addition, an evaluation of isolated lymphocytes irradiated with γ -rays revealed that the irradiation-specific DNA repair rate defined as the number of SSBs was significantly lower in subjects carrying the rs25487 variant A genotype (Vodicka et al., 2004). These findings have been further corroborated in an *in vitro* study exploring the effect of *XRCC1* polymorphisms on the kinetics and dissociation after micro-irradiation (Hanssen-Bauer et al., 2012). That report suggested that the rs25487 variant has a reduced ability to remain at sites of damage.

It has been estimated that irradiation of cells with 1 Gy leads to 1,500-2,500 base damages, 1000 SSBs, and 40 DSBs per cell (Ward, 1986). Of these injuries, DSBs are most lethal to cells. In the case when the SSBs or damaged bases are located close to each other in the opposite DNA strands, the repair process may lead to a new DSB due to the cleavage of both backbones (Ward, 1988). It has been proposed that a deficiency in BER might actually result in increased cell survival after treatment with ionizing radiation due to the decreased production of DSBs (Sak et al., 2005). This might explain why the rs25487 variant genotype was associated with inferior survival in the present study.

In vitro, cells expressing the rs25487 variant AA genotype were found to be more resistant to many chemotherapeutic agents including several alkylating regimens and 5-fluorouracil (Yarosh et al., 2005). There have been different approaches applied to evaluate the influence of rs25487 on the outcome of various cancer treatments. For example, an extensive meta-analysis of esophageal and gastric cancer patients treated with neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy found that the rs25487 wild type GG allele was associated with better pathologic complete response (Findlay et al., 2015). On the other hand, in a meta-analysis of advanced or metastatic gastric or colorectal cancer, the rs25487 polymorphism did not have any predictive value for DFS or OS (Wu et al., 2014a).

Similarly, results from clinical studies in breast cancer patients are inconsistent. Three studies have reported an association between carriage of the rs25487 variant A allele and better EFS, BCSS or OS in early breast cancer patients receiving adjuvant treatment (chemotherapy and radiotherapy, or chemotherapy alone) (Jaremko et al., 2007; Ye et al., 2012; Przybylowska-Sygut et al., 2013). It is worth noting that in the study of Przybylowska-Sygut et al., the OS was defined as the time between the surgery and the death caused by cancer, and they reported only univariate survival analyses. Furthermore, there was inconsistency in the numbers of patients reported and analyzed in the different treatment subgroups (Przybylowska-Sygut et al., 2013).

Two studies found no associations between polymorphism in rs25487 on the survival of breast cancer patients (Costa et al., 2008; Syamala et al., 2009). The study by Syamala et al. included also patients with stage IV disease. One study with stage IV breast cancer

patients treated with chemotherapy found a correlation between carrying the rs25487 variant A allele and poor BCSS (Bewick et al., 2006), and another study similarly reported an association with the rs25487 A allele carriage and inferior DFS in early breast cancer patients receiving adjuvant chemotherapy (Castro et al., 2014).

Results from trials investigating the influence of the rs25487 on the *XRCC1* gene or XRCC1 protein expression have been inconclusive. In an analysis of lymphocytes from 30 healthy subjects, the *XRCC1* gene expression was higher in those individuals carrying the variant A allele but there was no difference in the repair activity between the rs25487 genotypes (Zipprich et al., 2010). Moreover, carriage of the rs25487 variant A allele associated with higher XRCC1 protein expression in patients with cervical carcinoma (Cheng et al., 2009). On the other hand, an evaluation of breast tissue samples from 39 breast cancer patients did not reveal any relationship between the rs25487 polymorphism and XRCC1 protein expression (Rybarova et al., 2011). It has been suggested that the rs25487 might influence the DNA repair capacity by altering the conformation of other structures within the BRCT I domain (Monaco et al., 2007).

Two studies evaluating the XRCC1 protein expression in a total of 2,700 cases of early breast cancer indicated that negative or low XRCC1 expression was an independent predictive factor for worse outcome in terms of DFS and BCSS (Sultana et al., 2013; Abdel-Fatah et al., 2014). In the study of Sultana et al., this effect was visible both in ER+ and triple-negative cases, whereas the study of Abdel-Fatah et al. included only ER+ patients. The absence of XRCC1 expression also associated with more aggressive biological subtypes and loss of other DNA repair factors including BRCA1. The authors suggested that the XRCC1 deficiency leads to a mutator phenotype i.e. enhancing mutation rates in other loci, and subsequently results in chemotherapeutic agent resistance. Data on the *XRCC1* genotypes was not available in these studies.

One explanation for the discordant results might be allelic imbalance between the germline cells and the tumour. This question was addressed in a study on patients with esophageal adenocarcinoma treated with chemo-radiotherapy (Yoon et al., 2011); no significant allelic imbalance was detected at the *XRCC1* rs25487 SNP. As far as is known, there are no published studies which have investigated the rate of allelic imbalance in breast cancer at this particular locus.



7 Conclusions

Breast cancer is a complex disease that presents in several different molecular subtypes with their own distinct prognostic and predictive features. In addition, the inherited genetic capacity to respond to oxidative stress, to metabolize drugs, and repair DNA damage can modify the outcome of adjuvant treatments in each individual breast cancer patient. This thesis examined the prognostic and predictive significance of the genetic polymorphisms in SULT1A1 gene which is involved in phase II drug metabolism, the antioxidant response genes *NRF2*, *SRXN1*, and *MnSOD*, and the DNA repair genes *XPD* and *XRCC1*.

The following conclusions can be drawn from the individual studies (I-IV) of this thesis:

I The homozygous *SULT1A1* rs9282861 variant genotype emerged as a predictive factor in a group of breast cancer patients treated with either adjuvant tamoxifen or chemotherapy, associating with improved OS. In addition, the rs9282861 variant genotype was observed to be a negative prognostic factor for RFS and OS in patients who did not receive any kind of adjuvant treatment.

II The nuclear and cytoplasmic expression of NRF2 associated with the SRXN1 protein expression. The rare homozygous genotypes of *NRF2* rs6721961 and rs2706110 and the homozygous *SRXN1* rs6053666 wild type genotype were related to an elevated risk of breast cancer. The *NRF2* rs2886162 variant genotype was predictive of worse RFS and BCSS in patients who received adjuvant chemotherapy and of worse RFS in patients treated with postoperative radiotherapy. In the *SRXN1* analyses, carriage of the rs6116929 wild type allele, rs72699823 variant allele, or rs6085283 variant allele associated with better RFS and BCSS. The *SRXN1* rs6053666 variant genotype predicted inferior RFS in patients receiving postoperative radiotherapy. The *SRXN1* rs2008022 variant allele was prognostic for better BCSS.

III Carrying the *MnSOD* rs4880 wild type allele or *XPD* rs13181 wild type genotype was related to better RFS and BCSS in tamoxifen treated patients. Carriage of the *XPD* rs13181wild type allele also associated with better RFS in patients treated with adjuvant chemotherapy. In addition, in the combined analysis of the *MnSOD* rs4880 and *XPD* rs13181 genotypes, the increasing number of low-risk genotypes (rs4880 AA, rs4880 AG, or rs13181 AA) predicted superior RFS, BCSS, and OS in tamoxifen treated patients.

IV The homozygous *XRCC1* rs25487 variant genotype predicted worse BCSS and OS in breast cancer patients treated with postoperative radiotherapy, and associated with inferior BCSS in patients receiving adjuvant chemotherapy.

It should be noted that the allele frequencies and linkage disequilibrium patterns may vary considerably between different ethnic populations. In addition, environmental, cultural and dietary factors may cause variability in the gene-gene and gene-environment interactions. Furthermore, also chance may play a role especially in studies with small sample sizes. While the influence of a single polymorphism may be subtle, a combination of high- or low-risk genotypes may result in a more significant effect on the disease risk or treatment efficacy.

8 References

- Abdel-Fatah, T. M., Perry, C., Arora, A., Thompson, N., Doherty, R., Moseley, P. M., Green, A. R., Chan, S. Y., Ellis, I. O., and Madhusudan, S. (2014). Is there a role for base excision repair in estrogen/estrogen receptor-driven breast cancers? *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling*, 21 (16), 2262-8.
- Altaha, R., Liang, X., Yu, J. J., and Reed, E. (2004). Excision repair cross complementinggroup 1: gene expression and platinum resistance. *International Journal of Molecular Medicine*, 14 (6), 959-70.
- Amaro-Ortiz, A., Yan, B., and D'Orazio, J. A. (2014). Ultraviolet radiation, aging and the skin: prevention of damage by topical cAMP manipulation. *Molecules* 19 (5), 6202-19.
- Ambrosone, C. B., Ahn, J., Singh, K. K., Rezaishiraz, H., Furberg, H., Sweeney, C., Coles, B., and Trovato, A. (2005). Polymorphisms in genes related to oxidative stress (*MPO*, *MnSOD*, *CAT*) and survival after treatment for breast cancer. *Cancer Research*, 65 (3), 1105-11.
- Andersson, B. S., Sadeghi, T., Siciliano, M. J., Legerski, R., and Murray, D. (1996). Nucleotide excision repair genes as determinants of cellular sensitivity to cyclophosphamide analogs. *Cancer Chemotherapy and Pharmacology*, 38 (5), 406-16.
- Andre, F., Bachelot, T., Commo, F., Campone, M., Arnedos, M., Dieras, V., Lacroix-Triki, M., Lacroix, L., Cohen, P., Gentien, D., Adelaide, J., Dalenc, F., Goncalves, A., Levy, C., Ferrero, J. M., Bonneterre, J., Lefeuvre, C., Jimenez, M., Filleron, T., and Bonnefoi, H. (2014). Comparative genomic hybridisation array and DNA sequencing to direct treatment of metastatic breast cancer: a multicentre, prospective trial (SAFIR01/UNICANCER). *The Lancet Oncology*, 15 (3), 267-74.
- Andreassen, C. N., Alsner, J., Overgaard, J., Herskind, C., Haviland, J., Owen, R., Homewood, J., Bliss, J., and Yarnold, J. (2005). *TGFB1* polymorphisms are associated with risk of late normal tissue complications in the breast after radiotherapy for early breast cancer. *Radiotherapy & Oncology*, 75 (1), 18-21.
- Antoniou, A., Pharoah, P. D., Narod, S., Risch, H. A., Eyfjord, J. E., Hopper, J. L., Loman, N., Olsson, H., Johannsson, O., Borg, A., Pasini, B., Radice, P., Manoukian, S., Eccles, D. M., Tang, N., Olah, E., Anton-Culver, H., Warner, E., Lubinski, J., Gronwald, J., Gorski, B., Tulinius, H., Thorlacius, S., Eerola, H., Nevanlinna, H., Syrjakoski, K., Kallioniemi, O. P., Thompson, D., Evans, C., Peto, J., Lalloo, F., Evans, D. G., and Easton, D. F. (2003). Average risks of breast and ovarian cancer associated with *BRCA1* or *BRCA2* mutations detected in case series unselected for family history: a combined analysis of 22 studies. *American Journal of Human Genetics*, 72 (5), 1117-30.

- Arnold, R. S., Shi, J., Murad, E., Whalen, A. M., Sun, C. Q., Polavarapu, R., Parthasarathy, S., Petros, J. A., and Lambeth, J. D. (2001). Hydrogen peroxide mediates the cell growth and transformation caused by the mitogenic oxidase Nox1. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 98 (10), 5550-5.
- Ashrafian, H., Czibik, G., Bellahcene, M., Aksentijevic, D., Smith, A. C., Mitchell, S. J., Dodd, M. S., Kirwan, J., Byrne, J. J., Ludwig, C., Isackson, H., Yavari, A., Stottrup, N. B., Contractor, H., Cahill, T. J., Sahgal, N., Ball, D. R., Birkler, R. I., Hargreaves, I., Tennant, D. A., Land, J., Lygate, C. A., Johannsen, M., Kharbanda, R. K., Neubauer, S., Redwood, C., de Cabo, R., Ahmet, I., Talan, M., Gunther, U. L., Robinson, A. J., Viant, M. R., Pollard, P. J., Tyler, D. J., and Watkins, H. (2012). Fumarate is cardioprotective via activation of the Nrf2 antioxidant pathway. *Cell Metabolism*, 15 (3), 361-71.
- Au, W. W., Salama, S. A., and Sierra-Torres, C. H. (2003). Functional characterization of polymorphisms in DNA repair genes using cytogenetic challenge assays. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 111 (15), 1843-50.
- Audebert, M., Salles, B., and Calsou, P. (2004). Involvement of poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase-1 and XRCC1/DNA ligase III in an alternative route for DNA doublestrand breaks rejoining. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 279 (53), 55117-26.
- Avan, A., Pacetti, P., Reni, M., Milella, M., Vasile, E., Mambrini, A., Vaccaro, V., Caponi, S., Cereda, S., Peters, G. J., Cantore, M., and Giovannetti, E. (2013). Prognostic factors in gemcitabine-cisplatin polychemotherapy regimens in pancreatic cancer: *XPD-Lys751Gln* polymorphism strikes back. *International Journal of Cancer*, 133 (4), 1016-22.
- Aziz, M. H., Schneider, F., Clausen, S., Blank, E., Herskind, C., Afzal, M., and Wenz, F. (2011). Can the risk of secondary cancer induction after breast conserving therapy be reduced using intraoperative radiotherapy (IORT) with low-energy x-rays? *Radiation Oncology*, 6, 174.
- Azzato, E. M., Tyrer, J., Fasching, P. A., Beckmann, M. W., Ekici, A. B., Schulz-Wendtland, R., Bojesen, S. E., Nordestgaard, B. G., Flyger, H., Milne, R. L., Arias, J. I., Menendez, P., Benitez, J., Chang-Claude, J., Hein, R., Wang-Gohrke, S., Nevanlinna, H., Heikkinen, T., Aittomaki, K., Blomqvist, C., Margolin, S., Mannermaa, A., Kosma, V. M., Kataja, V., Kathleen Cuningham Foundation Consortium for Research into Familial Breast Cancer, Beesley, J., Chen, X., Chenevix-Trench, G., Couch, F. J., Olson, J. E., Fredericksen, Z. S., Wang, X., Giles, G. G., Severi, G., Baglietto, L., Southey, M. C., Devilee, P., Tollenaar, R. A., Seynaeve, C., Garcia-Closas, M., Lissowska, J., Sherman, M. E., Bolton, K. L., Hall, P., Czene, K., Cox, A., Brock, I. W., Elliott, G. C., Reed, M. W., Greenberg, D., Anton-Culver, H., Ziogas, A., Humphreys, M., Easton, D. F., Caporaso, N. E., and Pharoah, P. D. (2010). Association between a germline *OCA2* polymorphism at chromosome 15q13.1 and estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer survival. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, 102 (9), 650-62.

- Bae, S. Y., Lee, S. K., Koo, M. Y., Hur, S. M., Choi, M. Y., Cho, D. H., Kim, S., Choe, J. H., Lee, J. E., Kim, J. H., Kim, J. S., Nam, S. J., and Yang, J. H. (2011). The prognoses of metaplastic breast cancer patients compared to those of triple-negative breast cancer patients. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, 126 (2), 471-8.
- Baldwin, R. M., Owzar, K., Zembutsu, H., Chhibber, A., Kubo, M., Jiang, C., Watson, D., Eclov, R. J., Mefford, J., McLeod, H. L., Friedman, P. N., Hudis, C. A., Winer, E. P., Jorgenson, E. M., Witte, J. S., Shulman, L. N., Nakamura, Y., Ratain, M. J., and Kroetz, D. L. (2012). A genome-wide association study identifies novel loci for paclitaxelinduced sensory peripheral neuropathy in CALGB 40101. *Clinical Cancer Research*, 18 (18), 5099-109.
- Banerjee, S., Reis-Filho, J. S., Ashley, S., Steele, D., Ashworth, A., Lakhani, S. R., and Smith, I. E. (2006). Basal-like breast carcinomas: clinical outcome and response to chemotherapy. *Journal of Clinical Pathology*, 59 (7), 729-35.
- Barbano, R., Muscarella, L. A., Pasculli, B., Valori, V. M., Fontana, A., Coco, M., la Torre, A., Balsamo, T., Poeta, M. L., Marangi, G. F., Maiello, E., Castelvetere, M., Pellegrini, F., Murgo, R., Fazio, V. M., and Parrella, P. (2013). Aberrant *Keap1* methylation in breast cancer and association with clinicopathological features. *Epigenetics*, 8 (1), 105-12.
- Barnett, G. C., Coles, C. E., Elliott, R. M., Baynes, C., Luccarini, C., Conroy, D., Wilkinson, J. S., Tyrer, J., Misra, V., Platte, R., Gulliford, S. L., Sydes, M. R., Hall, E., Bentzen, S. M., Dearnaley, D. P., Burnet, N. G., Pharoah, P. D., Dunning, A. M., and West, C. M. (2012a). Independent validation of genes and polymorphisms reported to be associated with radiation toxicity: a prospective analysis study. *The Lancet Oncology*, 13 (1), 65-77.
- Barnett, G. C., Elliott, R. M., Alsner, J., Andreassen, C. N., Abdelhay, O., Burnet, N. G., Chang-Claude, J., Coles, C. E., Gutierrez-Enriquez, S., Fuentes-Raspall, M. J., Alonso-Munoz, M. C., Kerns, S., Raabe, A., Symonds, R. P., Seibold, P., Talbot, C. J., Wenz, F., Wilkinson, J., Yarnold, J., Dunning, A. M., Rosenstein, B. S., West, C. M., and Bentzen, S. M. (2012b). Individual patient data meta-analysis shows no association between the SNP rs1800469 in TGFB and late radiotherapy toxicity. *Radiotherapy & Oncology*, 105 (3), 289-95.
- Barnett, G. C., Thompson, D., Fachal, L., Kerns, S., Talbot, C., Elliott, R. M., Dorling, L., Coles, C. E., Dearnaley, D. P., Rosenstein, B. S., Vega, A., Symonds, P., Yarnold, J., Baynes, C., Michailidou, K., Dennis, J., Tyrer, J. P., Wilkinson, J. S., Gomez-Caamano, A., Tanteles, G. A., Platte, R., Mayes, R., Conroy, D., Maranian, M., Luccarini, C., Gulliford, S. L., Sydes, M. R., Hall, E., Haviland, J., Misra, V., Titley, J., Bentzen, S. M., Pharoah, P. D., Burnet, N. G., Dunning, A. M., and West, C. M. (2014). A genome wide association study (GWAS) providing evidence of an association between common

genetic variants and late radiotherapy toxicity. *Radiotherapy & Oncology*, 111 (2), 178-85.

- Beelen, K., Opdam, M., Severson, T. M., Koornstra, R. H., Vincent, A. D., Hauptmann, M., van Schaik, R. H., Berns, E. M., Vermorken, J. B., van Diest, P. J., and Linn, S. C. (2013). *CYP2C19*2* predicts substantial tamoxifen benefit in postmenopausal breast cancer patients randomized between adjuvant tamoxifen and no systemic treatment. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, 139 (3), 649-55.
- Beland, F. A., Churchwell, M. I., Doerge, D. R., Parkin, D. R., Malejka-Giganti, D., Hewer, A., Phillips, D. H., Carmichael, P. L., Gamboa da Costa, G., and Marques, M. M. (2004). Electrospray ionization-tandem mass spectrometry and 32P-postlabeling analyses of tamoxifen-DNA adducts in humans. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, 96 (14), 1099-104.
- Bentzon, N., During, M., Rasmussen, B. B., Mouridsen, H., and Kroman, N. (2008). Prognostic effect of estrogen receptor status across age in primary breast cancer. *International Journal of Cancer*, 122 (5), 1089-94.
- Beral, V., and Million Women Study Collaborators (2003). Breast cancer and hormonereplacement therapy in the Million Women Study. *The Lancet*, 362 (9382), 419-27.
- Bernstein, J. L., Teraoka, S., Southey, M. C., Jenkins, M. A., Andrulis, I. L., Knight, J. A., John, E. M., Lapinski, R., Wolitzer, A. L., Whittemore, A. S., West, D., Seminara, D., Olson, E. R., Spurdle, A. B., Chenevix-Trench, G., Giles, G. G., Hopper, J. L., and Concannon, P. (2006). Population-based estimates of breast cancer risks associated with *ATM* gene variants c.7271T>G and c.1066-6T>G (IVS10-6T>G) from the Breast Cancer Family Registry. *HumanMutation*, 27 (11), 1122-8.
- Bewick, M. A., Conlon, M. S., and Lafrenie, R. M. (2006). Polymorphisms in XRCC1, XRCC3, and CCND1 and survival after treatment for metastatic breast cancer. *Journal* of Clinical Oncology, 24 (36), 5645-51.
- Bewick, M. A., Conlon, M. S., and Lafrenie, R. M. (2008). Polymorphisms in manganese superoxide dismutase, myeloperoxidase and glutathione-S-transferase and survival after treatment for metastatic breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, 111 (1), 93-101.
- Bewick, M. A., Lafrenie, R. M., and Conlon, M. S. (2011). Nucleotide excision repair polymorphisms and survival outcome for patients with metastatic breast cancer. *Journal of Cancer Research and Clinical Oncology*, 137 (3), 543-50.
- Biade, S., Stobbe, C. C., and Chapman, J. D. (1997). The intrinsic radiosensitivity of some human tumor cells throughout their cell cycles. *Radiation Research*, 147 (4), 416-21.
- Bienstock, R. J., Skorvaga, M., Mandavilli, B. S., and Van Houten, B. (2003). Structural and functional characterization of the human DNA repair helicase XPD by comparative

molecular modeling and site-directed mutagenesis of the bacterial repair protein UvrB. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 278 (7), 5309-16.

- Biteau, B., Labarre, J., and Toledano, M. B. (2003). ATP-dependent reduction of cysteinesulphinic acid by S. cerevisiae sulphiredoxin. *Nature*, 425 (6961), 980-4.
- Bonadonna, G., Brusamolino, E., Valagussa, P., Rossi, A., Brugnatelli, L., Brambilla, C., De Lena, M., Tancini, G., Bajetta, E., Musumeci, R., and Veronesi, U. (1976). Combination chemotherapy as an adjuvant treatment in operable breast cancer. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 294 (8), 405-10.
- Bork, P., Hofmann, K., Bucher, P., Neuwald, A. F., Altschul, S. F., and Koonin, E. V. (1997). A superfamily of conserved domains in DNA damage-responsive cell cycle checkpoint proteins. *The FASEB Journal*, 11 (1), 68-76.
- Braaten, T., Weiderpass, E., Kumle, M., Adami, H. O., and Lund, E. (2004). Education and risk of breast cancer in the Norwegian-Swedish women's lifestyle and health cohort study. *International Journal of Cancer*, 110 (4), 579-83.
- Bray, F., Ren, J. S., Masuyer, E., and Ferlay, J. (2013). Global estimates of cancer prevalence for 27 sites in the adult population in 2008. *International Journal of Cancer*, 132 (5), 1133-45.
- Brenner, H., and Hakulinen, T. (2001). Long-term cancer patient survival achieved by the end of the 20th century: most up-to-date estimates from the nationwide Finnish cancer registry. *British Journal of Cancer*, 85 (3), 367-71.
- Brisken, C., Park, S., Vass, T., Lydon, J. P., O'Malley, B. W., and Weinberg, R. A. (1998). A paracrine role for the epithelial progesterone receptor in mammary gland development. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 95 (9), 5076-81.
- Burdick, A. D., Davis, J. W.,2nd, Liu, K. J., Hudson, L. G., Shi, H., Monske, M. L., and Burchiel, S. W. (2003). Benzo(a)pyrene quinones increase cell proliferation, generate reactive oxygen species, and transactivate the epidermal growth factor receptor in breast epithelial cells. *Cancer Research*, 63 (22), 7825-33.
- Cadenas, E., and Davies, K. J. (2000). Mitochondrial free radical generation, oxidative stress, and aging. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine*, 29 (3-4), 222-30.
- Caldecott, K. W. (2008). Single-strand break repair and genetic disease. *Nature Reviews Genetics*, 9 (8), 619-31.
- Callebaut, I., and Mornon, J. P. (1997). From BRCA1 to RAP1: a widespread BRCT module closely associated with DNA repair. *FEBS Letters*, 400 (1), 25-30.

- Cargill, M., Altshuler, D., Ireland, J., Sklar, P., Ardlie, K., Patil, N., Shaw, N., Lane, C. R., Lim, E. P., Kalyanaraman, N., Nemesh, J., Ziaugra, L., Friedland, L., Rolfe, A., Warrington, J., Lipshutz, R., Daley, G. Q., and Lander, E. S. (1999). Characterization of single-nucleotide polymorphisms in coding regions of human genes. *Nature Genetics*, 22 (3), 231-8.
- Castro, E., Olmos, D., Garcia, A., Cruz, J. J., and Gonzalez-Sarmiento, R. (2014). Role of XRCC3, XRCC1 and XPD single-nucleotide polymorphisms in survival outcomes following adjuvant chemotherapy in early stage breast cancer patients. *Clinical and Translational Oncology*, 16 (2), 158-65.
- Cecchini, R. S., Costantino, J. P., Cauley, J. A., Cronin, W. M., Wickerham, D. L., Land, S. R., Weissfeld, J. L., and Wolmark, N. (2012). Body mass index and the risk for developing invasive breast cancer among high-risk women in NSABP P-1 and STAR breast cancer prevention trials. *Cancer Prevention Research*, 5 (4), 583-92.
- Ceriani, R. L., Contesso, G. P., and Nataf, B. M. (1972). Hormone requirement for growth and differentiation of the human mammary gland in organ culture. *Cancer Research*, 32 (10), 2190-6.
- CGHFBC (1996). Breast cancer and hormonal contraceptives: collaborative reanalysis of individual data on 53 297 women with breast cancer and 100 239 women without breast cancer from 54 epidemiological studies. *The Lancet*, 347 (9017), 1713-27.
- CGHFBC (1997). Breast cancer and hormone replacement therapy: collaborative reanalysis of data from 51 epidemiological studies of 52,705 women with breast cancer and 108,411 women without breast cancer. *The Lancet*, 350 (9084), 1047-59.
- CGHFBC (2002). Breast cancer and breastfeeding: collaborative reanalysis of individual data from 47 epidemiological studies in 30 countries, including 50302 women with breast cancer and 96973 women without the disease. *The Lancet*, 360 (9328), 187-95.
- Chang-Claude, J., Popanda, O., Tan, X. L., Kropp, S., Helmbold, I., von Fournier, D., Haase, W., Sautter-Bihl, M. L., Wenz, F., Schmezer, P., and Ambrosone, C. B. (2005). Association between polymorphisms in the DNA repair genes, *XRCC1*, *APE1*, and *XPD* and acute side effects of radiotherapy in breast cancer patients. *Clinical Cancer Research*, 11 (13), 4802-9.
- Chang-Claude, J., Ambrosone, C. B., Lilla, C., Kropp, S., Helmbold, I., von Fournier, D., Haase, W., Sautter-Bihl, M. L., Wenz, F., Schmezer, P., and Popanda, O. (2009). Genetic polymorphisms in DNA repair and damage response genes and late normal tissue complications of radiotherapy for breast cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, 100 (10), 1680-6.
- Cheang, M. C., Chia, S. K., Voduc, D., Gao, D., Leung, S., Snider, J., Watson, M., Davies, S., Bernard, P. S., Parker, J. S., Perou, C. M., Ellis, M. J., and Nielsen, T. O. (2009). Ki67

index, HER2 status, and prognosis of patients with luminal B breast cancer. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, 101 (10), 736-50.

- Chen, Y., Liu, X., Pisha, E., Constantinou, A. I., Hua, Y., Shen, L., van Breemen, R. B., Elguindi, E. C., Blond, S. Y., Zhang, F., and Bolton, J. L. (2000). A metabolite of equine estrogens, 4-hydroxyequilenin, induces DNA damage and apoptosis in breast cancer cell lines. *Chemical Research in Toxicology*, 13 (5), 342-50.
- Chen, J. Y., Kuo, S. J., Liaw, Y. P., Avital, I., Stojadinovic, A., Man, Y. G., Mannion, C., Wang, J., Chou, M. C., Tsai, H. D., Chen, S. T., and Hsiao, Y. H. (2014). Endometrial cancer incidence in breast cancer patients correlating with age and duration of tamoxifen use: a population based study. *Journal of Cancer* 5 (2), 151-5.
- Cheng, X. D., Lu, W. G., Ye, F., Wan, X. Y., and Xie, X. (2009). The association of XRCC1 gene single nucleotide polymorphisms with response to neoadjuvant chemotherapy in locally advanced cervical carcinoma. *Journal of Experimental & Clinical Cancer Research*, 28, 91.
- Chew, H. K., Doroshow, J. H., Frankel, P., Margolin, K. A., Somlo, G., Lenz, H. J., Gordon, M., Zhang, W., Yang, D., Russell, C., Spicer, D., Synold, T., Bayer, R., Hantel, A., Stiff, P. J., Tetef, M. L., Gandara, D. R., and Albain, K. S. (2009). Phase II studies of gemcitabine and cisplatin in heavily and minimally pretreated metastatic breast cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 27 (13), 2163-9.
- Cho, S. K., Pedram, A., Levin, E. R., and Kwon, Y. J. (2013). Acid-degradable core-shell nanoparticles for reversed tamoxifen-resistance in breast cancer by silencing manganese superoxide dismutase (MnSOD). *Biomaterials*, 34 (38), 10228-37.
- Choi, J. Y., Lee, K. M., Park, S. K., Noh, D. Y., Ahn, S. H., Chung, H. W., Han, W., Kim, J. S., Shin, S. G., Jang, I. J., Yoo, K. Y., Hirvonen, A., and Kang, D. (2005). Genetic polymorphisms of *SULT1A1* and *SULT1E1* and the risk and survival of breast cancer. *Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention*, 14 (5), 1090-5.
- Chung, Y. W., Kim, H. K., Kim, I. Y., Yim, M. B., and Chock, P. B. (2011). Dual function of protein kinase C (PKC) in 12-O-tetradecanoylphorbol-13-acetate (TPA)-induced manganese superoxide dismutase (MnSOD) expression: activation of CREB and FOXO3a by PKC-alpha phosphorylation and by PKC-mediated inactivation of Akt, respectively. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 286 (34), 29681-90.
- Coates, A. S., Winer, E. P., Goldhirsch, A., Gelber, R. D., Gnant, M., Piccart-Gebhart, M., Thurlimann, B., Senn, H. J., and Panel Members (2015). Tailoring therapies-improving the management of early breast cancer: St Gallen International Expert Consensus on the Primary Therapy of Early Breast Cancer 2015. *Annals of Oncology*, 26 (8), 1533-46.
- Colleoni, M., Rotmensz, N., Maisonneuve, P., Mastropasqua, M. G., Luini, A., Veronesi, P., Intra, M., Montagna, E., Cancello, G., Cardillo, A., Mazza, M., Perri, G., Iorfida, M.,

Pruneri, G., Goldhirsch, A., and Viale, G. (2012). Outcome of special types of luminal breast cancer. *Annals of Oncology*, 23 (6), 1428-36.

- Colzani, E., Johansson, A. L., Liljegren, A., Foukakis, T., Clements, M., Adolfsson, J., Hall, P., and Czene, K. (2014). Time-dependent risk of developing distant metastasis in breast cancer patients according to treatment, age and tumour characteristics. *British Journal of Cancer*, 110 (5), 1378-84.
- Corsello, S. M., Rota, C. A., Putignano, P., Della Casa, S., Barnabei, A., Migneco, M. G., Vangeli, V., Barini, A., Mandala, M., Barone, C., and Barbarino, A. (1998). Effect of acute and chronic administration of tamoxifen on GH response to GHRH and on IGF-I serum levels in women with breast cancer. *European Journal of Endocrinology*, 139 (3), 309-13.
- Cosman, F., and Lindsay, R. (1999). Selective estrogen receptor modulators: clinical spectrum. *Endocrine Reviews*, 20 (3), 418-34.
- Costa, S., Pinto, D., Pereira, D., Rodrigues, H., Cameselle-Teijeiro, J., Medeiros, R., and Schmitt, F. (2008). XRCC1 Arg399Gln and RAD51 5'UTR G135C polymorphisms and their outcome in tumor aggressiveness and survival of Portuguese breast cancer patients. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, 109 (1), 183-5.
- Cox, D. G., Tamimi, R. M., and Hunter, D. J. (2006). Gene x Gene interaction between *MnSOD* and *GPX-1* and breast cancer risk: a nested case-control study. *BMC Cancer*, 6, 217.
- Crewe, H. K., Notley, L. M., Wunsch, R. M., Lennard, M. S., and Gillam, E. M. (2002). Metabolism of tamoxifen by recombinant human cytochrome P450 enzymes: formation of the 4-hydroxy, 4'-hydroxy and N-desmethyl metabolites and isomerization of trans-4-hydroxytamoxifen. *Drug Metabolism and Disposition*, 30 (8), 869-74.
- Cronin-Fenton, D. P., Christensen, M., Lash, T. L., Ahern, T. P., Pedersen, L., Garne, J. P., Ewertz, M., Autrup, H., Sorensen, H. T., and Hamilton-Dutoit, S. (2014). Manganese superoxide dismutase and breast cancer recurrence: a Danish clinical registry-based case-control study, and a meta-analysis. *PLoS One*, 9 (1), e87450.
- Crown, J., O'Shaughnessy, J., and Gullo, G. (2012). Emerging targeted therapies in triplenegative breast cancer. *Annals of Oncology*, 23, Suppl 6, vi56-65.
- Custodio, A., Moreno-Rubio, J., Aparicio, J., Gallego-Plazas, J., Yaya, R., Maurel, J., Higuera, O., Burgos, E., Ramos, D., Calatrava, A., Andrada, E., Lopez, R., Moreno, V., Madero, R., Cejas, P., and Feliu, J. (2014). Pharmacogenetic predictors of severe peripheral neuropathy in colon cancer patients treated with oxaliplatin-based adjuvant chemotherapy: a GEMCAD group study. *Annals of Oncology*, 25 (2), 398-403.

- Cuzick, J., Forbes, J. F., Sestak, I., Cawthorn, S., Hamed, H., Holli, K., Howell, A., and International Breast Cancer Intervention Study I Investigators (2007). Long-term results of tamoxifen prophylaxis for breast cancer--96-month follow-up of the randomized IBIS-I trial. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, 99 (4), 272-82.
- Cuzick, J., Sestak, I., Baum, M., Buzdar, A., Howell, A., Dowsett, M., Forbes, J. F., and ATAC/LATTE investigators (2010). Effect of anastrozole and tamoxifen as adjuvant treatment for early-stage breast cancer: 10-year analysis of the ATAC trial. *The Lancet Oncology*, 11 (12), 1135-41.
- Dahabreh, I. J., Linardou, H., Siannis, F., Fountzilas, G., and Murray, S. (2008). Trastuzumab in the adjuvant treatment of early-stage breast cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *The Oncologist*, 13 (6), 620-30.
- Darby, S. C., McGale, P., Taylor, C. W., and Peto, R. (2005). Long-term mortality from heart disease and lung cancer after radiotherapy for early breast cancer: prospective cohort study of about 300,000 women in US SEER cancer registries. *The Lancet Oncology*, 6 (8), 557-65.
- Darby, S. C., Ewertz, M., McGale, P., Bennet, A. M., Blom-Goldman, U., Bronnum, D., Correa, C., Cutter, D., Gagliardi, G., Gigante, B., Jensen, M. B., Nisbet, A., Peto, R., Rahimi, K., Taylor, C., and Hall, P. (2013). Risk of ischemic heart disease in women after radiotherapy for breast cancer. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 368 (11), 987-98.
- Davies, C., Pan, H., Godwin, J., Gray, R., Arriagada, R., Raina, V., Abraham, M., Medeiros Alencar, V. H., Badran, A., Bonfill, X., Bradbury, J., Clarke, M., Collins, R., Davis, S. R., Delmestri, A., Forbes, J. F., Haddad, P., Hou, M. F., Inbar, M., Khaled, H., Kielanowska, J., Kwan, W. H., Mathew, B. S., Mittra, I., Muller, B., Nicolucci, A., Peralta, O., Pernas, F., Petruzelka, L., Pienkowski, T., Radhika, R., Rajan, B., Rubach, M. T., Tort, S., Urrutia, G., Valentini, M., Wang, Y., Peto, R., and Adjuvant Tamoxifen: Longer Against Shorter (ATLAS) Collaborative Group (2013). Long-term effects of continuing adjuvant tamoxifen to 10 years versus stopping at 5 years after diagnosis of oestrogen receptor-positive breast cancer: ATLAS, a randomised trial. *The Lancet*, 381 (9869), 805-16.
- de Azambuja, E., Cardoso, F., de Castro, G., Jr, Colozza, M., Mano, M. S., Durbecq, V., Sotiriou, C., Larsimont, D., Piccart-Gebhart, M. J., and Paesmans, M. (2007). Ki-67 as prognostic marker in early breast cancer: a meta-analysis of published studies involving 12,155 patients. *British Journal of Cancer*, 96 (10), 1504-13.
- De Luca, A., Sanna, F., Sallese, M., Ruggiero, C., Grossi, M., Sacchetta, P., Rossi, C., De Laurenzi, V., Di Ilio, C., and Favaloro, B. (2010). Methionine sulfoxide reductase A down-regulation in human breast cancer cells results in a more aggressive phenotype.

Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 107 (43), 18628-33.

- Dehal, S. S., and Kupfer, D. (1997). CYP2D6 catalyzes tamoxifen 4-hydroxylation in human liver. *Cancer Research*, 57 (16), 3402-6.
- Deitcher, S. R., and Gomes, M. P. (2004). The risk of venous thromboembolic disease associated with adjuvant hormone therapy for breast carcinoma: a systematic review. *Cancer*, 101 (3), 439-49.
- Del Vecchio, C. A., Feng, Y., Sokol, E. S., Tillman, E. J., Sanduja, S., Reinhardt, F., and Gupta, P. B. (2014). De-differentiation confers multidrug resistance via noncanonical PERK-Nrf2 signaling. *PLoS Biology*, 12 (9), e1001945.
- Desta, Z., Ward, B. A., Soukhova, N. V., and Flockhart, D. A. (2004). Comprehensive evaluation of tamoxifen sequential biotransformation by the human cytochrome P450 system in vitro: prominent roles for CYP3A and CYP2D6. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 310 (3), 1062-75.
- Di Micco, R., Fumagalli, M., Cicalese, A., Piccinin, S., Gasparini, P., Luise, C., Schurra, C., Garre', M., Nuciforo, P. G., Bensimon, A., Maestro, R., Pelicci, P. G., and d'Adda di Fagagna, F. (2006). Oncogene-induced senescence is a DNA damage response triggered by DNA hyper-replication. *Nature*, 444 (7119), 638-42.
- Dianov, G., and Lindahl, T. (1994). Reconstitution of the DNA base excision-repair pathway. *Current Biology*, 4 (12), 1069-76.
- Diehn, M., Cho, R. W., Lobo, N. A., Kalisky, T., Dorie, M. J., Kulp, A. N., Qian, D., Lam, J. S., Ailles, L. E., Wong, M., Joshua, B., Kaplan, M. J., Wapnir, I., Dirbas, F. M., Somlo, G., Garberoglio, C., Paz, B., Shen, J., Lau, S. K., Quake, S. R., Brown, J. M., Weissman, I. L., and Clarke, M. F. (2009). Association of reactive oxygen species levels and radioresistance in cancer stem cells. *Nature*, 458 (7239), 780-3.
- Drane, P., Bravard, A., Bouvard, V., and May, E. (2001). Reciprocal down-regulation of *p53* and *SOD2* gene expression-implication in p53 mediated apoptosis. *Oncogene*, 20 (4), 430-9.
- Dubaele, S., Proietti De Santis, L., Bienstock, R. J., Keriel, A., Stefanini, M., Van Houten, B., and Egly, J. M. (2003). Basal transcription defect discriminates between xeroderma pigmentosum and trichothiodystrophy in XPD patients. *Molecular Cell*, 11 (6), 1635-46.
- Duell, E. J., Millikan, R. C., Pittman, G. S., Winkel, S., Lunn, R. M., Tse, C. K., Eaton, A., Mohrenweiser, H. W., Newman, B., and Bell, D. A. (2001). Polymorphisms in the DNA repair gene *XRCC1* and breast cancer. *Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention*, 10 (3), 217-22.

- EBCTCG (1996). Ovarian ablation in early breast cancer: overview of the randomised trials", *The Lancet*, 348 (9036), 1189-96.
- EBCTCG (1998). Tamoxifen for early breast cancer: an overview of the randomised trials. *The Lancet*, 351 (9114), 1451-67.
- EBCTCG, Davies, C., Godwin, J., Gray, R., Clarke, M., Cutter, D., Darby, S., McGale, P., Pan, H. C., Taylor, C., Wang, Y. C., Dowsett, M., Ingle, J., and Peto, R. (2011a). Relevance of breast cancer hormone receptors and other factors to the efficacy of adjuvant tamoxifen: patient-level meta-analysis of randomised trials. *The Lancet*, 378 (9793), 771-84.
- EBCTCG, Darby, S., McGale, P., Correa, C., Taylor, C., Arriagada, R., Clarke, M., Cutter, D., Davies, C., Ewertz, M., Godwin, J., Gray, R., Pierce, L., Whelan, T., Wang, Y., and Peto, R. (2011b). Effect of radiotherapy after breast-conserving surgery on 10-year recurrence and 15-year breast cancer death: meta-analysis of individual patient data for 10,801 women in 17 randomised trials. *The Lancet*, 378 (9804), 1707-16.
- EBCTCG, Peto, R., Davies, C., Godwin, J., Gray, R., Pan, H. C., Clarke, M., Cutter, D., Darby, S., McGale, P., Taylor, C., Wang, Y. C., Bergh, J., Di Leo, A., Albain, K., Swain, S., Piccart, M., and Pritchard, K. (2012). Comparisons between different polychemotherapy regimens for early breast cancer: meta-analyses of long-term outcome among 100,000 women in 123 randomised trials. *The Lancet*, 379 (9814), 432-44.
- EBCTCG (2014). Effect of radiotherapy after mastectomy and axillary surgery on 10-year recurrence and 20-year breast cancer mortality: meta-analysis of individual patient data for 8135 women in 22 randomised trials. *The Lancet*, 383 (9935), 2127-35.
- EBCTCG (2015). Aromatase inhibitors versus tamoxifen in early breast cancer: patientlevel meta-analysis of the randomised trials. *Lancet*, 386 (10001), 1341-52.
- Elkin, E. B., Hudis, C., Begg, C. B., and Schrag, D. (2005). The effect of changes in tumor size on breast carcinoma survival in the U.S.: 1975-1999. *Cancer*, 104 (6), 1149-57.
- Elston, C. W., and Ellis, I. O. (1991). Pathological prognostic factors in breast cancer. I. The value of histological grade in breast cancer: experience from a large study with long-term follow-up. *Histopathology*, 19 (5), 403-10.
- Engstrom, M. J., Opdahl, S., Hagen, A. I., Romundstad, P. R., Akslen, L. A., Haugen, O. A., Vatten, L. J., and Bofin, A. M. (2013). Molecular subtypes, histopathological grade and survival in a historic cohort of breast cancer patients. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, 140 (3), 463-73.
- Erkko, H., Xia, B., Nikkila, J., Schleutker, J., Syrjakoski, K., Mannermaa, A., Kallioniemi, A., Pylkas, K., Karppinen, S. M., Rapakko, K., Miron, A., Sheng, Q., Li, G., Mattila, H., Bell, D. W., Haber, D. A., Grip, M., Reiman, M., Jukkola-Vuorinen, A., Mustonen, A.,

Kere, J., Aaltonen, L. A., Kosma, V. M., Kataja, V., Soini, Y., Drapkin, R. I., Livingston, D. M., and Winqvist, R. (2007). A recurrent mutation in *PALB2* in Finnish cancer families. *Nature*, 446 (7133), 316-9.

- Eschrich, S. A., Fulp, W. J., Pawitan, Y., Foekens, J. A., Smid, M., Martens, J. W., Echevarria, M., Kamath, V., Lee, J. H., Harris, E. E., Bergh, J., and Torres-Roca, J. F. (2012). Validation of a radiosensitivity molecular signature in breast cancer. *Clinical Cancer Research*, 18 (18), 5134-43.
- Falany, J. L., Lawing, L., and Falany, C. N. (1993). Identification and characterization of cytosolic sulfotransferase activities in MCF-7 human breast carcinoma cells. *The Journal* of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, 46 (4), 481-7.
- Fan, C., Oh, D. S., Wessels, L., Weigelt, B., Nuyten, D. S., Nobel, A. B., van't Veer, L. J., and Perou, C. M. (2006). Concordance among gene-expression-based predictors for breast cancer. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 355 (6), 560-9.
- Fentiman, I. S., Fourquet, A., and Hortobagyi, G. N. (2006). Male breast cancer. *The Lancet*, 367 (9510), 595-604.
- Ferlini, C., Scambia, G., Marone, M., Distefano, M., Gaggini, C., Ferrandina, G., Fattorossi, A., Isola, G., Benedetti Panici, P., and Mancuso, S. (1999). Tamoxifen induces oxidative stress and apoptosis in oestrogen receptor-negative human cancer cell lines. *British Journal of Cancer*, 79 (2), 257-63.
- Filardo, E. J., Quinn, J. A., Bland, K. I., and Frackelton, A. R., Jr (2000). Estrogen-induced activation of Erk-1 and Erk-2 requires the G protein-coupled receptor homolog, GPR30, and occurs via *trans*-activation of the epidermal growth factor receptor through release of HB-EGF. *Molecular Endocrinology*, 14 (10), 1649-60.
- Findlay, J. M., Middleton, M. R., and Tomlinson, I. (2015). A systematic review and metaanalysis of somatic and germline DNA sequence biomarkers of esophageal cancer survival, therapy response and stage. *Annals of Oncology*, 26 (4), 624-44.
- Findlay, V. J., Townsend, D. M., Morris, T. E., Fraser, J. P., He, L., and Tew, K. D. (2006). A novel role for human sulfiredoxin in the reversal of glutathionylation. *Cancer Research*, 66 (13), 6800-6.
- Finnish Cancer Registry. Cancer Statistics at www.cancerregistry.fi, 2013.
- Fisher, B., Carbone, P., Economou, S. G., Frelick, R., Glass, A., Lerner, H., Redmond, C., Zelen, M., Band, P., Katrych, D. L., Wolmark, N., and Fisher, E. R. (1975). 1-Phenylalanine mustard (L-PAM) in the management of primary breast cancer. A report of early findings. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 292 (3), 117-22.
- Fong, P. C., Boss, D. S., Yap, T. A., Tutt, A., Wu, P., Mergui-Roelvink, M., Mortimer, P., Swaisland, H., Lau, A., O'Connor, M. J., Ashworth, A., Carmichael, J., Kaye, S. B.,

Schellens, J. H., and de Bono, J. S. (2009). Inhibition of poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase in tumors from *BRCA* mutation carriers. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 361 (2), 123-34.

- Forman, H. J. (2009). Signal transduction and reactive species. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine*, 47 (9), 1237-8.
- Francis, P. A., Regan, M. M., Fleming, G. F., Lang, I., Ciruelos, E., Bellet, M., Bonnefoi, H. R., Climent, M. A., Da Prada, G. A., Burstein, H. J., Martino, S., Davidson, N. E., Geyer, C. E., Jr, Walley, B. A., Coleman, R., Kerbrat, P., Buchholz, S., Ingle, J. N., Winer, E. P., Rabaglio-Poretti, M., Maibach, R., Ruepp, B., Giobbie-Hurder, A., Price, K. N., Colleoni, M., Viale, G., Coates, A. S., Goldhirsch, A., Gelber, R. D., SOFT Investigators, and International Breast Cancer Study Group (2015). Adjuvant ovarian suppression in premenopausal breast cancer. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 372 (5), 436-46.
- Frebourg, T., Barbier, N., Yan, Y. X., Garber, J. E., Dreyfus, M., Fraumeni, J., Jr, Li, F. P., and Friend, S. H. (1995). Germ-line p53 mutations in 15 families with Li-Fraumeni syndrome. *American Journal of Human Genetics*, 56 (3), 608-15.
- Funes, J. M., Henderson, S., Kaufman, R., Flanagan, J. M., Robson, M., Pedley, B., Moncada, S., and Boshoff, C. (2014). Oncogenic transformation of mesenchymal stem cells decreases Nrf2 expression favoring in vivo tumor growth and poorer survival. *Molecular Cancer*, 13, 20.
- Gao, X., McDonald, J. T., Hlatky, L., and Enderling, H. (2013). Acute and fractionated irradiation differentially modulate glioma stem cell division kinetics. *Cancer Research*, 73 (5), 1481-90.
- Garcia-Closas, M., Brinton, L. A., Lissowska, J., Chatterjee, N., Peplonska, B., Anderson, W. F., Szeszenia-Dabrowska, N., Bardin-Mikolajczak, A., Zatonski, W., Blair, A., Kalaylioglu, Z., Rymkiewicz, G., Mazepa-Sikora, D., Kordek, R., Lukaszek, S., and Sherman, M. E. (2006). Established breast cancer risk factors by clinically important tumour characteristics. *British Journal of Cancer*, 95 (1), 123-9.
- Garcia-Closas, M., Hall, P., Nevanlinna, H., Pooley, K., Morrison, J., Richesson, D. A., Bojesen, S. E., Nordestgaard, B. G., Axelsson, C. K., Arias, J. I., Milne, R. L., Ribas, G., Gonzalez-Neira, A., Benitez, J., Zamora, P., Brauch, H., Justenhoven, C., Hamann, U., Ko, Y. D., Bruening, T., Haas, S., Dork, T., Schurmann, P., Hillemanns, P., Bogdanova, N., Bremer, M., Karstens, J. H., Fagerholm, R., Aaltonen, K., Aittomaki, K., von Smitten, K., Blomqvist, C., Mannermaa, A., Uusitupa, M., Eskelinen, M., Tengstrom, M., Kosma, V. M., Kataja, V., Chenevix-Trench, G., Spurdle, A. B., Beesley, J., Chen, X., Australian Ovarian Cancer Management Group, Kathleen Cuningham Foundation Consortium for Research into Familial Breast Cancer, Devilee, P., van Asperen, C. J., Jacobi, C. E., Tollenaar, R. A., Huijts, P. E., Klijn, J. G., Chang-Claude, J., Kropp, S., Slanger, T., Flesch-Janys, D., Mutschelknauss, E., Salazar, R., Wang-Gohrke, S., Couch,

F., Goode, E. L., Olson, J. E., Vachon, C., Fredericksen, Z. S., Giles, G. G., Baglietto, L., Severi, G., Hopper, J. L., English, D. R., Southey, M. C., Haiman, C. A., Henderson, B. E., Kolonel, L. N., Le Marchand, L., Stram, D. O., Hunter, D. J., Hankinson, S. E., Cox, D. G., Tamimi, R., Kraft, P., Sherman, M. E., Chanock, S. J., Lissowska, J., Brinton, L. A., Peplonska, B., Klijn, J. G., Hooning, M. J., Meijers-Heijboer, H., Collee, J. M., van den Ouweland, A., Uitterlinden, A. G., Liu, J., Lin, L. Y., Yuqing, L., Humphreys, K., Czene, K., Cox, A., Balasubramanian, S. P., Cross, S. S., Reed, M. W., Blows, F., Driver, K., Dunning, A., Tyrer, J., Ponder, B. A., Sangrajrang, S., Brennan, P., McKay, J., Odefrey, F., Gabrieau, V., Sigurdson, A., Doody, M., Struewing, J. P., Alexander, B., Easton, D. F., and Pharoah, P. D. (2008). Heterogeneity of breast cancer associations with five susceptibility loci by clinical and pathological characteristics. *PLoS Genetics*, 4 (4), e1000054.

- Gaudet, M. M., Carter, B. D., Patel, A. V., Teras, L. R., Jacobs, E. J., and Gapstur, S. M. (2014). Waist circumference, body mass index, and postmenopausal breast cancer incidence in the Cancer Prevention Study-II Nutrition Cohort. *Cancer Causes & Control*, 25 (6), 737-45.
- Gdowicz-Klosok, A., Widel, M., and Rzeszowska-Wolny, J. (2013). The influence of XPD, APE1, XRCC1, and NBS1 polymorphic variants on DNA repair in cells exposed to X-rays. *Mutation Research*, 755 (1), 42-8.
- Gelmann, E. P. (1997). Tamoxifen for the treatment of malignancies other than breast and endometrial carcinoma. *Seminars in Oncology*, 24, Suppl 1, S1-65-S1-70.
- Ghods, A. J., Glick, R., Braun, D., and Feinstein, D. (2013). Beneficial actions of the antiinflammatory dimethyl fumarate in glioblastomas. *Surgical Neurology International*, 4, 160.
- Gierisch, J. M., Coeytaux, R. R., Urrutia, R. P., Havrilesky, L. J., Moorman, P. G., Lowery, W. J., Dinan, M., McBroom, A. J., Hasselblad, V., Sanders, G. D., and Myers, E. R. (2013). Oral contraceptive use and risk of breast, cervical, colorectal, and endometrial cancers: a systematic review. *Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention*, 22 (11), 1931-43.
- Ginsberg, G., Angle, K., Guyton, K., and Sonawane, B. (2011). Polymorphism in the DNA repair enzyme XRCC1: utility of current database and implications for human health risk assessment. *Mutation Research*, 727 (1-2), 1-15.
- Gjerde, J., Hauglid, M., Breilid, H., Lundgren, S., Varhaug, J. E., Kisanga, E. R., Mellgren, G., Steen, V. M., and Lien, E. A. (2008). Effects of CYP2D6 and SULT1A1 genotypes including SULT1A1 gene copy number on tamoxifen metabolism. *Annals of Oncology*, 19 (1), 56-61.
- Glatt, H. (2000). Sulfotransferases in the bioactivation of xenobiotics. *Chemico-Biological Interactions*, 129 (1-2), 141-70.

- Glynn, S. A., Boersma, B. J., Howe, T. M., Edvardsen, H., Geisler, S. B., Goodman, J. E., Ridnour, L. A., Lonning, P. E., Borresen-Dale, A. L., Naume, B., Kristensen, V. N., Chanock, S. J., Wink, D. A., and Ambs, S. (2009). A mitochondrial target sequence polymorphism in manganese superoxide dismutase predicts inferior survival in breast cancer patients treated with cyclophosphamide. *Clinical Cancer Research*, 15 (12), 4165-73.
- Gnant, M., Mlineritsch, B., Schippinger, W., Luschin-Ebengreuth, G., Postlberger, S., Menzel, C., Jakesz, R., Seifert, M., Hubalek, M., Bjelic-Radisic, V., Samonigg, H., Tausch, C., Eidtmann, H., Steger, G., Kwasny, W., Dubsky, P., Fridrik, M., Fitzal, F., Stierer, M., Rucklinger, E., Greil, R., ABCSG-12 Trial Investigators, and Marth, C. (2009). Endocrine therapy plus zoledronic acid in premenopausal breast cancer. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 360 (7), 679-91.
- Goetz, M. P., Rae, J. M., Suman, V. J., Safgren, S. L., Ames, M. M., Visscher, D. W., Reynolds, C., Couch, F. J., Lingle, W. L., Flockhart, D. A., Desta, Z., Perez, E. A., and Ingle, J. N. (2005). Pharmacogenetics of tamoxifen biotransformation is associated with clinical outcomes of efficacy and hot flashes. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 23 (36), 9312-8.
- Gold, R., Kappos, L., Arnold, D. L., Bar-Or, A., Giovannoni, G., Selmaj, K., Tornatore, C., Sweetser, M. T., Yang, M., Sheikh, S. I., Dawson, K. T., and DEFINE Study Investigators (2012). Placebo-controlled phase 3 study of oral BG-12 for relapsing multiple sclerosis. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 367 (12), 1098-107.
- Goldhirsch, A., Ingle, J. N., Gelber, R. D., Coates, A. S., Thurlimann, B., Senn, H. J., and Panel members (2009). Thresholds for therapies: highlights of the St Gallen International Expert Consensus on the primary therapy of early breast cancer 2009. *Annals of Oncology*, 20 (8), 1319-29.
- Goldhirsch, A., Winer, E. P., Coates, A. S., Gelber, R. D., Piccart-Gebhart, M., Thurlimann, B., Senn, H. J., and Panel members (2013). Personalizing the treatment of women with early breast cancer: highlights of the St Gallen International Expert Consensus on the Primary Therapy of Early Breast Cancer 2013. *Annals of Oncology*, 24 (9), 2206-23.
- Goodman, L. S., and Wintrobe, M. M. (1946). Nitrogen mustard therapy; use of methyl-bis (beta-chloroethyl) amine hydrochloride and tris (beta-chloroethyl) amine hydrochloride for Hodgkin's disease, lymphosarcoma, leukemia and certain allied and miscellaneous disorders. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 132, 126-32.
- Gopalakrishnan, K., Low, G. K., Ting, A. P., Srikanth, P., Slijepcevic, P., and Hande, M. P. (2010). Hydrogen peroxide induced genomic instability in nucleotide excision repairdeficient lymphoblastoid cells. *Genome Integrity*, 1 (1), 16.
- Goss, P. E., Ingle, J. N., Ales-Martinez, J. E., Cheung, A. M., Chlebowski, R. T., Wactawski-Wende, J., McTiernan, A., Robbins, J., Johnson, K. C., Martin, L. W., Winquist, E.,

Sarto, G. E., Garber, J. E., Fabian, C. J., Pujol, P., Maunsell, E., Farmer, P., Gelmon, K. A., Tu, D., Richardson, H., and NCIC CTG MAP.3 Study Investigators (2011). Exemestane for breast-cancer prevention in postmenopausal women. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 364 (25), 2381-91.

- Gridley, D. S., Freeman, T. L., Makinde, A. Y., Wroe, A. J., Luo-Owen, X., Tian, J., Mao, X. W., Rightnar, S., Kennedy, A. R., Slater, J. M., and Pecaut, M. J. (2011). Comparison of proton and electron radiation effects on biological responses in liver, spleen and blood. *International Journal of Radiat Biol* 87 (12), 1173-81.
- Hanssen-Bauer, A., Solvang-Garten, K., Gilljam, K. M., Torseth, K., Wilson, D. M., 3rd, Akbari, M., and Otterlei, M. (2012). The region of XRCC1 which harbours the three most common nonsynonymous polymorphic variants, is essential for the scaffolding function of XRCC1. DNA Repair (Amst) 11 (4), 357-66.
- Harman, D. (1956). Aging: a theory based on free radical and radiation chemistry. *The Journal of Gerontology*, 11 (3), 298-300.
- Hartikainen, J. M., Tengstrom, M., Winqvist, R., Jukkola-Vuorinen, A., Pylkas, K., Kosma, V. M., Soini, Y., and Mannermaa, A. (2015). *KEAP1* Genetic Polymorphisms Associate with Breast Cancer Risk and Survival Outcomes. *Clinical Cancer Research*, 21 (7), 1591-601.
- Haviland, J. S., Owen, J. R., Dewar, J. A., Agrawal, R. K., Barrett, J., Barrett-Lee, P. J., Dobbs, H. J., Hopwood, P., Lawton, P. A., Magee, B. J., Mills, J., Simmons, S., Sydenham, M. A., Venables, K., Bliss, J. M., Yarnold, J. R., and START Trialists' Group (2013). The UK Standardisation of Breast Radiotherapy (START) trials of radiotherapy hypofractionation for treatment of early breast cancer: 10-year follow-up results of two randomised controlled trials. *The Lancet Oncology*, 14 (11), 1086-94.
- Hayflick, L. (1965). The Limited in Vitro Lifetime of Human Diploid Cell Strains. *Experimental Cell Research*, 37, 614-36.
- Hebbring, S. J., Adjei, A. A., Baer, J. L., Jenkins, G. D., Zhang, J., Cunningham, J. M., Schaid, D. J., Weinshilboum, R. M., and Thibodeau, S. N. (2007). Human SULT1A1 gene: copy number differences and functional implications. *Human Molecular Genetics*, 16 (5), 463-70.
- Hernandez-Ramon, E. E., Sandoval, N. A., John, K., Cline, J. M., Wood, C. E., Woodward, R. A., and Poirier, M. C. (2014). Tamoxifen-DNA adduct formation in monkey and human reproductive organs. *Carcinogenesis*, 35 (5), 1172-6.
- Highman, B., Greenman, D. L., Norvell, M. J., Farmer, J., and Shellenberger, T. E. (1980). Neoplastic and preneoplastic lesions induced in female C3H mice by diets containing diethylstilbestrol or 17 beta-estradiol. *Journal of Environmental Pathology & Toxicology*, 4 (5-6), 81-95.

- Hirvonen, A., Husgafvel-Pursiainen, K., Anttila, S., Karjalainen, A., Pelkonen, O., and Vainio, H. (1993). PCR-based CYP2D6 genotyping for Finnish lung cancer patients. *Pharmacogenetics*, 3 (1), 19-27.
- Hochmuth, C. E., Biteau, B., Bohmann, D., and Jasper, H. (2011). Redox regulation by Keap1 and Nrf2 controls intestinal stem cell proliferation in *Drosophila*. *Cell Stem Cell*, 8 (2), 188-99.
- Hoeijmakers, J. H., Egly, J. M., and Vermeulen, W. (1996). TFIIH: a key component in multiple DNA transactions. *Current Opinion in Genetics & Development*, 6 (1), 26-33.
- Host, H., and Lund, E. (1986). Age as a prognostic factor in breast cancer. *Cancer*, 57 (11), 2217-21.
- Hsieh, C. C., Trichopoulos, D., Katsouyanni, K., and Yuasa, S. (1990). Age at menarche, age at menopause, height and obesity as risk factors for breast cancer: associations and interactions in an international case-control study. *International Journal of Cancer*, 46 (5), 796-800.
- Huang, J., and Mackillop, W. J. (2001). Increased risk of soft tissue sarcoma after radiotherapy in women with breast carcinoma. *Cancer*, 92 (1), 172-80.
- Huang, M. F., Lin, W. L., and Ma, Y. C. (2005). A study of reactive oxygen species in mainstream of cigarette. *Indoor Air*, 15 (2), 135-40.
- Hubackova, M., Vaclavikova, R., Ehrlichova, M., Mrhalova, M., Kodet, R., Kubackova, K., Vrana, D., Gut, I., and Soucek, P. (2012). Association of superoxide dismutases and NAD(P)H quinone oxidoreductases with prognosis of patients with breast carcinomas. *International Journal of Cancer*, 130 (2), 338-48.
- Huff, K. K., Knabbe, C., Lindsey, R., Kaufman, D., Bronzert, D., Lippman, M. E., and Dickson, R. B. (1988). Multihormonal regulation of insulin-like growth factor-I-related protein in MCF-7 human breast cancer cells. *Molecular Endocrinology*, 2 (3), 200-8.
- Hung, C. L., Chen, W. P., Hua, G. J., Zheng, H., Tsai, S. J., and Lin, Y. L. (2015). Cloud computing-based TagSNP selection algorithm for human genome data. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 16 (1),1096-110.
- Ingelman-Sundberg, M. (2005). Genetic polymorphisms of cytochrome *P*450 2D6 (CYP2D6): clinical consequences, evolutionary aspects and functional diversity. *The Pharmacogenomics Journal*, 5 (1), 6-13.
- Itoh, K., Tong, K. I., and Yamamoto, M. (2004). Molecular mechanism activating Nrf2-Keap1 pathway in regulation of adaptive response to electrophiles. *Free Radical Biology* & Medicine, 36 (10), 1208-13.

- Jamshidi, M., Schmidt, M. K., Dork, T., Garcia-Closas, M., Heikkinen, T., Cornelissen, S., van den Broek, A. J., Schurmann, P., Meyer, A., Park-Simon, T. W., Figueroa, J., Sherman, M., Lissowska, J., Keong, G. T., Irwanto, A., Laakso, M., Hautaniemi, S., Aittomaki, K., Blomqvist, C., Liu, J., and Nevanlinna, H. (2013). Germline variation in TP53 regulatory network genes associates with breast cancer survival and treatment outcome. *International Journal of Cancer*, 132 (9), 2044-55.
- Jaremko, M., Justenhoven, C., Schroth, W., Abraham, B. K., Fritz, P., Vollmert, C., Illig, T., Simon, W., Schwab, M., and Brauch, H. (2007). Polymorphism of the DNA repair enzyme *XRCC1* is associated with treatment prediction in anthracycline and cyclophosphamide/methotrexate/5-fluorouracil-based chemotherapy of patients with primary invasive breast cancer. *Pharmacogenetics and Genomics*, 17 (7), 529-38.
- Jarvenpaa, R., Holli, K., Pitkanen, M., Hyodynmaa, S., Rajala, J., Lahtela, S. L., and Ojala, A. (2006). Radiological pulmonary findings after breast cancer irradiation: A prospective study. *Acta Oncologica*, 45 (1), 16-22.
- Jatoi, I., Hilsenbeck, S. G., Clark, G. M., and Osborne, C. K. (1999). Significance of axillary lymph node metastasis in primary breast cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 17 (8), 2334-40.
- Jiang, Y., Zhou, L., Yan, T., Shen, Z., Shao, Z., and Lu, J. (2010). Association of sulfotransferase SULT1A1 with breast cancer risk: a meta-analysis of case-control studies with subgroups of ethnic and menopausal statue. *Journal of Experimental & Clinical Cancer Research*, 29, 101.
- Jin, Y., Desta, Z., Stearns, V., Ward, B., Ho, H., Lee, K. H., Skaar, T., Storniolo, A. M., Li, L., Araba, A., Blanchard, R., Nguyen, A., Ullmer, L., Hayden, J., Lemler, S., Weinshilboum, R. M., Rae, J. M., Hayes, D. F., and Flockhart, D. A. (2005). CYP2D6 genotype, antidepressant use, and tamoxifen metabolism during adjuvant breast cancer treatment. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, 97 (1), 30-9.
- Joensuu, H., Bono, P., Kataja, V., Alanko, T., Kokko, R., Asola, R., Utriainen, T., Turpeenniemi-Hujanen, T., Jyrkkio, S., Moykkynen, K., Helle, L., Ingalsuo, S., Pajunen, M., Huusko, M., Salminen, T., Auvinen, P., Leinonen, H., Leinonen, M., Isola, J., and Kellokumpu-Lehtinen, P. L. (2009). Fluorouracil, epirubicin, and cyclophosphamide with either docetaxel or vinorelbine, with or without trastuzumab, as adjuvant treatments of breast cancer: final results of the FinHer Trial. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 27 (34), 5685-92.
- Josse, J., Kaiser, A. D., and Kornberg, A. (1961). Enzymatic synthesis of deoxyribonucleic acid. VIII. Frequencies of nearest neighbor base sequences in deoxyribonucleic acid. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 236, 864-75.

- Kahlert, S., Nuedling, S., van Eickels, M., Vetter, H., Meyer, R., and Grohe, C. (2000). Estrogen receptor alpha rapidly activates the IGF-1 receptor pathway. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 275 (24), 18447-53.
- Kallio, A., Zheng, A., Dahllund, J., Heiskanen, K. M., and Harkonen, P. (2005). Role of mitochondria in tamoxifen-induced rapid death of MCF-7 breast cancer cells. *Apoptosis*, 10 (6), 1395-410.
- Kamarajugadda, S., Cai, Q., Chen, H., Nayak, S., Zhu, J., He, M., Jin, Y., Zhang, Y., Ai, L., Martin, S. S., Tan, M., and Lu, J. (2013). Manganese superoxide dismutase promotes anoikis resistance and tumor metastasis. *Cell Death & Disease*, 4, e504.
- Kang, H. J., Yi, Y. W., Hong, Y. B., Kim, H. J., Jang, Y. J., Seong, Y. S., and Bae, I. (2014). HER2 confers drug resistance of human breast cancer cells through activation of NRF2 by direct interaction. *Scientific Reports*, 4, 7201.
- Kang, Y., Cortina, R., and Perry, R. R. (1996). Role of c-myc in tamoxifen-induced apoptosis estrogen-independent breast cancer cells. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, 88 (5), 279-84.
- Kauppinen, J. M., Kosma, V. M., Soini, Y., Sironen, R., Nissinen, M., Nykopp, T. K., Karja, V., Eskelinen, M., Kataja, V., and Mannermaa, A. (2010). ST14 gene variant and decreased matriptase protein expression predict poor breast cancer survival. Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention, 19 (9), 2133-42.
- Kelley, M. J., Glaser, E. M., Herndon, J. E.,2nd, Becker, F., Bhagat, R., Zhang, Y. J., Santella, R. M., Carmella, S. G., Hecht, S. S., Gallot, L., Schilder, L., Crowell, J. A., Perloff, M., Folz, R. J., and Bergan, R. C. (2005). Safety and efficacy of weekly oral oltipraz in chronic smokers. *Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention*, 14 (4), 892-9.
- Kelly, C. M., Juurlink, D. N., Gomes, T., Duong-Hua, M., Pritchard, K. I., Austin, P. C., and Paszat, L. F. (2010). Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors and breast cancer mortality in women receiving tamoxifen: a population based cohort study. *British Medical Journal*, 340, c693.
- Kensler, T. W., He, X., Otieno, M., Egner, P. A., Jacobson, L. P., Chen, B., Wang, J. S., Zhu, Y. R., Zhang, B. C., Wang, J. B., Wu, Y., Zhang, Q. N., Qian, G. S., Kuang, S. Y., Fang, X., Li, Y. F., Yu, L. Y., Prochaska, H. J., Davidson, N. E., Gordon, G. B., Gorman, M. B., Zarba, A., Enger, C., Munoz, A., and Helzlsouer, K. J. (1998). Oltipraz chemoprevention trial in Qidong, People's Republic of China: modulation of serum aflatoxin albumin adduct biomarkers. *Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention*, 7(2), 127-34.
- Kensler, T. W., and Wakabayashi, N. (2010). Nrf2: friend or foe for chemoprevention? *Carcinogenesis*, 31 (1), 90-9.

- Key, T., Appleby, P., Barnes, I., Reeves, G., and Endogenous Hormones and Breast Cancer Collaborative Group (2002). Endogenous sex hormones and breast cancer in postmenopausal women: reanalysis of nine prospective studies. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, 94 (8), 606-16.
- Khor, T. O., Huang, M. T., Prawan, A., Liu, Y., Hao, X., Yu, S., Cheung, W. K., Chan, J. Y., Reddy, B. S., Yang, C. S., and Kong, A. N. (2008). Increased susceptibility of Nrf2 knockout mice to colitis-associated colorectal cancer. *Cancer Prevention Research*, 1 (3), 187-91.
- Kim, J. J., and Tannock, I. F. (2005). Repopulation of cancer cells during therapy: an important cause of treatment failure. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 5 (7), 516-25.
- Kim, S. K., Yang, J. W., Kim, M. R., Roh, S. H., Kim, H. G., Lee, K. Y., Jeong, H. G., and Kang, K. W. (2008). Increased expression of Nrf2/ARE-dependent anti-oxidant proteins in tamoxifen-resistant breast cancer cells. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine*, 45 (4), 537-46.
- King, M. C., Marks, J. H., Mandell, J. B., and New York Breast Cancer Study Group (2003). Breast and ovarian cancer risks due to inherited mutations in *BRCA1* and *BRCA2*. *Science*, 302 (5645), 643-6.
- Kiyotani, K., Mushiroda, T., Imamura, C. K., Hosono, N., Tsunoda, T., Kubo, M., Tanigawara, Y., Flockhart, D. A., Desta, Z., Skaar, T. C., Aki, F., Hirata, K., Takatsuka, Y., Okazaki, M., Ohsumi, S., Yamakawa, T., Sasa, M., Nakamura, Y., and Zembutsu, H. (2010). Significant effect of polymorphisms in *CYP2D6* and *ABCC2* on clinical outcomes of adjuvant tamoxifen therapy for breast cancer patients. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 28 (8), 1287-93.
- Kiyotani, K., Mushiroda, T., Tsunoda, T., Morizono, T., Hosono, N., Kubo, M., Tanigawara, Y., Imamura, C. K., Flockhart, D. A., Aki, F., Hirata, K., Takatsuka, Y., Okazaki, M., Ohsumi, S., Yamakawa, T., Sasa, M., Nakamura, Y., and Zembutsu, H. (2012). A genome-wide association study identifies locus at 10q22 associated with clinical outcomes of adjuvant tamoxifen therapy for breast cancer patients in Japanese. *Human Molecular Genetics*, 21 (7), 1665-72.
- Klaunig, J. E., Kamendulis, L. M., and Hocevar, B. A. (2010). Oxidative stress and oxidative damage in carcinogenesis. *Toxicologic Pathology*, 38 (1), 96-109.
- Knechtel, G., Hofmann, G., Gerger, A., Renner, W., Langsenlehner, T., Szkandera, J., Wolf, G., Samonigg, H., Krippl, P., and Langsenlehner, U. (2010). Analysis of common germline polymorphisms as prognostic factors in patients with lymph node-positive breast cancer. *Journal of Cancer Research and Clinical Oncology*, 136 (12), 1813-9.
- Kotsopoulos, J., Lubinski, J., Moller, P., Lynch, H. T., Singer, C. F., Eng, C., Neuhausen, S. L., Karlan, B., Kim-Sing, C., Huzarski, T., Gronwald, J., McCuaig, J., Senter, L., Tung,
N., Ghadirian, P., Eisen, A., Gilchrist, D., Blum, J. L., Zakalik, D., Pal, T., Sun, P., Narod, S. A., and Hereditary Breast Cancer Clinical Study Group (2014). Timing of oral contraceptive use and the risk of breast cancer in *BRCA1* mutation carriers. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, 143 (3), 579-86.

- Kovacic, P., and Osuna, J. A., Jr (2000). Mechanisms of anti-cancer agents: emphasis on oxidative stress and electron transfer. *Current Pharmaceutical Design*, 6 (3), 277-309.
- Kroman, N., Jensen, M. B., Wohlfahrt, J., Mouridsen, H. T., Andersen, P. K., and Melbye, M. (2000). Factors influencing the effect of age on prognosis in breast cancer: population based study. *BMJ*, 320 (7233), 474-8.
- Kumar, V., Green, S., Stack, G., Berry, M., Jin, J. R., and Chambon, P. (1987). Functional domains of the human estrogen receptor. *Cell*, 51 (6), 941-51.
- Kunz, C., Saito, Y., and Schar, P. (2009). DNA Repair in mammalian cells: Mismatched repair: variations on a theme. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*, 66 (6), 1021-38.
- Kwa, S. L., Lebesque, J. V., Theuws, J. C., Marks, L. B., Munley, M. T., Bentel, G., Oetzel, D., Spahn, U., Graham, M. V., Drzymala, R. E., Purdy, J. A., Lichter, A. S., Martel, M. K., and Ten Haken, R. K. (1998). Radiation pneumonitis as a function of mean lung dose: an analysis of pooled data of 540 patients. *International Journal of Radiation Oncology, Biology, Physics*, 42 (1), 1-9.
- Laakso, M., Loman, N., Borg, A., and Isola, J. (2005). Cytokeratin 5/14-positive breast cancer: true basal phenotype confined to BRCA1 tumors. *Modern Pathology*, 18 (10), 1321-8.
- Laine, J. P., Mocquet, V., Bonfanti, M., Braun, C., Egly, J. M., and Brousset, P. (2007). Common XPD (ERCC2) polymorphisms have no measurable effect on nucleotide excision repair and basal transcription. *DNA Repair*, 6 (9), 1264-70.
- Land, L. H., Dalton, S. O., Jorgensen, T. L., and Ewertz, M. (2012). Comorbidity and survival after early breast cancer. A review. *Critical Reviews in Oncology/ Hematology*, 81 (2), 196-205.
- Lau, A., Villeneuve, N. F., Sun, Z., Wong, P. K., and Zhang, D. D. (2008). Dual roles of Nrf2 in cancer. *Pharmacological Research*, 58 (5-6), 262-70.
- Lebovitz, R. M., Zhang, H., Vogel, H., Cartwright, J., Jr, Dionne, L., Lu, N., Huang, S., and Matzuk, M. M. (1996). Neurodegeneration, myocardial injury, and perinatal death in mitochondrial superoxide dismutase-deficient mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 93 (18), 9782-7.
- Lee, A. H., Pinder, S. E., Macmillan, R. D., Mitchell, M., Ellis, I. O., Elston, C. W., and Blamey, R. W. (2006). Prognostic value of lymphovascular invasion in women with

lymph node negative invasive breast carcinoma. *European Journal of Cancer* 42 (3), 357-62.

- Lee, H., Wang, Q., Yang, F., Tao, P., Li, H., Huang, Y., and Li, J. Y. (2012). *SULT1A1* Arg213His polymorphism, smoked meat, and breast cancer risk: a case-control study and meta-analysis. *DNA and Cell Biology*, 31 (5), 688-99.
- Lee, Y. H., Kang, B. S., and Bae, Y. S. (2014). Premature senescence in human breast cancer and colon cancer cells by tamoxifen-mediated reactive oxygen species generation. *Life Science*, 97 (2), 116-22.
- Lehmann, A. R. (2003). DNA repair-deficient diseases, xeroderma pigmentosum, Cockayne syndrome and trichothiodystrophy. *Biochimie*, 85 (11), 1101-11.
- Leith, J. T., Cook, S., Chougule, P., Calabresi, P., Wahlberg, L., Lindquist, C., and Epstein, M. (1994). Intrinsic and extrinsic characteristics of human tumors relevant to radiosurgery: comparative cellular radiosensitivity and hypoxic percentages. *Acta Neurochirurgica Supplement*, 62, 18-27.
- Levy, N., Martz, A., Bresson, A., Spenlehauer, C., de Murcia, G., and Menissier-de Murcia, J. (2006). XRCC1 is phosphorylated by DNA-dependent protein kinase in response to DNA damage. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 34 (1), 32-41.
- Li, J. J., Oberley, L. W., St Clair, D. K., Ridnour, L. A., and Oberley, T. D. (1995). Phenotypic changes induced in human breast cancer cells by overexpression of manganesecontaining superoxide dismutase. *Oncogene*, 10 (10), 1989-2000.
- Li, J. J., Colburn, N. H., and Oberley, L. W. (1998a). Maspin gene expression in tumor suppression induced by overexpressing manganese-containing superoxide dismutase cDNA in human breast cancer cells. *Carcinogenesis*, 19 (5), 833-9.
- Li, J. J., Oberley, L. W., Fan, M., and Colburn, N. H. (1998b). Inhibition of AP-1 and NFkappaB by manganese-containing superoxide dismutase in human breast cancer cells. *The FASEB Journal*. 12 (15), 1713-23.
- Li, Y., Marion, M. J., Zipprich, J., Freyer, G., Santella, R. M., Kanki, C., and Brandt-Rauf, P. W. (2006). The role of XRCC1 polymorphisms in base excision repair of etheno-DNA adducts in French vinyl chloride workers. *International Journal of Occupational Medicine and Environmental Health*, 19 (1), 45-52.
- Liaw, D., Marsh, D. J., Li, J., Dahia, P. L., Wang, S. I., Zheng, Z., Bose, S., Call, K. M., Tsou, H. C., Peacocke, M., Eng, C., and Parsons, R. (1997). Germline mutations of the *PTEN* gene in Cowden disease, an inherited breast and thyroid cancer syndrome. *Nature Genetics*, 16 (1), 64-7.

- Lien, E. A., Solheim, E., Lea, O. A., Lundgren, S., Kvinnsland, S., and Ueland, P. M. (1989). Distribution of 4-hydroxy-N-desmethyltamoxifen and other tamoxifen metabolites in human biological fluids during tamoxifen treatment. *Cancer Research*, 49 (8), 2175-83.
- Lim, Y. C., Desta, Z., Flockhart, D. A., and Skaar, T. C. (2005). Endoxifen (4-hydroxy-Ndesmethyl-tamoxifen) has anti-estrogenic effects in breast cancer cells with potency similar to 4-hydroxy-tamoxifen. *Cancer Chemotherapy and Pharmacology*, 55 (5), 471-8.
- Lingos, T. I., Recht, A., Vicini, F., Abner, A., Silver, B., and Harris, J. R. (1991). Radiation pneumonitis in breast cancer patients treated with conservative surgery and radiation therapy. *International Journal of Radiation Oncology, Biology, Physics*, 21 (2), 355-60.
- Liu, G., Sun, G., Wang, Y., Wang, D., Hu, W., and Zhang, J. (2012). Association between manganese superoxide dismutase gene polymorphism and breast cancer risk: a metaanalysis of 17,842 subjects. *Molecular Medicine Reports*, 6 (4), 797-804.
- Lodovici, M., and Bigagli, E. (2011). Oxidative stress and air pollution exposure. *Journal of Toxicology*, 2011, 487074.
- Loignon, M., Miao, W., Hu, L., Bier, A., Bismar, T. A., Scrivens, P. J., Mann, K., Basik, M., Bouchard, A., Fiset, P. O., Batist, Z., and Batist, G. (2009). Cul3 overexpression depletes Nrf2 in breast cancer and is associated with sensitivity to carcinogens, to oxidative stress, and to chemotherapy. *Molecular Cancer Therapeutics*, 8 (8), 2432-40.
- Lopes, M. C., Vale, M. G., and Carvalho, A. P. (1990). Ca2(+)-dependent binding of tamoxifen to calmodulin isolated from bovine brain. *Cancer Research*, 50 (9), 2753-8.
- Lum, D. W., Perel, P., Hingorani, A. D., and Holmes, M. V. (2013). CYP2D6 genotype and tamoxifen response for breast cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One, 8 (10), e76648.
- Lunn, R. M., Helzlsouer, K. J., Parshad, R., Umbach, D. M., Harris, E. L., Sanford, K. K., and Bell, D. A. (2000). XPD polymorphisms: effects on DNA repair proficiency. *Carcinogenesis*, 21 (4), 551-5.
- MacCallum, J., Cummings, J., Dixon, J. M., and Miller, W. R. (2000). Concentrations of tamoxifen and its major metabolites in hormone responsive and resistant breast tumours. *British Journal of Cancer*, 82 (10), 1629-35.
- Maisonneuve, P., Disalvatore, D., Rotmensz, N., Curigliano, G., Colleoni, M., Dellapasqua, S., Pruneri, G., Mastropasqua, M. G., Luini, A., Bassi, F., Pagani, G., Viale, G., and Goldhirsch, A. (2014). Proposed new clinicopathological surrogate definitions of luminal A and luminal B (HER2-negative) intrinsic breast cancer subtypes. *Breast Cancer Research*, 16 (3), R65.
- Malhotra, V., and Perry, M. C. (2003). Classical chemotherapy: mechanisms, toxicities and the therapeutic window. *Cancer Biology & Therapy*, 2, Suppl 1, S2-4.

- Malins, D. C., and Haimanot, R. (1991). Major alterations in the nucleotide structure of DNA in cancer of the female breast. *Cancer Research*, 51 (19), 5430-2.
- Malins, D. C., Polissar, N. L., and Gunselman, S. J. (1996). Progression of human breast cancers to the metastatic state is linked to hydroxyl radical-induced DNA damage. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 93 (6), 2557-63.
- Mandlekar, S., Yu, R., Tan, T. H., and Kong, A. N. (2000). Activation of caspase-3 and c-Jun NH2-terminal kinase-1 signaling pathways in tamoxifen-induced apoptosis of human breast cancer cells. *Cancer Research*, 60 (21), 5995-6000.
- Manevich, Y., Feinstein, S. I., and Fisher, A. B. (2004). Activation of the antioxidant enzyme 1-CYS peroxiredoxin requires glutathionylation mediated by heterodimerization with π GST. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 101 (11), 3780-5.
- Mangoni, M., Bisanzi, S., Carozzi, F., Sani, C., Biti, G., Livi, L., Barletta, E., Costantini, A. S., and Gorini, G. (2011). Association between genetic polymorphisms in the XRCC1, XRCC3, XPD, GSTM1, GSTT1, MSH2, MLH1, MSH3, and MGMT genes and radiosensitivity in breast cancer patients. *International Journal of Radiation Oncology*, *Biology*, *Physics*, 81 (1), 52-8.
- Mannello, F., Tonti, G. A., and Medda, V. (2009). Protein oxidation in breast microenvironment: Nipple aspirate fluid collected from breast cancer women contains increased protein carbonyl concentration. *Cellular Oncology*, 31 (5), 383-92.
- Mannisto, S., Pietinen, P., Virtanen, M., Kataja, V., and Uusitupa, M. (1999). Diet and the risk of breast cancer in a case-control study: does the threat of disease have an influence on recall bias? *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, 52 (5), 429-39.
- Marzec, J. M., Christie, J. D., Reddy, S. P., Jedlicka, A. E., Vuong, H., Lanken, P. N., Aplenc, R., Yamamoto, T., Yamamoto, M., Cho, H. Y., and Kleeberger, S. R. (2007). Functional polymorphisms in the transcription factor NRF2 in humans increase the risk of acute lung injury. *The FASEB Journal*, 21 (9), 2237-46.
- Masson, M., Niedergang, C., Schreiber, V., Muller, S., Menissier-de Murcia, J., and de Murcia, G. (1998). XRCC1 is specifically associated with poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase and negatively regulates its activity following DNA damage. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 18 (6), 3563-71.
- Masters, J. R., and Koberle, B. (2003). Curing metastatic cancer: lessons from testicular germ-cell tumours. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 3 (7), 517-25.
- Mathieu, N., Kaczmarek, N., Ruthemann, P., Luch, A., and Naegeli, H. (2013). DNA quality control by a lesion sensor pocket of the xeroderma pigmentosum group D helicase subunit of TFIIH. *Current Biology*, 23 (3), 204-12.

- McCormack, V. A., and dos Santos Silva, I. (2006). Breast density and parenchymal patterns as markers of breast cancer risk: a meta-analysis. *Cancer Epidemiology*, *Biomarkers & Prevention*, 15 (6), 1159-69.
- McLuckie, K. I., Crookston, R. J., Gaskell, M., Farmer, P. B., Routledge, M. N., Martin, E. A., and Brown, K. (2005). Mutation spectra induced by alpha-acetoxytamoxifen-DNA adducts in human DNA repair proficient and deficient (xeroderma pigmentosum complementation group A) cells. *Biochemistry*, 44 (22), 8198-205.
- Meijers-Heijboer, H., van den Ouweland, A., Klijn, J., Wasielewski, M., de Snoo, A., Oldenburg, R., Hollestelle, A., Houben, M., Crepin, E., van Veghel-Plandsoen, M., Elstrodt, F., van Duijn, C., Bartels, C., Meijers, C., Schutte, M., McGuffog, L., Thompson, D., Easton, D., Sodha, N., Seal, S., Barfoot, R., Mangion, J., Chang-Claude, J., Eccles, D., Eeles, R., Evans, D. G., Houlston, R., Murday, V., Narod, S., Peretz, T., Peto, J., Phelan, C., Zhang, H. X., Szabo, C., Devilee, P., Goldgar, D., Futreal, P. A., Nathanson, K. L., Weber, B., Rahman, N., Stratton, M. R., and CHEK2-Breast Cancer Consortium (2002). Low-penetrance susceptibility to breast cancer due to *CHEK2*(*)1100delC in noncarriers of *BRCA1* or *BRCA2* mutations. *Nature Genetics*, 31 (1), 55-9.
- Mercer, K. E., Apostolov, E. O., da Costa, G. G., Yu, X., Lang, P., Roberts, D. W., Davis, W., Basnakian, A. G., Kadlubar, F. F., and Kadlubar, S. A. (2010). Expression of sulfotransferase isoform 1A1 (SULT1A1) in breast cancer cells significantly increases 4hydroxytamoxifen-induced apoptosis. *International Journal of Molecular Epidemiology* and Genetics, 1 (2), 92-103.
- Metsola, K., Kataja, V., Sillanpaa, P., Siivola, P., Heikinheimo, L., Eskelinen, M., Kosma, V. M., Uusitupa, M., and Hirvonen, A. (2005). *XRCC1* and *XPD* genetic polymorphisms, smoking and breast cancer risk in a Finnish case-control study. *Breast Cancer Research*, 7 (6), R987-97.
- Migliaccio, A., Di Domenico, M., Castoria, G., de Falco, A., Bontempo, P., Nola, E., and Auricchio, F. (1996). Tyrosine kinase/p21ras/MAP-kinase pathway activation by estradiol-receptor complex in MCF-7 cells. *The EMBO Journal*, 15 (6), 1292-300.
- Miller, A. B., Wall, C., Baines, C. J., Sun, P., To, T., and Narod, S. A. (2014). Twenty five year follow-up for breast cancer incidence and mortality of the Canadian National Breast Screening Study: randomised screening trial. *BMJ*, 348, g366.
- Mitsuishi, Y., Taguchi, K., Kawatani, Y., Shibata, T., Nukiwa, T., Aburatani, H., Yamamoto, M., and Motohashi, H. (2012). Nrf2 redirects glucose and glutamine into anabolic pathways in metabolic reprogramming. *Cancer Cell*, 22 (1), 66-79.
- Monaco, R., Rosal, R., Dolan, M. A., Pincus, M. R., and Brandt-Rauf, P. W. (2007). Conformational effects of a common codon 399 polymorphism on the BRCT1 domain of the XRCC1 protein. *The Protein Journal*, 26 (8), 541-6.

- Moreira, P. I., Custodio, J., Moreno, A., Oliveira, C. R., and Santos, M. S. (2006). Tamoxifen and estradiol interact with the flavin mononucleotide site of complex I leading to mitochondrial failure. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 281 (15), 10143-52.
- Mosselman, S., Polman, J., and Dijkema, R. (1996). ER beta: identification and characterization of a novel human estrogen receptor. *FEBS Letters*,392 (1), 49-53.
- Moullan, N., Cox, D. G., Angele, S., Romestaing, P., Gerard, J. P., and Hall, J. (2003). Polymorphisms in the DNA repair gene *XRCC1*, breast cancer risk, and response to radiotherapy. *Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention* 12 (11 Pt 1), 1168-74.
- Moyer, A. M., Suman, V. J., Weinshilboum, R. M., Avula, R., Black, J. L., Safgren, S. L., Kuffel, M. J., Ames, M. M., Ingle, J. N., and Goetz, M. P. (2011). SULT1A1, CYP2C19 and disease-free survival in early breast cancer patients receiving tamoxifen. *Pharmacogenomics*, 12 (11), 1535-43.
- Murdter, T. E., Schroth, W., Bacchus-Gerybadze, L., Winter, S., Heinkele, G., Simon, W., Fasching, P. A., Fehm, T., German Tamoxifen and AI Clinicians Group, Eichelbaum, M., Schwab, M., and Brauch, H. (2011). Activity levels of tamoxifen metabolites at the estrogen receptor and the impact of genetic polymorphisms of phase I and II enzymes on their concentration levels in plasma. *Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, 89 (5), 708-17.
- Nishiyama, T., Ogura, K., Nakano, H., Ohnuma, T., Kaku, T., Hiratsuka, A., Muro, K., and Watabe, T. (2002). Reverse geometrical selectivity in glucuronidation and sulfation of cis- and trans-4-hydroxytamoxifens by human liver UDP-glucuronosyltransferases and sulfotransferases. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, 63 (10), 1817-30.
- Noble, R. L., Hochachka, B. C., and King, D. (1975). Spontaneous and estrogen-produced tumors in Nb rats and their behavior after transplantation. *Cancer Research*, 35 (3), 766-80.
- Nowell, S., Sweeney, C., Winters, M., Stone, A., Lang, N. P., Hutchins, L. F., Kadlubar, F. F., and Ambrosone, C. B. (2002). Association between sulfotransferase 1A1 genotype and survival of breast cancer patients receiving tamoxifen therapy. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, 94 (21), 1635-40.
- Nowell, S. A., Ahn, J., Rae, J. M., Scheys, J. O., Trovato, A., Sweeney, C., MacLeod, S. L., Kadlubar, F. F., and Ambrosone, C. B. (2005). Association of genetic variation in tamoxifen-metabolizing enzymes with overall survival and recurrence of disease in breast cancer patients. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, 91 (3), 249-58.
- O'Brian, C. A., Liskamp, R. M., Solomon, D. H., and Weinstein, I. B. (1985). Inhibition of protein kinase C by tamoxifen. *Cancer Research*, 45 (6), 2462-5.
- Ogawa, S., Inoue, S., Watanabe, T., Hiroi, H., Orimo, A., Hosoi, T., Ouchi, Y., and Muramatsu, M. (1998a). The complete primary structure of human estrogen receptor

beta (hER beta) and its heterodimerization with ER alpha in vivo and in vitro. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 243 (1), 122-6.

- Ogawa, S., Inoue, S., Watanabe, T., Orimo, A., Hosoi, T., Ouchi, Y., and Muramatsu, M. (1998b). Molecular cloning and characterization of human estrogen receptor betacx: a potential inhibitor ofestrogen action in human. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 26 (15), 3505-12.
- Okamoto, K., Toyokuni, S., Uchida, K., Ogawa, O., Takenewa, J., Kakehi, Y., Kinoshita, H., Hattori-Nakakuki, Y., Hiai, H., and Yoshida, O. (1994). Formation of 8-hydroxy-2'deoxyguanosine and 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal-modified proteins in human renal-cell carcinoma. *International Journal of Cancer*, 58 (6), 825-9.
- Olivera, B. M., and Lehman, I. R. (1967). Diphosphopyridine nucleotide: a cofactor for the polynucleotide-joining enzyme from Escherichia coli. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 57 (6), 1700-4.
- Osborne, C. K., Boldt, D. H., and Estrada, P. (1984). Human breast cancer cell cycle synchronization by estrogens and antiestrogens in culture. *Cancer Research*,44 (4), 1433-9.
- O'Toole, T. E., Zheng, Y. T., Hellmann, J., Conklin, D. J., Barski, O., and Bhatnagar, A. (2009). Acrolein activates matrix metalloproteinases by increasing reactive oxygen species in macrophages. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*, 236 (2), 194-201.
- Ottini, L., Rizzolo, P., Zanna, I., Silvestri, V., Saieva, C., Falchetti, M., Masala, G., Navazio, A. S., Capalbo, C., Bianchi, S., Manoukian, S., Barile, M., Peterlongo, P., Caligo, M. A., Varesco, L., Tommasi, S., Russo, A., Giannini, G., Cortesi, L., Cini, G., Montagna, M., Radice, P., and Palli, D. (2014). Association of *SULT1A1* Arg²¹³His polymorphism with male breast cancer risk: results from a multicenter study in Italy. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, 148 (3), 623-8.
- Ozawa, S., Nagata, K., Shimada, M., Ueda, M., Tsuzuki, T., Yamazoe, Y., and Kato, R. (1995). Primary structures and properties of two related forms of aryl sulfotransferases in human liver. *Pharmacogenetics*, 5 Spec No, S135-40.
- Ozben, T. (2007). Oxidative stress and apoptosis: impact on cancer therapy. *Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences*, 96 (9), 2181-96.
- Pabalan, N., Francisco-Pabalan, O., Sung, L., Jarjanazi, H., and Ozcelik, H. (2010). Metaanalysis of two ERCC2 (XPD) polymorphisms, Asp312Asn and Lys751Gln, in breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, 124 (2), 531-41.
- Padmanabhan, B., Tong, K. I., Ohta, T., Nakamura, Y., Scharlock, M., Ohtsuji, M., Kang, M. I., Kobayashi, A., Yokoyama, S., and Yamamoto, M. (2006). Structural basis for defects of Keap1 activity provoked by its point mutations in lung cancer. *Molecular Cell*, 21 (5), 689-700.

- Pagani, O., Regan, M. M., Walley, B. A., Fleming, G. F., Colleoni, M., Lang, I., Gomez, H. L., Tondini, C., Burstein, H. J., Perez, E. A., Ciruelos, E., Stearns, V., Bonnefoi, H. R., Martino, S., Geyer, C. E., Jr, Pinotti, G., Puglisi, F., Crivellari, D., Ruhstaller, T., Winer, E. P., Rabaglio-Poretti, M., Maibach, R., Ruepp, B., Giobbie-Hurder, A., Price, K. N., Bernhard, J., Luo, W., Ribi, K., Viale, G., Coates, A. S., Gelber, R. D., Goldhirsch, A., Francis, P. A., TEXT and SOFT Investigators, and International Breast Cancer Study Group (2014). Adjuvant exemestane with ovarian suppression in premenopausal breast cancer. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 371 (2), 107-18.
- Park, J. W., Mieyal, J. J., Rhee, S. G., and Chock, P. B. (2009). Deglutathionylation of 2-Cys peroxiredoxin is specifically catalyzed by sulfiredoxin. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 284 (35), 23364-74.
- Park, M. T., Oh, E. T., Song, M. J., Kim, W. J., Cho, Y. U., Kim, S. J., Han, J. Y., Suh, J. K., Choi, E. K., Lim, B. U., Song, C. W., and Park, H. J. (2012). The radiosensitivity of endothelial cells isolated from human breast cancer and normal tissue in vitro. *Microvascular Research*, 84 (2), 140-8.
- Park, S. Y., Chang, I., Kim, J. Y., Kang, S. W., Park, S. H., Singh, K., and Lee, M. S. (2004). Resistance of mitochondrial DNA-depleted cells against cell death: role of mitochondrial superoxide dismutase. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 279 (9), 7512-20.
- Paruthiyil, S., Parmar, H., Kerekatte, V., Cunha, G. R., Firestone, G. L., and Leitman, D. C. (2004). Estrogen receptor beta inhibits human breast cancer cell proliferation and tumor formation by causing a G2 cell cycle arrest. *Cancer Research*, 64 (1), 423-8.
- Pathmanathan, N., Provan, P. J., Mahajan, H., Hall, G., Byth, K., Bilous, A. M., and Balleine, R. L. (2012). Characteristics of HER2-positive breast cancer diagnosed following the introduction of universal HER2 testing. *Breast*, 21 (6), 724-9.
- Payne, S., and Miles, D. (2008). Mechanism of anticancer drugs. In: Gleeson M., Browning G., Burton M., Clarke R., Hibbert J., Jones N. S., Lund V. J., Luxon L. M., Watkinson J. C. Scott-Brown's Otorhinolaryngology, Head and Neck Surgery, 7th ed. CRC press, Taylor & Francis Group., 34-46.
- Perou, C. M., Sorlie, T., Eisen, M. B., van de Rijn, M., Jeffrey, S. S., Rees, C. A., Pollack, J. R., Ross, D. T., Johnsen, H., Akslen, L. A., Fluge, O., Pergamenschikov, A., Williams, C., Zhu, S. X., Lonning, P. E., Borresen-Dale, A. L., Brown, P. O., and Botstein, D. (2000). Molecular portraits of human breast tumours. *Nature*, 406 (6797), 747-52.
- Pfanner, N., and Geissler, A. (2001). Versatility of the mitochondrial protein import machinery. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*, 2 (5), 339-49.

- Pharoah, P. D., Day, N. E., Duffy, S., Easton, D. F., and Ponder, B. A. (1997). Family history and the risk of breast cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Journal of Cancer*, 71 (5), 800-9.
- Piccart, M., Hortobagyi, G. N., Campone, M., Pritchard, K. I., Lebrun, F., Ito, Y., Noguchi, S., Perez, A., Rugo, H. S., Deleu, I., Burris, H. A., 3rd, Provencher, L., Neven, P., Gnant, M., Shtivelband, M., Wu, C., Fan, J., Feng, W., Taran, T., and Baselga, J. (2014). Everolimus plus exemestane for hormone-receptor-positive, human epidermal growth factor receptor-2-negative advanced breast cancer: overall survival results from BOLERO-2. *Annals of Oncology*, 25 (12), 2357-62.
- Pignol, J. P., Keller, B. M., and Ravi, A. (2011). Doses to internal organs for various breast radiation techniques--implications on the risk of secondary cancers and cardiomyopathy. *Radiation Oncology*, *6*, 5.
- Przybylowska-Sygut, K., Stanczyk, M., Kusinska, R., Kordek, R., and Majsterek, I. (2013). Association of the Arg194Trp and the Arg399Gln polymorphisms of the *XRCC1* gene with risk occurrence and the response to adjuvant therapy among Polish women with breast cancer. *Clinical Breast Cancer*, 13 (1), 61-8.
- Raabe, A., Derda, K., Reuther, S., Szymczak, S., Borgmann, K., Hoeller, U., Ziegler, A., Petersen, C., and Dikomey, E. (2012). Association of single nucleotide polymorphisms in the genes ATM, GSTP1, SOD2, TGFB1, XPD and XRCC1 with risk of severe erythema after breast conserving radiotherapy. *Radiation Oncology*, 7, 65.
- Rae, J. M., Drury, S., Hayes, D. F., Stearns, V., Thibert, J. N., Haynes, B. P., Salter, J., Sestak, I., Cuzick, J., Dowsett, M., and ATAC trialists (2012). CYP2D6 and UGT2B7 genotype and risk of recurrence in tamoxifen-treated breast cancer patients. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, 104 (6), 452-60.
- Raftogianis, R. B., Wood, T. C., and Weinshilboum, R. M. (1999). Human phenol sulfotransferases SULT1A2 and SULT1A1: genetic polymorphisms, allozyme properties, and human liver genotype-phenotype correlations. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, 58 (4), 605-16.
- Rakha, E. A., El-Sayed, M. E., Lee, A. H., Elston, C. W., Grainge, M. J., Hodi, Z., Blamey, R. W., and Ellis, I. O. (2008). Prognostic significance of Nottingham histologic grade in invasive breast carcinoma. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 26 (19), 3153-8.
- Ramos-Gomez, M., Kwak, M. K., Dolan, P. M., Itoh, K., Yamamoto, M., Talalay, P., and Kensler, T. W. (2001). Sensitivity to carcinogenesis is increased and chemoprotective efficacy of enzyme inducers is lost in nrf2 transcription factor-deficient mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 98 (6), 3410-5.

- Ravdin, P. M., Siminoff, L. A., Davis, G. J., Mercer, M. B., Hewlett, J., Gerson, N., and Parker, H. L. (2001). Computer program to assist in making decisions about adjuvant therapy for women with early breast cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 19 (4), 980-91.
- Rayson, D., Lutes, S., Sellon, M., Colwell, B., Dorreen, M., Drucker, A., Jeyakumar, A., Snow, S., and Younis, T. (2012). Incidence of febrile neutropenia during adjuvant chemotherapy for breast cancer: a prospective study. *Current Oncology*, 19 (3), e216-8.
- Razandi, M., Pedram, A., Jordan, V. C., Fuqua, S., and Levin, E. R. (2013). Tamoxifen regulates cell fate through mitochondrial estrogen receptor beta in breast cancer. *Oncogene*, 32 (27), 3274-85.
- Regan, M. M., Leyland-Jones, B., Bouzyk, M., Pagani, O., Tang, W., Kammler, R., Dell'orto, P., Biasi, M. O., Thurlimann, B., Lyng, M. B., Ditzel, H. J., Neven, P., Debled, M., Maibach, R., Price, K. N., Gelber, R. D., Coates, A. S., Goldhirsch, A., Rae, J. M., Viale, G., and Breast International Group (BIG) 1-98 Collaborative Group (2012). CYP2D6 genotype and tamoxifen response in postmenopausal women with endocrineresponsive breast cancer: the breast international group 1-98 trial. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, 104 (6), 441-51.
- Ren, D., Villeneuve, N. F., Jiang, T., Wu, T., Lau, A., Toppin, H. A., and Zhang, D. D. (2011). Brusatol enhances the efficacy of chemotherapy by inhibiting the Nrf2mediated defense mechanism. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 108 (4), 1433-8.
- Rosenstein, B. S. (2011). Identification of SNPs associated with susceptibility for development of adverse reactions to radiotherapy. *Pharmacogenomics*, 12 (2), 267-75.
- Ross, J. S., and Fletcher, J. A. (1998). The HER-2/*neu* oncogene in breast cancer: prognostic factor, predictive factor, and target for therapy. *Stem Cells*, 16 (6), 413-28.
- Ruffels, J., Griffin, M., and Dickenson, J. M. (2004). Activation of ERK1/2, JNK and PKB by hydrogen peroxide in human SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells: role of ERK1/2 in H2O2induced cell death. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 483 (2-3), 163-73.
- Ruiz-Ramos, R., Lopez-Carrillo, L., Rios-Perez, A. D., De Vizcaya-Ruiz, A., and Cebrian, M. E. (2009). Sodium arsenite induces ROS generation, DNA oxidative damage, HO-1 and c-Myc proteins, NF-kappaB activation and cell proliferation in human breast cancer MCF-7 cells. *Mutation Research*, 674 (1-2), 109-15.
- Rybarova, S., Vecanova, J., Hodorova, I., Mihalik, J., Cizmarikova, M., Mojzis, J., Solar, P., Benicky, M., Adamkov, M., and Mirossay, L. (2011). Association between polymorphisms of XRCC1, p53 and MDR1 genes, the expression of their protein products and prognostic significance in human breast cancer. *Medical Science Monitor*, 17 (12), 354-363.

- Ryoo, I. G., Choi, B. H., and Kwak, M. K. (2015). Activation of NRF2 by p62 and proteasome reduction in sphere-forming breast carcinoma cells. *Oncotarget*, , 6 (10), 8167-84.
- Sachse, C., Brockmoller, J., Bauer, S., and Roots, I. (1997). Cytochrome P450 2D6 variants in a Caucasian population: allele frequencies and phenotypic consequences. *American Journal of Human Genetics*, 60 (2), 284-95.
- Sak, S. C., Harnden, P., Johnston, C. F., Paul, A. B., and Kiltie, A. E. (2005). APE1 and XRCC1 protein expression levels predict cancer-specific survival following radical radiotherapy in bladder cancer. *Clinical Cancer Research*, 11 (17), 6205-11.
- Sardanelli, F., Boetes, C., Borisch, B., Decker, T., Federico, M., Gilbert, F. J., Helbich, T., Heywang-Kobrunner, S. H., Kaiser, W. A., Kerin, M. J., Mansel, R. E., Marotti, L., Martincich, L., Mauriac, L., Meijers-Heijboer, H., Orecchia, R., Panizza, P., Ponti, A., Purushotham, A. D., Regitnig, P., Del Turco, M. R., Thibault, F., and Wilson, R. (2010). Magnetic resonance imaging of the breast: recommendations from the EUSOMA working group. *European Journal of Cancer*, 46 (8), 1296-316.
- Schafer, Z. T., Grassian, A. R., Song, L., Jiang, Z., Gerhart-Hines, Z., Irie, H. Y., Gao, S., Puigserver, P., and Brugge, J. S. (2009). Antioxidant and oncogene rescue of metabolic defects caused by loss of matrix attachment. *Nature*, 461 (7260), 109-13.
- Schroth, W., Goetz, M. P., Hamann, U., Fasching, P. A., Schmidt, M., Winter, S., Fritz, P., Simon, W., Suman, V. J., Ames, M. M., Safgren, S. L., Kuffel, M. J., Ulmer, H. U., Bolander, J., Strick, R., Beckmann, M. W., Koelbl, H., Weinshilboum, R. M., Ingle, J. N., Eichelbaum, M., Schwab, M., and Brauch, H. (2009). Association between CYP2D6 polymorphisms and outcomes among women with early stage breast cancer treated with tamoxifen. *JAMA*, 302 (13), 1429-36.
- Scott, S. A., Sangkuhl, K., Shuldiner, A. R., Hulot, J. S., Thorn, C. F., Altman, R. B., and Klein, T. E. (2012). PharmGKB summary: very important pharmacogene information for cytochrome P450, family 2, subfamily C, polypeptide 19. *Pharmacogenetics and Genomics*, 22 (2), 159-65.
- Seibold, P., Hall, P., Schoof, N., Nevanlinna, H., Heikkinen, T., Benner, A., Liu, J., Schmezer, P., Popanda, O., Flesch-Janys, D., and Chang-Claude, J. (2013). Polymorphisms in oxidative stress-related genes and mortality in breast cancer patients – potential differential effects by radiotherapy? *Breast*, 22 (5), 817-23.
- Sekhar, K. R., Yan, X. X., and Freeman, M. L. (2002). Nrf2 degradation by the ubiquitin proteasome pathway is inhibited by KIAA0132, the human homolog to INrf2. *Oncogene*, 21 (44), 6829-34.
- Senkus, E., Kyriakides, S., Penault-Llorca, F., Poortmans, P., Thompson, A., Zackrisson, S., Cardoso, F., and ESMO Guidelines Working Group (2013). Primary breast cancer:

ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. *Annals of Oncology*, 24, Suppl 6, vi7-23.

- Senkus, E., Kyriakides, S., Ohno, S., Penault-Llorca, F., Poortmans, P., Rutgers, E., Zackrisson, S., Cardoso, F., and ESMO Guidelines Committee (2015). Primary breast cancer: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. *Annals of Oncology*, 26, Suppl 5, v8-30.
- Senkus-Konefka, E., and Jassem, J. (2007). Cardiovascular effects of breast cancer radiotherapy. *Cancer Treatment Reviews*, 33 (6), 578-93.
- Sgambato, A., Camerini, A., Collecchi, P., Graziani, C., Bevilacqua, G., Capodanno, A., Migaldi, M., Masciullo, V., Scambia, G., Rossi, G., Cittadini, A., and Amoroso, D. (2009). Cyclin E correlates with manganese superoxide dismutase expression and predicts survival in early breast cancer patients receiving adjuvant epirubicin-based chemotherapy. *Cancer Science*, 100 (6), 1026-33.
- Shah, S. P., Morin, R. D., Khattra, J., Prentice, L., Pugh, T., Burleigh, A., Delaney, A., Gelmon, K., Guliany, R., Senz, J., Steidl, C., Holt, R. A., Jones, S., Sun, M., Leung, G., Moore, R., Severson, T., Taylor, G. A., Teschendorff, A. E., Tse, K., Turashvili, G., Varhol, R., Warren, R. L., Watson, P., Zhao, Y., Caldas, C., Huntsman, D., Hirst, M., Marra, M. A., and Aparicio, S. (2009). Mutational evolution in a lobular breast tumour profiled at single nucleotide resolution. *Nature*, 461 (7265), 809-13.
- Shang, Y., and Brown, M. (2002). Molecular determinants for the tissue specificity of SERMs. Science, 295 (5564), 2465-8.
- Shiau, A. K., Barstad, D., Loria, P. M., Cheng, L., Kushner, P. J., Agard, D. A., and Greene, G. L. (1998). The structural basis of estrogen receptor/coactivator recognition and the antagonism of this interaction by tamoxifen. *Cell*, 95 (7), 927-37.
- Shibata, H., Spencer, T. E., Onate, S. A., Jenster, G., Tsai, S. Y., Tsai, M. J., and O'Malley, B. W. (1997). Role of co-activators and co-repressors in the mechanism of steroid/thyroid receptor action. *Recent Progress in Hormone Research*, 52, 141-64.
- Shibata, T., Kokubu, A., Gotoh, M., Ojima, H., Ohta, T., Yamamoto, M., and Hirohashi, S. (2008). Genetic alteration of *Keap1* confers constitutive Nrf2 activation and resistance to chemotherapy in gallbladder cancer. *Gastroenterology*, 135 (4), 1358-1368.
- Sihto, H., Lundin, J., Lehtimaki, T., Sarlomo-Rikala, M., Butzow, R., Holli, K., Sailas, L., Kataja, V., Lundin, M., Turpeenniemi-Hujanen, T., Isola, J., Heikkila, P., and Joensuu, H. (2008). Molecular subtypes of breast cancers detected in mammography screening and outside of screening. *Clinical Cancer Research*, 14 (13), 4103-10.
- Silber, J. H., Rosenbaum, P. R., Clark, A. S., Giantonio, B. J., Ross, R. N., Teng, Y., Wang, M., Niknam, B. A., Ludwig, J. M., Wang, W., Even-Shoshan, O., and Fox, K. R. (2013).

Characteristics associated with differences in survival among black and white women with breast cancer. *JAMA*, 310 (4), 389-97.

- Singh, A., Misra, V., Thimmulappa, R. K., Lee, H., Ames, S., Hoque, M. O., Herman, J. G., Baylin, S. B., Sidransky, D., Gabrielson, E., Brock, M. V., and Biswal, S. (2006). Dysfunctional KEAP1-NRF2 interaction in non-small-cell lung cancer. *PLoS Medicine*, 3 (10), e420.
- Sjoblom, T., Jones, S., Wood, L. D., Parsons, D. W., Lin, J., Barber, T. D., Mandelker, D., Leary, R. J., Ptak, J., Silliman, N., Szabo, S., Buckhaults, P., Farrell, C., Meeh, P., Markowitz, S. D., Willis, J., Dawson, D., Willson, J. K., Gazdar, A. F., Hartigan, J., Wu, L., Liu, C., Parmigiani, G., Park, B. H., Bachman, K. E., Papadopoulos, N., Vogelstein, B., Kinzler, K. W., and Velculescu, V. E. (2006). The consensus coding sequences of human breast and colorectal cancers. *Science*, 314 (5797), 268-74.
- Slamon, D. J., Clark, G. M., Wong, S. G., Levin, W. J., Ullrich, A., and McGuire, W. L. (1987). Human breast cancer: correlation of relapse and survival with amplification of the HER-2/neu oncogene. *Science*, 235 (4785), 177-82.
- Slyskova, J., Dusinska, M., Kuricova, M., Soucek, P., Vodickova, L., Susova, S., Naccarati, A., Tulupova, E., and Vodicka, P. (2007). Relationship between the capacity to repair 8oxoguanine, biomarkers of genotoxicity and individual susceptibility in styreneexposed workers. *Mutation Research*, 634 (1-2), 101-11.
- Smith, T. R., Miller, M. S., Lohman, K., Lange, E. M., Case, L. D., Mohrenweiser, H. W., and Hu, J. J. (2003). Polymorphisms of *XRCC1* and *XRCC3* genes and susceptibility to breast cancer. *Cancer Letters*, 190 (2), 183-90.
- Soini, T., Hurskainen, R., Grenman, S., Maenpaa, J., Paavonen, J., and Pukkala, E. (2014). Cancer risk in women using the levonorgestrel-releasing intrauterine system in Finland. Obstetrics & Gynecology, 124 (2 Pt 1), 292-9.
- Song, Y. J., Shin, S. H., Cho, J. S., Park, M. H., Yoon, J. H., and Jegal, Y. J. (2011). The role of lymphovascular invasion as a prognostic factor in patients with lymph node-positive operable invasive breast cancer. *Journal of Breast Cancer*, 14 (3), 198-203.
- Soni, A., Siemann, M., Grabos, M., Murmann, T., Pantelias, G. E., and Iliakis, G. (2014). Requirement for Parp-1 and DNA ligases 1 or 3 but not of Xrcc1 in chromosomal translocation formation by backup end joining. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 42 (10), 6380-92.
- Soriano, F. X., Leveille, F., Papadia, S., Higgins, L. G., Varley, J., Baxter, P., Hayes, J. D., and Hardingham, G. E. (2008). Induction of sulfiredoxin expression and reduction of peroxiredoxin hyperoxidation by the neuroprotective Nrf2 activator 3H-1,2-dithiole-3thione. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 107 (2), 533-43.
- Sorlie, T., Tibshirani, R., Parker, J., Hastie, T., Marron, J. S., Nobel, A., Deng, S., Johnsen, H., Pesich, R., Geisler, S., Demeter, J., Perou, C. M., Lonning, P. E., Brown, P. O.,

Borresen-Dale, A. L., and Botstein, D. (2003). Repeated observation of breast tumor subtypes in independent gene expression data sets. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 100 (14), 8418-23.

- Spitz, D. R., Azzam, E. I., Li, J. J., and Gius, D. (2004). Metabolic oxidation/reduction reactions and cellular responses to ionizing radiation: a unifying concept in stress response biology. *Cancer and Metastasis Reviews*, 23 (3-4), 311-22.
- Spitz, M. R., Wu, X., Wang, Y., Wang, L. E., Shete, S., Amos, C. I., Guo, Z., Lei, L., Mohrenweiser, H., and Wei, Q. (2001). Modulation of nucleotide excision repair capacity by XPD polymorphisms in lung cancer patients. *Cancer Research*, 61 (4), 1354-7.
- Stearns, V., Johnson, M. D., Rae, J. M., Morocho, A., Novielli, A., Bhargava, P., Hayes, D. F., Desta, Z., and Flockhart, D. A. (2003). Active tamoxifen metabolite plasma concentrations after coadministration of tamoxifen and the selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor paroxetine. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, 95 (23), 1758-64.
- Steindorf, K., Ritte, R., Eomois, P. P., Lukanova, A., Tjonneland, A., Johnsen, N. F., Overvad, K., Ostergaard, J. N., Clavel-Chapelon, F., Fournier, A., Dossus, L., Teucher, B., Rohrmann, S., Boeing, H., Wientzek, A., Trichopoulou, A., Karapetyan, T., Trichopoulos, D., Masala, G., Berrino, F., Mattiello, A., Tumino, R., Ricceri, F., Quiros, J. R., Travier, N., Sanchez, M. J., Navarro, C., Ardanaz, E., Amiano, P., Bueno-de-Mesquita, H. B., van Duijnhoven, F., Monninkhof, E., May, A. M., Khaw, K. T., Wareham, N., Key, T. J., Travis, R. C., Borch, K. B., Sund, M., Andersson, A., Fedirko, V., Rinaldi, S., Romieu, I., Wahrendorf, J., Riboli, E., and Kaaks, R. (2013). Physical activity and risk of breast cancer overall and by hormone receptor status: the European prospective investigation into cancer and nutrition. *International Journal of Cancer* 132 (7), 1667-78.
- Sterpone, S., Cornetta, T., Padua, L., Mastellone, V., Giammarino, D., Testa, A., Tirindelli, D., Cozzi, R., and Donato, V. (2010). DNA repair capacity and acute radiotherapy adverse effects in Italian breast cancer patients. *Mutation Research*, 684 (1-2), 43-8.
- Sulkowska, M., and Sulkowski, S. (1997). The effect of pentoxifylline on ultrastructural picture of type II alveolar epithelial cells and generation of reactive oxygen species during cyclophosphamide-induced lung injury. *Journal of Submicroscopic Cytology and Pathology*, 29 (4), 487-96.
- Sultana, R., Abdel-Fatah, T., Abbotts, R., Hawkes, C., Albarakati, N., Seedhouse, C., Ball, G., Chan, S., Rakha, E. A., Ellis, I. O., and Madhusudan, S. (2013). Targeting XRCC1 deficiency in breast cancer for personalized therapy. *Cancer Research*, 73 (5), 1621-34.
- Sun, D., Chen, G., Dellinger, R. W., Duncan, K., Fang, J. L., and Lazarus, P. (2006). Characterization of tamoxifen and 4-hydroxytamoxifen glucuronidation by human UGT1A4 variants. *Breast Cancer Research*, 8 (4), R50.

- Sun, D., Sharma, A. K., Dellinger, R. W., Blevins-Primeau, A. S., Balliet, R. M., Chen, G., Boyiri, T., Amin, S., and Lazarus, P. (2007). Glucuronidation of active tamoxifen metabolites by the human UDP glucuronosyltransferases. *Drug Metabolism and Disposition*, 35 (11), 2006-14.
- Sung, P., Bailly, V., Weber, C., Thompson, L. H., Prakash, L., and Prakash, S. (1993). Human xeroderma pigmentosum group D gene encodes a DNA helicase. *Nature*, 365 (6449), 852-5.
- Sutton, A., Khoury, H., Prip-Buus, C., Cepanec, C., Pessayre, D., and Degoul, F. (2003). The Ala16Val genetic dimorphism modulates the import of human manganese superoxide dismutase into rat liver mitochondria. *Pharmacogenetics*, 13 (3), 145-57.
- Suzuki, T., Shibata, T., Takaya, K., Shiraishi, K., Kohno, T., Kunitoh, H., Tsuta, K., Furuta, K., Goto, K., Hosoda, F., Sakamoto, H., Motohashi, H., and Yamamoto, M. (2013). Regulatory nexus of synthesis and degradation deciphers cellular Nrf2 expression levels. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 33 (12), 2402-12.
- Swain, S. M., Baselga, J., Kim, S. B., Ro, J., Semiglazov, V., Campone, M., Ciruelos, E., Ferrero, J. M., Schneeweiss, A., Heeson, S., Clark, E., Ross, G., Benyunes, M. C., Cortes, J., and CLEOPATRA Study Group (2015). Pertuzumab, trastuzumab, and docetaxel in HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 372 (8), 724-34.
- Syamala, V. S., Syamala, V., Sreedharan, H., Raveendran, P. B., Kuttan, R., and Ankathil, R. (2009). Contribution of *XPD* (Lys751Gln) and *XRCC1* (Arg399Gln) polymorphisms in familial and sporadic breast cancer predisposition and survival: an Indian report. *Pathology and Oncology Research*, 15 (3), 389-97.
- Syed Alwi, S. S., Cavell, B. E., Donlevy, A., and Packham, G. (2012). Differential induction of apoptosis in human breast cancer cell lines by phenethyl isothiocyanate, a glutathione depleting agent. *Cell Stress and Chaperones*, 17 (5), 529-38.
- Szatrowski, T. P., and Nathan, C. F. (1991). Production of large amounts of hydrogen peroxide by human tumor cells. *Cancer Research*, 51 (3), 794-8.
- Takata, T., Tsuchiya, Y., and Watanabe, Y. (2013). 90-kDa ribosomal S6 kinase 1 is inhibited by S-glutathionylation of its active-site cysteine residue during oxidative stress. *FEBS Letters*, 587 (11), 1681-6.
- Tarumoto, T., Nagai, T., Ohmine, K., Miyoshi, T., Nakamura, M., Kondo, T., Mitsugi, K., Nakano, S., Muroi, K., Komatsu, N., and Ozawa, K. (2004). Ascorbic acid restores sensitivity to imatinib via suppression of Nrf2-dependent gene expression in the imatinib-resistant cell line. *Experimental Hematology*, 32 (4), 375-81.
- Tebbs, R. S., Flannery, M. L., Meneses, J. J., Hartmann, A., Tucker, J. D., Thompson, L. H., Cleaver, J. E., and Pedersen, R. A. (1999). Requirement for the *Xrcc1* DNA base

excision repair gene during early mouse development. *Developmental Biology*, 208 (2), 513-29.

- Teo, Y. Y., and Sim, X. (2010). Patterns of linkage disequilibrium in different populations: implications and opportunities for lipid-associated loci identified from genome-wide association studies. *Current Opinion in Lipidology*, 21 (2), 104-15.
- Terrazzino, S., La Mattina, P., Masini, L., Caltavuturo, T., Gambaro, G., Canonico, P. L., Genazzani, A. A., and Krengli, M. (2012). Common variants of eNOS and XRCC1 genes may predict acute skin toxicity in breast cancer patients receiving radiotherapy after breast conserving surgery. *Radiotherapy and Oncology*, 103 (2), 199-205.
- Todorovic, M., Newman, J. R., Shan, J., Bentley, S., Wood, S. A., Silburn, P. A., and Mellick, G. D. (2015). Comprehensive assessment of genetic sequence variants in the antioxidant 'master regulator' NRF2 in idiopathic Parkinson's disease. *PLoS One*, 10 (5), e0128030.
- Tonetti, D. A., Rubenstein, R., DeLeon, M., Zhao, H., Pappas, S. G., Bentrem, D. J., Chen, B., Constantinou, A., and Craig Jordan, V. (2003). Stable transfection of an estrogen receptor beta cDNA isoform into MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 87 (1), 47-55.
- Travis, L. B., Hill, D. A., Dores, G. M., Gospodarowicz, M., van Leeuwen, F. E., Holowaty, E., Glimelius, B., Andersson, M., Wiklund, T., Lynch, C. F., Van't Veer, M. B., Glimelius, I., Storm, H., Pukkala, E., Stovall, M., Curtis, R., Boice, J. D., Jr, and Gilbert, E. (2003). Breast cancer following radiotherapy and chemotherapy among young women with Hodgkin disease. *JAMA*, 290 (4), 465-75.
- Tsai, J. J., Dudakov, J. A., Takahashi, K., Shieh, J. H., Velardi, E., Holland, A. M., Singer, N. V., West, M. L., Smith, O. M., Young, L. F., Shono, Y., Ghosh, A., Hanash, A. M., Tran, H. T., Moore, M. A., and van den Brink, M. R. (2013). Nrf2 regulates haematopoietic stem cell function. *Nature Cell Biology*, 15 (3), 309-16.
- Tulsyan, S., Chaturvedi, P., Singh, A. K., Agarwal, G., Lal, P., Agrawal, S., Mittal, R. D., and Mittal, B. (2014). Assessment of clinical outcomes in breast cancer patients treated with taxanes: multi-analytical approach. *Gene*, 543 (1), 69-75.
- Tworoger, S. S., Eliassen, A. H., Sluss, P., and Hankinson, S. E. (2007). A prospective study of plasma prolactin concentrations and risk of premenopausal and postmenopausal breast cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 25 (12), 1482-8.
- Valerie, K., and Povirk, L. F. (2003). Regulation and mechanisms of mammalian doublestrand break repair. *Oncogene*, 22 (37), 5792-812.
- Vandenplas, S., Wiid, I., Grobler-Rabie, A., Brebner, K., Ricketts, M., Wallis, G., Bester, A., Boyd, C., and Mathew, C. (1984). Blot hybridisation analysis of genomic DNA. *Journal* of Medical Genetics, 21 (3), 164-72.

- Vilenchik, M. M., and Knudson, A. G. (2006). Radiation dose-rate effects, endogenous DNA damage, and signaling resonance. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* of the United States of America, 103 (47), 17874-9.
- Vodicka, P., Kumar, R., Stetina, R., Sanyal, S., Soucek, P., Haufroid, V., Dusinska, M., Kuricova, M., Zamecnikova, M., Musak, L., Buchancova, J., Norppa, H., Hirvonen, A., Vodickova, L., Naccarati, A., Matousu, Z., and Hemminki, K. (2004). Genetic polymorphisms in DNA repair genes and possible links with DNA repair rates, chromosomal aberrations and single-strand breaks in DNA. *Carcinogenesis*, 25 (5), 757-63.
- Wang, X. J., Hayes, J. D., Henderson, C. J., and Wolf, C. R. (2007). Identification of retinoic acid as an inhibitor of transcription factor Nrf2 through activation of retinoic acid receptor alpha. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 104 (49), 19589-94.
- Wang, Z., Fu, Y., Tang, C., Lu, S., and Chu, W. M. (2010). SULT1A1 R213H polymorphism and breast cancer risk: a meta-analysis based on 8,454 cases and 11,800 controls. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, 122 (1), 193-8.
- Ward, J. F. (1986). Mechanisms of DNA repair and their potential modification for radiotherapy. *International Journal of Radiation Oncology, Biology, Physics*, 12 (7), 1027-32.
- Ward, J. F. (1988). DNA damage produced by ionizing radiation in mammalian cells: identities, mechanisms of formation, and reparability. *Progress in Nucleic Acid Research* and Molecular Biology, 35, 95-125.
- Wegman, P., Vainikka, L., Stal, O., Nordenskjold, B., Skoog, L., Rutqvist, L. E., and Wingren, S. (2005). Genotype of metabolic enzymes and the benefit of tamoxifen in postmenopausal breast cancer patients. *Breast Cancer Research*, 7 (3), R284-90.
- Wegman, P., Elingarami, S., Carstensen, J., Stal, O., Nordenskjold, B., and Wingren, S. (2007). Genetic variants of CYP3A5, CYP2D6, SULT1A1, UGT2B15 and tamoxifen response in postmenopausal patients with breast cancer. Breast Cancer Research, 9 (1), R7.
- Wei, Q., Jiang, H., Baker, A., Dodge, L. K., Gerard, M., Young, M. R., Toledano, M. B., and Colburn, N. H. (2013). Loss of sulfiredoxin renders mice resistant to azoxymethane/dextran sulfate sodium-induced colon carcinogenesis. *Carcinogenesis*, 34 (6), 1403-10.
- Weydert, C. J., Waugh, T. A., Ritchie, J. M., Iyer, K. S., Smith, J. L., Li, L., Spitz, D. R., and Oberley, L. W. (2006). Overexpression of manganese or copper-zinc superoxide dismutase inhibits breast cancer growth. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine*, 41 (2), 226-37.

- Williams, J. A., Stone, E. M., Fakis, G., Johnson, N., Cordell, J. A., Meinl, W., Glatt, H., Sim, E., and Phillips, D. H. (2001). N-Acetyltransferases, sulfotransferases and heterocyclic amine activation in the breast. *Pharmacogenetics*, 11 (5), 373-88.
- Wirapati, P., Sotiriou, C., Kunkel, S., Farmer, P., Pradervand, S., Haibe-Kains, B., Desmedt, C., Ignatiadis, M., Sengstag, T., Schutz, F., Goldstein, D. R., Piccart, M., and Delorenzi, M. (2008). Meta-analysis of gene expression profiles in breast cancer: toward a unified understanding of breast cancer subtyping and prognosis signatures. *Breast Cancer Research*, 10 (4), R65.
- Withers, H. R. (1975). Cell cycle redistribution as a factor in multifraction irradiation. *Radiology*, 114 (1), 199-202.
- Wlodarczyk, M., and Nowicka, G. (2012). *XPD* gene rs13181 polymorphism and DNA damage in human lymphocytes. *Biochemical Genetics*, 50 (11-12), 860-70.
- Wolff, A. C., Hammond, M. E., Hicks, D. G., Dowsett, M., McShane, L. M., Allison, K. H., Allred, D. C., Bartlett, J. M., Bilous, M., Fitzgibbons, P., Hanna, W., Jenkins, R. B., Mangu, P. B., Paik, S., Perez, E. A., Press, M. F., Spears, P. A., Vance, G. H., Viale, G., Hayes, D. F., American Society of Clinical Oncology, and College of American Pathologists (2013). Recommendations for human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 testing in breast cancer: American Society of Clinical Oncology/College of American Pathologists clinical practice guideline update. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 31 (31), 3997-4013.
- Wozniak, K., Kolacinska, A., Blasinska-Morawiec, M., Morawiec-Bajda, A., Morawiec, Z., Zadrozny, M., and Blasiak, J. (2007). The DNA-damaging potential of tamoxifen in breast cancer and normal cells. *Archives of Toxicology*, 81 (7), 519-27.
- Wu, H., Xu, C., Chen, G., and Wang, J. (2014a). X-ray repair cross-complementing 1 polymorphism and prognosis of platinum-based chemotherapy in gastric and colorectal cancer: a meta-analysis. *Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology*, 29 (5), 926-33.
- Wu, J., Williams, D., Walter, G. A., Thompson, W. E., and Sidell, N. (2014b). Estrogen increases Nrf2 activity through activation of the PI3K pathway in MCF-7 breast cancer cells. *Experimental Cell Research*, 328 (2), 351-60.
- Wu, L., Jiang, H., Chawsheen, H. A., Mishra, M., Young, M. R., Gerard, M., Toledano, M. B., Colburn, N. H., and Wei, Q. (2014c). Tumor promoter-induced sulfiredoxin is required for mouse skin tumorigenesis. *Carcinogenesis*, 35 (5), 1177-84.
- Xu, Y., Kiningham, K. K., Devalaraja, M. N., Yeh, C. C., Majima, H., Kasarskis, E. J., and St Clair, D. K. (1999). An intronic NF-kappaB element is essential for induction of the human manganese superoxide dismutase gene by tumor necrosis factor-alpha and interleukin-1beta. DNA and Cell Biology, 18 (9), 709-22.

- Yager, J. D., and Davidson, N. E. (2006). Estrogen carcinogenesis in breast cancer. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 354 (3), 270-82.
- Yamamoto, T., Yoh, K., Kobayashi, A., Ishii, Y., Kure, S., Koyama, A., Sakamoto, T., Sekizawa, K., Motohashi, H., and Yamamoto, M. (2004). Identification of polymorphisms in the promoter region of the human NRF2 gene. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 321 (1), 72-9.
- Yao, S., Barlow, W. E., Albain, K. S., Choi, J. Y., Zhao, H., Livingston, R. B., Davis, W., Rae, J. M., Yeh, I. T., Hutchins, L. F., Ravdin, P. M., Martino, S., Lyss, A. P., Osborne, C. K., Abeloff, M. D., Hortobagyi, G. N., Hayes, D. F., and Ambrosone, C. B. (2010). Manganese superoxide dismutase polymorphism, treatment-related toxicity and disease-free survival in SWOG 8897 clinical trial for breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, 124 (2), 433-9.
- Yarosh, D. B., Pena, A., and Brown, D. A. (2005). DNA repair gene polymorphisms affect cytotoxicity in the National Cancer Institute Human Tumour Cell Line Screening Panel. *Biomarkers*, 10 (2-3), 188-202.
- Ye, S., Rong, J., Huang, S. H., Zheng, Z. S., Yun, M., and Wang, S. M. (2012). XRCC1 and ADPRT polymorphisms associated with survival in breast cancer cases treated with chemotherapy. *Asian Pacific Journal of Cancer Prevention*, 13 (10), 4923-6.
- Yi, A., Kim, H. H., Shin, H. J., Huh, M. O., Ahn, S. D., and Seo, B. K. (2009). Radiationinduced complications after breast cancer radiation therapy: a pictorial review of multimodality imaging findings. *Korean Journal of Radiology*, 10 (5), 496-507.
- Yoon, H. H., Catalano, P. J., Murphy, K. M., Skaar, T. C., Philips, S., Powell, M., Montgomery, E. A., Hafez, M. J., Offer, S. M., Liu, G., Meltzer, S. J., Wu, X., Forastiere, A. A., Benson, A. B., Kleinberg, L. R., and Gibson, M. K. (2011). Genetic variation in DNA-repair pathways and response to radiochemotherapy in esophageal adenocarcinoma: a retrospective cohort study of the Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group. *BMC Cancer*, 11 (1), 176.
- Yu, K. D., Huang, A. J., Fan, L., Li, W. F., and Shao, Z. M. (2012a). Genetic variants in oxidative stress-related genes predict chemoresistance in primary breast cancer: a prospective observational study and validation. *Cancer Research*, 72 (2), 408-19.
- Yu, K. D., Wu, J., Shen, Z. Z., and Shao, Z. M. (2012b). Hazard of breast cancer-specific mortality among women with estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer after five years from diagnosis: implication for extended endocrine therapy. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 97 (12), E2201-9.
- Yu, X., Kubota, T., Dhakal, I., Hasegawa, S., Williams, S., Ozawa, S., and Kadlubar, S. (2013). Copy number variation in sulfotransferase isoform 1A1 (*SULT1A1*) is

significantly associated with enzymatic activity in Japanese subjects. *Pharmacogenomics* and *Personalized Medicine*, 6, 19-24.

- Zhang, F., Chen, Y., Pisha, E., Shen, L., Xiong, Y., van Breemen, R. B., and Bolton, J. L. (1999). The major metabolite of equilin, 4-hydroxyequilin, autoxidizes to an o-quinone which isomerizes to the potent cytotoxin 4-hydroxyequilenin-o-quinone. *Chemical Research in Toxicology*, 12 (2), 204-13.
- Zhang, J., Tian, Q., Yung Chan, S., Chuen Li, S., Zhou, S., Duan, W., and Zhu, Y. Z. (2005). Metabolism and transport of oxazaphosphorines and the clinical implications. *Drug Metabolism Reviews*, 37 (4), 611-703.
- Zhang, S. M., Lee, I. M., Manson, J. E., Cook, N. R., Willett, W. C., and Buring, J. E. (2007). Alcohol consumption and breast cancer risk in the Women's Health Study. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 165 (6), 667-76.
- Zhang, Y., Newcomb, P. A., Egan, K. M., Titus-Ernstoff, L., Chanock, S., Welch, R., Brinton, L. A., Lissowska, J., Bardin-Mikolajczak, A., Peplonska, B., Szeszenia-Dabrowska, N., Zatonski, W., and Garcia-Closas, M. (2006). Genetic polymorphisms in base-excision repair pathway genes and risk of breast cancer. *Cancer Epidemiology*, *Biomarkers & Prevention*, 15 (2), 353-8.
- Zhang, Y., Xia, J., Li, Q., Yao, Y., Eades, G., Gernapudi, R., Duru, N., Kensler, T. W., and Zhou, Q. (2014). NRF2/long noncoding RNA ROR signaling regulates mammary stem cell expansion and protects against estrogen genotoxicity. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 289 (45), 31310-8.
- Zhong, Y., Zhang, F., Sun, Z., Zhou, W., Li, Z. Y., You, Q. D., Guo, Q. L., and Hu, R. (2013). Drug resistance associates with activation of Nrf2 in MCF-7/DOX cells, and wogonin reverses it by down-regulating Nrf2-mediated cellular defense response. *Molecular Carcinogenesis*, 52 (10), 824-34.
- Zhu, X., Veronese, M. E., Sansom, L. N., and McManus, M. E. (1993). Molecular characterisation of a human aryl sulfotransferase cDNA. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 192 (2), 671-6.
- Zipprich, J., Terry, M. B., Brandt-Rauf, P., Freyer, G. A., Liao, Y., Agrawal, M., Gurvich, I., Senie, R., and Santella, R. M. (2010). XRCC1 polymorphisms and breast cancer risk from the New York Site of the Breast Cancer Family Registry: A family-based casecontrol study. *Journal of Carcinogenesis*, 9, 4.
- Zschenker, O., Raabe, A., Boeckelmann, I. K., Borstelmann, S., Szymczak, S., Wellek, S., Rades, D., Hoeller, U., Ziegler, A., Dikomey, E., and Borgmann, K. (2010). Association of single nucleotide polymorphisms in *ATM*, *GSTP1*, *SOD2*, *TGFB1*, *XPD* and *XRCC1* with clinical and cellular radiosensitivity. *Radiotherapy and Oncology*, 97 (1), 26-32.



MARIA TENGSTRÖM

This prospective study examined the predictive value of single nucleotide polymorphisms related to drug metabolism, oxidative stress, and DNA repair in breast cancer patients receiving adjuvant chemotherapy, radiation therapy, or hormonal treatments. Polymorphisms in genes coding for SULT1A1, NRF2, SRXN1, MnSOD, XPD, and XRCC1 were shown to predict the response to adjuvant therapies. A better understanding of genetic characteristics could help in tailoring treatment strategies for breast cancer.



uef.fi

PUBLICATIONS OF THE UNIVERSITY OF EASTERN FINLAND Dissertations in Health Sciences

> ISBN 978-952-61-2026-3 ISSN 1798-5706